

COMMISSIONERS: STAN VANDERWERF (CHAIR) CAMI BREMER (VICE -CHAIR)

COLORADO

HOLLY WILLIAMS CARRIE GEITNER LONGINOS GONZALEZ, JR.

PLANNING & COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

TO: El Paso County Board of County Commissioners Stan VanderWerf, Chair

- FROM: Kari Parsons, Senior Planner Kevin Mastin, Interim Executive Director
- RE: LDC-22-001 Amendments to the Special District Policies and Model Service Plans

Commissioner District: All

Planning Commission Hearing Date10/20/2022Board of County Commissioners Hearing Date11/1/2022

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

A request by the El Paso County Planning and Community Development Department to amend the Special District Policies and Model Service Plans (2007), as referred to in Chapter 9 of the <u>El Paso County Land Development Code</u> (2022) to revise the nomenclature and increase the Operation and Maintenance mill levy from 10 mills to allow up to 15 mills. No increase to the maximum debt mill levy is proposed. The proposed revisions, in their entirety, are listed below.

A. REQUEST

A request by the El Paso County Planning and Community Development Department to amend the Special District Policies and Model Service Plans to include:

Special District Policies

2880 INTERNATIONAL CIRCLE, SUITE 110 PHONE: (719) 520-6300



COLORADO SPRINGS, CO 80910-3127 FAX: (719) 520-6695

- Making amendments throughout to remove the term "Development Services" and replace with "Planning and Community Development"
- Amending the language throughout in regard to "material modification" to be compliant with State Statute
- Updating the hearing requirements to be compliant with State Statute
- Remove the "Background" section
- Amending the nomenclature to the current Master Plans' names throughout
- Amending the maximum Operation and Maintenance mill levy from 10 mills to allow up to 15 mills
- Amending the combined Maximum Operational, Debt Service and/or Maximum Combined Mill Levy Caps to allow up to 20 mills from 15
- Remove "generalized Planned Unit Development" throughout
- Amending grammar and organization of the documents throughout.
- Adding language regarding "Concealed Carry Prohibition"
- Adding a new definition "Assessment Rate Adjustment"

Model Service Plans

- Making amendments throughout to remove the term "Development Services" and replace with "Planning and Community Development"
- Making amendments throughout to remove the term "Gallagher Adjustment" and adding a new definition "Assessment Rate Adjustment"
- Amending the maximum Operation and Maintenance mill levy from 10 mills to allow up to 15 mills
- Amending the nomenclature to the current Master Plans' names throughout
- Amending grammar and organization of the documents throughout
- Adding additional requirements to the exhibits to be included in the model service plans
- Adding language regarding concealed handgun carry under "Other statutory Powers"
- Adding language regarding notice to Colorado Springs City Council and the Town of Monument Board of Trustees regarding "Additional Inclusion Areas"
- Adding language to address impacts to County's tax revenue under "Development Phasing and Absorption"
- Amending the language throughout in regard to "material modification" to be compliant with State Statute

• Amending the "Annual Report and Disclosure Form" to update the County Offices' addresses

Staff is also requesting authority to make all other conforming amendments necessary to carry out the intent of the Board of County Commissioners.

B. APPROVAL CRITERIA

The authority to amend the Special District Policies and Model Service Plans' Procedures (2007) are identified Chapter 2, Administration, Section 2.1.2, *Procedures Manual*, of the <u>El Paso County Land Development Code</u> (2022) below:

"The PCD Director shall establish processes, standards, and procedures to support the efficient review of development applications for conformance with this Code and State statute. The processes, standards, and procedures established by the PCD Director shall be published in a Procedures Manual, and may include detailed submittal requirements, application forms, review procedures including public notice requirements, review policies and guidelines to support the implementation and administration of the LDC. The public notice requirements the Procedures Manual, including the nature, extent, time period, and methods of delivery, shall, at a minimum, conform to the requirements of State Statute. The public notice requirements established by the PCD Director may exceed the minimum requirements of State Statute where determined necessary by the PCD Director to achieve the purposes of this Code.

The Procedures Manual and any amendments thereto shall become effective when approved by the PCD Director; however, the Procedures Manual and any amendments thereto shall be submitted to the Planning Commission and BoCC for review and comment within 30 days of approval by the PCD Director. The Planning Commission and BoCC shall provide comments to the PCD Director within 30 days of receipt of the Procedures Manual or any amendment thereto. The PCD Director shall consider any comments provided by the Planning Commission and BoCC, and may amend the Procedures Manual based on the comments received from the Planning Commission and BoCC. The Planning Commission and BoCC may, but are not required to, endorse the Procedures Manual and any amendments thereto. The Procedures Manual is a management and administration tool for the PCD. As a result, it is the duty of the PCD Director to develop and maintain the Procedures Manual in a manner that ensures the achievement of organizational and administrative efficiencies, timely processing of development applications, and effective and fair public involvement in the processing and review of development applications and administration of this Code.

A copy of the Procedures Manual shall be on file in the PCD. The Procedures Manual shall control the processing and review of all development applications."

C. ATTACHMENTS

Proposed Amendments Special District Policies (redline version) Proposed Amendments Model Service Plan Single District (redline version) Proposed Amendments Model Service Plan Multiple Districts (redline version) Proposed Amendments Model Service Plan Master District (redline version) PC Minutes - Draft

RESOLUTION NO. <u>97-272</u> EXHIBIT A SPECIAL DISTRICT POLICIES

PURPOSE, INTENT AND APPLICATION

Ι.

- A. <u>Purpose</u>. The purpose of these policies is to provide a framework for the evaluation of applications for new, amended and updated special district service plans as authorized by C.R.S. Title 32 and which are under the jurisdiction of the El Paso County Board of County Commissioners.
- B. Intent. It is the intent that applications for new and revised service plans should be drafted to both address and be consistent with these policies. However, the applicant(s) for a proposed district or districts, or amendment to any existing service plan shall have the right to seek relief or modification from any of these stated policies, based on proper justification, to the extent allowable by law. The County, for its part, maintains its discretion to apply additional evaluation criteria, policies and limitations to the formation of new and revised districts, as the County may deem applicable.
- C. <u>Model Service Plans</u>. New service plans and any major amendments-material modification thereof shall adhere to the applicable Model Service Plan formats as further addressed in Resolution No. 0721-XXX-273 (June 25, 2007Date) as may be amended. The purposes of the model plan approach include standardizing the organization of information, and inclusion of standard language and limitations consistent with current Board policy. Additionally, this approach is intended to focus on variations from standard language and/or policy. The appropriate Model Service Plan template (i.e. Single District, Multiple District, and Master District) should be utilized and then modified as appropriate to address the particular needs and circumstances associated with a given application. Title 32 Special Districts which are not metropolitan districts should adhere to the Model Service Plan template to the extent possible.
- D. Required Hearings. Prior to a hearing of the Board of County Commissioners, aAll service plans for new Title 32 Special Districts and Majormaterial Amendments-modifications thereof shall first be considered at a hearing of the Planning Commission in accordance with Colorado Revised Statutes and as further described in the El Paso County Land Development Code and its

accompanying Procedures Manual. Any request for a service plan amendment which does not meet the definition of a <u>Majormaterial</u> <u>Amendment</u> does<u>modification does</u> not require a hearing by the Planning Commission unless a need for this hearing is specifically determined by the <u>Planning and Community</u> Development <u>Services</u> Department Director. The above policy is intended to apply retroactively to any previously approved Service Plans which may have had conditions requiring all requests for <u>m</u>Material <u>Modifications modifications</u> to first be heard by the Planning Commission.

At a hearing occurring at least ten (10) days after the Planning Commission hearing on new service plans, the BoCC shall set a date for its hearing on the service plan, which date must be within thirty (30) days after the first BoCC hearing.

- D.E. Special Justification. Certain matters shall be specifically and comprehensively justified based on the unique needs and circumstances associated with the particular Service Plan application. Matters requiring special justification- include but are not necessarily limited to the following, as further addressed in these policies:
 - 1. Use of Master Districts;
 - Authorization of mill levy caps in excess of the caps as set forth in Section III.F;
 - Specific authorization of special purpose mill levy caps which have the effect of increasing the Maximum Combined Mill Levy Cap above 60 (sixty) mills as set forth in Section III.F.5 and 6;
 - 3. Processing of service plans prior to approval of underlying land use approvals as set forth in Section III.I.;
 - Use of a district or districts for covenant enforcement in lieu of Homeowners Associations (HOAs), where a Master District arrangement is proposed and/or where the district or districts are not otherwise being used to provide ongoing services.
- E. <u>Procedures</u>. The detailed procedures governing the application process for new and amonded service plans shall be maintained by the Development Services Director in a Procedures Manual (to be subsequently adopted by the BoCC and as may be amended).
- II. BACKGROUND

- A. <u>History.</u> Prior to 2007, El Paso County followed Special District policies which were initially adopted on September 2, 2004, and subsequently amended on September 22, 2005, and on December 28, 2006 to address limited changes. El Paso County has processed approximately 40 new and amended Service Plan Applications between 2000 and mid-2007, involving about 70 separate districts. During this period, policy issues have continued to evolve. In October of 2006 the Board of County Commissioners directed the Long Range Planning Division Staff to review the County's existing policy language for additional updates and pursue the adoption of a Model Service Plan approach.
- B. <u>Formation of Special District Task Force</u>. Since the County recognizes the value Special Districts provide in developing community infrastructure and services, a Special District Task Force was formed in early 2007, comprised of special district attorneys and managers, members of the development community, El Paso County Administration and Commissioners, and citizen representatives.
- C. <u>Objectives of Special District Task Force</u>. The initial, 2006 objectives of the Task Force were (1) to recommend an updated Annual Report form; and (2) make a policy recommendation pertaining to developer advances. Additional objectives for 2007 included revising existing County policy and preparation of Model Service Plans. It was contemplated the Task Force may also be utilized to provide beneficial input regarding potential future legislative and technological changes. The importance of using the County Web site as a vehicle for communication and disclosure was also agreed upon.
- D. <u>Outcome of Special District Task Force</u>. An updated Annual Report Form was prepared to include a single combined Annual Report and Disclosure form, approved by the Board of County Commissioners on December 18, 2006. County staff worked together to reference this document on the Assessor's tax bill and allow for internet availability. The developer funding agreement policy was proposed and approved by the Board of County Commissioners on December 28, 2006. Special District Model Service Plans and revised Policies were approved by the Board of County Commissioners on June 25, 2007.

III. OVERALL SERVICE PLAN POLICIES

A. <u>Conformity</u>. All proposed service plans shall be evaluated by both the applicant and County staff for conformity with the applicable standards contained in C.R.S.

32-1-203. Evaluation shall consist of more than a simple listing of the standards and/or statement that the service plan complies.

- B. <u>Consistency</u>. All proposed service plans shall also be evaluated by the County for consistency with applicable elements of the El Paso County Master Plan, including but not limited to Your El Paso Master Plan (2021), the El Paso County Water Master Plan (2018), the El Paso County Parks Master Plan (2013), the El Paso County Major Transportation Corridors Plan, and with respect to these Special District Policies.
- C. <u>Applicable Statutes and El Paso County Preferences</u>. It shall be the responsibility of the applicant to assure that service plans are drafted to meet all of the minimum requirements contained in C.R.S. Title 32, specifically including C.R.S. 32-1-202 (2) as well as all other applicable State requirements.
 - Districts which include water supply as one of their purposes shall be strongly encouraged to join the <u>El Paso CountyPikes Peak Regional</u> Water Authority upon formation.
 - The preference of El Paso County is for the formation of conventional districts which accord full electoral representation to residents and property owners within the district(s) and/or service area(s).
- D. <u>Application and Schedule</u>. Although the County will endeavor to be reasonably flexible in accommodating the scheduling needs of special district applicants, it is the ultimate responsibility of the applicants to allow sufficient time to meet the County's procedural guidelines and requirements for application processing.
- E. <u>Review</u>. Service plans shall be drafted and processed in a manner that allows for coordination and input of all affected elected officials and County departments and other external agencies, specifically including the Clerk and Recorder, the Assessor and the Treasurer.
- F. <u>Mill Levy Caps</u>
 - 1. All proposed districts that rely significantly on future development to meet financing projections shall include mill levy caps as part of their service plans. To the extent permitted by law, such caps may be lifted once the district achieves the ratios of assessed valuation to debt and other requirements which would allow these caps to be removed. However, actual removal of a Board-imposed mill levy cap is subject to approval of the Board of County Commissioners at the time the cap is proposed to be

removed. Removal of mill levy caps should be supported by justifications including, but not limited to, data establishing ratios of assessed valuation to debt that meet statutory criteria for the issuance of bonds without a mill levy cap, and enhancement of a district's ability to refinance debt at a more favorable rate (if proposed in connection with a refunding of debt).

- 2. The Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy Cap for Full Service Districts shall normally be 50 (fifty) mills., subject to Gallagher adjustment as permitted by law. Debt Service Caps for Limited Service Districts should be correspondingly lower based generally on the proportion of services and facilities the district will be providing compared with a Full Service District.
- 3. A Maximum Operational Mill Levy Caps of up to 15 (fifteenten) mills if District(s) is proposed to own and maintain infrastructure and or open space, landscape, and or other facilities that serve as amenities to the residents within the proposed district(s) shall be allowed if supported by the Service Plan and accompanying detailed Development and Financial analyses. Unless a special district has been "de TABORED" with respect to its operational mill levy, the Maximum Operational Mill Levy Cap shall not subject to Gallagher adjustment.
- All service plans for metropolitan districts shall specify a Maximum Combined Mill Levy cap. Unless otherwise provided for and justified below, the Maximum Combined Mill Levy shall be 60 (sixty) mills_
- 5. If justified and fully documented by supporting information, an increase in the Maximum Operational, Debt Service and/or Maximum Combined Mill Levy Caps to allow up to <u>45-20 (twentyfifteen</u>) additional mills may be specifically authorized for the purpose of funding ongoing fire protection services where either the District itself will be providing these services or the District(s) propose to contract with another district to provide these services. Such additional mill levy caps shall only be allowed in cases where the property within the proposed district is not presently included in an organized fire protection district.
- 6. If justified and fully documented by supporting information, an increase in the Maximum Combined Mill Levy Caps -of up to 5 (five) additional mills may be specifically authorized as a Special Purpose Mill Levy for the purpose of funding ongoing covenant enforcement and/or maintenance of

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25September 17, 20072021

common facilities in the absence of a Homeowners Association, or if such covenant enforcement, in the alternative, is to be undertaken by the District.

7. In cases where districts are subject to a mill levy cap and will be relying significantly on future development to meet financing projections, notice shall be provided in the service plan or its approval to the effect that repayment periods for bonds and/or other district obligations are subject to extension in the event revenues come in at a rate lower than anticipated.

G. Disclosure, Notice and Annual Reports

- It is the policy of EI Paso County to further and encourage full, balanced, clear, convenient and constructive disclosure of special district information to all potentially effected parties especially including existing and potential future residential property owners.
- 2. Notice and disclosure should specifically address topics including but not necessarily limited to unique representational issues (e.g. master districts), dissemination of contact and basic financial information to property owners, and apprising tax and rate payers of their potential maximum financial risk and exposure associated with owning property in the district(s)
- All districts shall file an Annual Report and Disclosure form in accordance with Resolution 06-472, as may be amended.
- H. <u>Non-Proliferation and Need for Districts</u>. Notwithstanding the many factors which may create a justification to form one or more new and independent special district(s), it is the policy of the County to discourage the unnecessary proliferation of additional districts in the County.
 - All proposals for new districts shall clearly and comprehensively justify their need compared with alternatives including using existing districts or non-special district options.
 - Plans for new districts shall be designed and implemented to allow reasonable options for inclusion of additional property; thereby reducing the necessity of creating additional districts in the future.
 - 3. Although the County supports the reasonable and judicious inclusion of additional territory by existing and proposed new districts, conditions

should be placed on new and revised service plans to limit the potential for inclusion of remote properties unless these actions were anticipated in the original service plan.

- Service Plans should be written with contingences that contemplate eventual annexation of territory by a municipality, in cases where this is a significant possibility.
- I. <u>Land Use Approvals</u>. Applicants for developer-initiated districts are encouraged to obtain Underlying Land Use Approvals prior to, or at a minimum, in conjunction with service plan application. In those cases where an applicant desires to process a service plan prior to final action on underlying land use approvals, the burden shall be on the applicant to justify the necessity of this timing, sufficient conditions shall be placed on the service plan to address potential subsequent denial or modification of the land use applications, and notations shall be added making it clear that the County has no obligation whatsoever to approve subsequent land use applications in cases where applicants may chose to process service plans in advance of obtaining underlying land use approvals.
- J. <u>Fees</u>. Within the limits of State Statutes, it is the policy of the County to establish and charge fees commensurate with the actual cost of processing and reviewing of new and amended service plans. Such fees are established by separate Board resolution, and may be waived or reduced by the Board of County Commissioners either in advance of or in conjunction with the hearing on a given service plan. Justifications for fee waiver or reduction include, but are not limited to:
 - 1. County-initiated or partnered service plans.
 - 2. Reduced fee based on limited non-controversial modification to an existing Service Plan.
 - Processing of service plans for volunteer initiatives and/or for districts with limited proposed indebtedness and revenue generation.

IV. SERVICE PLAN REQUIREMENTS & PROCEDURES

- A. <u>Development and Financial Analysis</u>. A development analysis shall be required prior to formation or full authorization of all proposed districts which rely significantly on future development to meet financial projections
 - 1. At a minimum, the development analysis shall include a summary of the anticipated development within the district described by applicable

category and with development absorption projected throughout the applicable forecast period, including justification for the basis of such projections.

- 2. A summary financial analysis shall be provided to correspond with the development analysis. This financial analysis shall include, a first-year revenue budget, a summary of projected revenues, expenditures, and proposed debt issuances over the forecast period, and at a minimum shall address the requirements of C.R.S. 32-1-202 (2) (b) and (f). The summary financial analysis shall also estimate the average annual impact to the County's Specific Ownership Tax of the proposed maximum district mill levy and a comparison of that impact with the estimated increase in County property tax collections from property within the district.
- 3. The development analysis and financial plan shall address the "most probable" market absorption assumptions at a minimum, but shall also specifically address contingencies in the event initial development is significantly delayed and/or market absorption occurs at significantly lower rates than anticipated.
- 4. Service Plans for newly developing areas shall specifically address the potential vulnerability of the development forecasts to short-term market downturns at the beginning of the forecast period.

B. <u>Eligible Improvements.</u>

- It is the policy of the County to encourage the use of financing districts for Regional Public Improvements which provide a benefit to a significant share of residents and businesses within a larger development and/ or to areas outside the development.
- 2. Special districts may be authorized to fund Local Public Improvements, where a need is demonstrated, and if a plan for this financing can be justified in the Service Plan.
- Districts shall not be authorized to finance non-public improvements, nor shall district facilities be used for non-public purposes without proper remuneration to the district(s).
- 4. In cases where districts are used to finance Local Public Improvements which are tied to the subdivision process, any Service plans and/or subdivision agreements shall be structured in order to prevent a loss of

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25 September 17, 2007 2021

sales tax revenue from sales of construction materials which would otherwise accrue to the County or other local government taxing entities.

C. Acquisitions and Eminent Domain

- The policy of the County is to generally discourage the use of districts as a mechanism to reimburse developers for the cost of facilities or other costs already committed to a land development project unless such reimbursement was contemplated in previous County approvals.
- 2. The contemplated use of eminent domain and/or dominant eminent domain should be addressed in the service plan with reasonable limits placed on thereon, based on the intended use of the district(s). Such limits may include the requirement for express prior approval of the Board for any purposes not explicitly identified in the service plan.
- 3. In no case shall the authorized eminent or dominant eminent domain powers of the district(s) be used to acquire land or other assets for the purpose of private economic development of such property, where such acquisition is not clearly necessary to support the essential facility and service provision purposes of the districts (s).
- 4. Pursuant to Colorado Revised Statutes, districts shall not be authorized to acquire water rights by condemnation.

D. Authorization of Debt and Issuance of Bonds

- Districts shall be encouraged to prudently phase the issuance of debt, especially in situations where future development will be substantially relied upon for to generate revenue to pay such debt.
- 2. The pre-authorization of debt shall be reasonably limited.
- In cases where there will be a Master District arrangement, consideration may be given to limitations which require prior Board of County Commissioners approval for re-authorization of debt if and when the original authorization expires.
- 4. Districts shall evaluate their proposed mill levy and debt in relationship to the current and potential future combined mill levies and debt which may be levied by all overlapping and eligible taxing entities for the affected area.
- 5. Where applicable and appropriate, districts are encouraged to rely on a combination of property taxes, fees and charges both to diversify their

revenue sources and to reduce some of the repayment impact on future property owners, particularly in the case where the district(s) will be used to fund Local Public Improvements.

- 6. Districts are encouraged to limit the term of bond issuances to the shortest time period that is reasonable and practical. The term of each individual bond issue should be limited to thirty (30) years or less unless specific justification for a longer duration is provided.
- 7. In cases where developers or other directly interested parties may be purchasing developer-held bonds, an opinion letter from an external financial advisor shall be provided to ensure that interest rates for these bonds are competitive as compared with bonds sold on the open market.
- Districts shall not be authorized to directly accept sales or use tax revenues (i.e. from tax increment financing arrangements) without express prior approval of the Board).

- E. <u>Developer Funding Agreements</u>. Districts shall be allowed to prudently use developer funding agreements and/or capitalized interest as a means of compensating for delays in receipt of property tax and other revenues in newly developing districts.
 - The proposed and potential use of Developer Funding Agreements shall be addressed as part of the Service Plan for new districts and <u>Majormaterial Amendmentsmodifications</u>, as well as for other non-Major <u>Amendments</u> if this topic is deemed by the <u>Development</u> <u>ServicesPlanning and Community Development</u> Director to be pertinent to the amendment.

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25 September 17, 2007 2021

- 2. To the extent Developer Funding Agreements are included in an approved Service Plan (or any amendment thereof), such Agreements may provide for the earning of simple interest thereon, but under no circumstances shall any such Agreement permit the compounding of interest. The Service Plan may permit an interest rate that does not exceed the prime interest rate plus two points thereon
- 3. Unless specifically addressed in the original Service Plan or a Board of County Commissioners-approved amendment of the Service Plan, the maximum term for repayment of a Developer Funding Agreement shall be twenty (20) years from the date the Special District becomes obligated to repay the Developer Funding Agreement under the associated contractual obligation. For the purpose of this provision, Developer Funding Agreements are considered repaid once the obligations are fully paid in cash or when converted to bonded indebtedness of the Special District (including privately placed bonds). Any extension of such term must be approved by the Board.
- Required disclosure notices shall clearly identify the potential for a Special District to enter into obligations associated with Developer Funding Agreements.

F. <u>Multiple Districts.</u>

- 1. Multiple District Service Plans shall include the following:
 - Provide justification that the total number of proposed districts is the minimum necessary to effectively manage the infrastructure and operational needs of the service area.
 - b. Clearly and comprehensively address the relationships among separate districts, including proposed intergovernmental agreements and contingencies for potential dissolution or combination.
 - c. Clearly address intent to fairly and equitably distribute costs and benefits among separate districts.
- If justified in the Service plan(s) the Board may consider Multiple District concepts for the following purposes:
 - a. Accommodating the phasing of infrastructure financing for distinct major phases of a larger land development project

- Allowing for differential mill levies between non-residential and residential areas within a larger project for the purposes of addressing the impact of the Gallagher Amendment.
- G. <u>Master Districts</u>. Service plans which contemplate Master District concepts shall provide justification that the total number of proposed districts is the minimum necessary to effectively manage the infrastructure and operational needs of the service area. Master Districts <u>approvals are not preferred but</u> <u>mayshall</u> be allowed subject to specific justification of the unique need for these limited representation arrangements.
 - The preference of El Paso County is for the formation of conventional districts that accord full electoral representation to residents and property owners within the district(s) and/or service area(s).
 - Service Plans that contemplate Master District concepts shall provide justification that the total number of proposed districts is the minimum necessary to effectively manage the infrastructure and operational needs of the service area.
 - 3. In cases where one or more Master Districts will provide services or facilities to a larger defined service area, the applicants for the district shall use reasonable means (including mailings and/or informational meeting) to inform existing property owners of the proposed district arrangement.
 - 4. Board of County Commissioners appointed Citizen Advisory Councils (CACs) should be actively considered as a means to allow a more formal role in the affairs of the Controlling Board of Directors, including, where appropriate, consideration of establishing the Chair of the CAC as either an ex-officio or formal voting member of the Controlling Board of Directors.
 - 5. If not initially required as a condition of Service Plan approval, andbut if so provided as part of permitted by such approval, at any time during the existence of the Controlling Board of Directors, the Board of County Commissioners, either on its own initiative or in response to citizen input, may exercise their prerogative to require the creation a Citizen Advisory Council (CAC) if it is determined to be in the best interest of the County, and/or the property owners within the service area. The Board may

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25 September 17, 2007 2021

establish the Chair of the CAC as either an *ex-officio* or formal voting member of the Controlling Board of Directors.

- Other than responsibility for the appointment process, the Controlling Board of Directors shall have responsibility for support of any CACs, which may be required.
- 7. In the event of insufficient interest in CAC membership, appropriate justification presented by the Controlling District Board of Directors, or for any other reason, the Board of County Commissioners, at its sole discretion, shall have the right to eliminate a prior requirement for a CAC.
- Service plans which contemplate Master District arrangements shall include provisions to accommodate a transition back to a conventional district once the area served by the district(s) is fully developed.

H. Concealed Carry Prohibition.

Service plans shall include the following provision: The District shall not adopt or enact an ordinance, resolution, rule or other regulation that prohibits or restricts an authorized permittee from carrying a concealed handgun in a building or specific area under the direct control or management of the District as provided in C.R.S. § 18-12-214.

H.I. Covenant Enforcement and Homeowner's Association Functions.

- Any intent or reserved option to use the proposed District(s) for Homeowners Association (HOA) functions, including covenant enforcement or common area maintenance should be clearly described in the Service Plan. Such description should specify whether there is intent to use the District(s) in lieu of one or more HOAs or to contract with HOA(s) for provision of certain services.
- Use of district(s) for ongoing covenant enforcement purposes should be specifically discouraged if there are expected to be no other ongoing needs for the perpetual existence of the District(s).

L. Service Plan Amendments - Material Modifications).

 The Board of County Commissioners reserves the discretion to impose review standards and hearing requirements as deemed appropriate and necessary for any application for amendment of an existing Service Plan, as otherwise allowed under State Statute.

- 4.2. All applications for material modifications shall requiremust include an updated service plan that shall-compliesy with the County's Service plan Policies, and-conformsance with the applicable Model Service plan, and adds the following provision: The District shall not adopt or enact an ordinance, resolution, rule or other regulation that prohibits or restricts an authorized permittee from carrying a concealed handgun in a building or specific area under the direct control or management of the District as provided in C.R.S. § 18-12-214.
- 2.3. In cases where one or more Major Amendmmaterial modificationsents are proposed to be made to an existing Service Plan, a revised Service Plan submittal shall be required with hearings to be scheduled before both the Planning Commission and the Board of County Commissioners consistent with the review of a Service Plan for a new district, except where these procedures may be clearly inapplicable. Final action on a <u>material modificationMajor Amendment</u> shall consist of approval of the new Service Plan which will have the effect of replacing the previous one, and any conditions or notations which may have been imposed on that plan by the Board of County Commissioners.
- 3. In cases where one or more Minor Amendments are proposed to be made to an existing Service Plan, the submittal shall not normally require a complete new Service Plan, but only those materials necessary to support and justify the amendment as determined by the Development Services Department Director in consultation with the County Attorney's Office. The hearing or hearings addressing Minor Amendments shall be scheduled directly before the Board of County Commissioners. Final action on a Minor Amendment shall consist of approval of a resolution specifically amending the language included in the existing Service Plan or the conditions or notations imposed on that plan by the Board of County Commissioners.
- 4. Material Modifications may be processed as either Major or Minor Amondments at the discretion of the Development Services Department Director in consultation with the County Attorney's Office.
- 5. Administrative amendments to approved Service Plans shall only be approved administratively (by the Development Services Department

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25September 17, 20072021

Director in consultation with the County Attorney's Office) in those cases where this authority is expressly delegated by the Board of County Commissioners.

- 6.<u>4.</u> Determinations as to the use and applicability of the Major or Minor Amendment process, as outlined above, shall be made by the Development Services Department Director for all Service Plans approved prior to the date of adoption of these policies, based on a determination of the need for and appropriateness of the Minor versus Major Amendment processes.
- 7. Any administrative decisions concerning IV. J. 2-6 above may be appealed to the Board of County Commissioners pursuant to applicable procedures as outlined in the El Pase County Land Development Code, or as otherwise provided for in State Statute.

V. <u>DEFINITIONS</u>

The following terms are defined specifically and solely for use in conjunction with these EI Paso County Special District Policies. The definitions may or may not completely correspond with definitions in State Statutes, the EI Paso County Land Development Code, or other relevant documents:

- Assessment Rate Adjustment: means, if after approval of this Service Plan, the laws of the State change with respect to the assessment of property for taxation purposes, the method of calculating assessed valuation or any other similar changes occur, an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy to be determined by the Board in good faith so that to the extent possible, the actual tax revenues generated by the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy or Maximum Special Mill Levy, are neither diminished nor enhanced as a result of such changes.
- <u>Board</u> The Board of County Commissioners of El Paso County, unless otherwise specified
- <u>Citizens Advisory Council</u> (CAC) A five (5) member advisory board appointed by the Board of County Commissioners for the purpose of providing input to the Commissioners and to the Controlling Board(s) in the case of Master District arrangements.
- <u>Complete Service Plan</u> A complete service plan filed in accordance with C.R.S. Title 32 and County requirements and these Polices, and specifically including a complete financial plan as well as a market study, if applicable

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25 September 17, 2007 2021

Formatted: Underline

Formatted: No underline

- <u>Controlling Board of Directors</u> The board or boards of directors of that have the ability to directly influence the major financial decisions of a district or combination of related districts.
- <u>Conventional Representative District</u> One_or more Title 32 special districts, each of which is structured to allow all residents and property owners to participate in elections for the Controlling Board(s) of Directors, as otherwise allowed by Statute.
- <u>County</u> El Paso County, Colorado, as represented by its Board of County Commissioners.
- Developer Funding Agreement An agreement of any kind executed between a Special District ("District") and a Developer as this term is specifically defined below, including but not limited to advance funding agreements, reimbursement agreements or loans to the District from a Developer, where such an agreement creates an obligation of any kind which may require the District to re-pay the Developer. The term "Developer" means any person or entity (including but not limited to corporations, venture partners, proprietorships, estates and trusts) that owns or has a contract to purchase undeveloped taxable real property greater than or equal to ten percent (10%) of all real property located within the boundaries of the District. The term "Developer Funding Agreement" shall not extend to any such obligation listed above if such obligation has been converted to any bonds issued by the District to evidence the obligation to repay such Developer Funding Agreement, including the purchase of these bonds by a Developer.
- <u>District(s)</u> Any district or districts duly organized or contemplated to be organized under C.R.S. Title 32.
- <u>Dominant Eminent Domain</u> Condemnation action undertaken by one governmental entity with respect to property owned by another governmental entity.
- External Financial Advisor A consultant that: (i) advises Colorado governmental entities on matters relating to the issuance of securities by Colorado governmental entities, including matters such as the pricing, sales and marketing of such securities and the procuring of bond ratings, credit enhancement and insurance in respect of such securities; (ii) shall be an underwriter, investment banker, or individual listed as a public finance advisor in the Bond Buyer's Municipal Market Place; and (iii) is not an officer or employee of the District for which External Advisor Services are being rendered, and (iv) has not been otherwise engaged to provide services in connection with the transaction related to the applicable Debt.

- <u>Full Service District</u> A <u>Title</u> 32 district which may be a metropolitan district and which provides a substantially full range of facilities and services to normally include central water and sewer, along with a combination of other purposes which may include road improvements, parks and recreation, and drainage. A Full Service District may contract or otherwise arrange with other entities to provide some of these facilities and services.
- <u>Gallagher Adjustment An</u> allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy intended to offset the offect of adjustments to the ratio between market value and assessed value of taxable property within the applicable District that would cause a reduction in the revenue otherwise produced from such Maximums based on the ratio between market value and assessed value as of January 1 in the year in which the applicable District's organizational election is hold.
- <u>Limited Service District</u> A Title 32 district that may be a metropolitan district and which
 provides a more limited range of facilities, services or purposes than a Full Service
 District, such that either other entities or the individual property owner are responsible for
 providing a significant share of the facility and service needs of the development.
- Local Public Improvements Facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, but which do not qualify under the definition of Regional Public Improvements. Examples would include local streets and appurtenant facilities, water and sewer lines which serve individual properties and drainage facilities that do not qualify as reimbursable under adopted drainage basin planning studies.
- <u>Major Amendment</u> An amendment to an existing approved Service Plan which is considered substantial enough to warrant the submittal of a revised Service Plan and the requirement for hearings by both the Planning Commission and the Board of County Commissioners, as determined by the Development Services Department Director in consultation with the County Attorney's Office. Such Amendments specifically include but are not limited to those amendments which are expressly stipulated as being Major Amendments, either in the text of the existing Service Plan or in the conditions or notations attached to its approval.
- <u>Material Modification</u> Any variance or deviation from an existing approved Service Plan which meets the definition of this term as it is defined in C.R.S. 32-1-207 (2) and/or any other variance or deviation which is specifically identified as a <u>Material-material</u> <u>Modification-modification</u> either in the text of the existing approved Service Plan or the

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25September 17, 20072021

conditions or notations attached to its approval. The procedure for Board of County Commissioners approval of Material Modifications may involve either a Minor or a Major Amendment as addressed in these policies.

- <u>Master District</u> Any arrangement of districts with the intent of using one or more small directors parcels for the purpose of retaining control of the key financial decisions of the districts such that the majority of future property owners who will receive facilities and/or services of the district(s) will not be eligible to participate in the election of the Controlling Board of Directors.
- <u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy Cap</u> The maximum Gallagher-adjusted ad valorem mill levy the district, or combination of districts which are part of a consolidated service plan, may certify against any property within the district(s) for the purpose of servicing any debt incurred by or on behalf of the districts (s).
- <u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy Cap</u> The maximum Gallagher- adjusted ad valorem mill levy the district, or combination of districts which are part of a consolidated service plan, may certify against any property within the district(s) for the purposes providing revenues for ongoing services, administration or any other allowable activities other than the servicing of debt.
- <u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy Cap</u> The maximum combined Gallagher-adjusted ad valorem mill levy the district, or combination of districts which are part of a consolidated service plan, may certify against any property within the district(s) for any purposes.
- Minor Amendment An amendment to an existing approved Service Plan which is not considered substantial enough to warrant the requirement for submittal of a complete revised Service Plan and the requirement for hearings by both the Planning Commission and the Board of County Commissioners, as determined by the Development Services Department Director in consultation with the County Attorney's Office Such Amendments specifically include but are not limited those amendments which are expressly stipulated as being Minor Amendments either in the text of the existing Service Plan or the conditions or notations attached to its approval.
- <u>Model Service Plan</u> The applicable standardized format and content for a service plan as currently adopted by the Board of County Commissioners
- <u>Multiple Districts</u> Any combination of- two (2) or more districts as part of a consolidated service plan for the purpose(s) of phasing the relinquishment of control by a developercontrolled board of directors and/or phasing the issuance of debt in accordance with

El Paso County Special District Polices; June 25 September 17, 2007 2021

phased land use plan and/or accommodation of differential mill levies within the consolidated service area.

- <u>Planning Commission</u> The El Paso County Planning Commission.
- <u>Regional Public Improvements</u> Facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, and which serve the needs of the region.
- <u>TABOR and deTABOR</u> -"TABOR" is and acronym which refers the Taxpayer Bill of Right found in Article 10, Section 20 of the Colorado Constitution.
- <u>Underlying Land Use Approvals</u> Any pre-existing approvals by the Board of County Commissioners of one or more sketch plans, generalized planned unit development (PUD) Plans, site-specific PUD plans, -conventional rezoningsrezonings, preliminary plans, final plats, or any combinations of the foregoing which are consistent with and support the development assumptions included in the Service Plan.

1

RESOLUTION NO. EXHIBIT A

(SINGLE DISTRICT MODEL SERVICE PLAN)

(Note: Parenthetical language is included for explanatory purposes and should be either deleted from the draft plan or replaced with the applicable specific language for the actual Service Plan)

(Insert Name of District) METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

EL PASO COUNTY, COLORADO

DRAFT (Insert date)

SERVICE PLAN

FOR

(Insert Name)

METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

Prepared by:

(Insert Name) (Insert Address) (Insert Phone and e-mail)

DRAFT (Insert Date)

Applicant(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for <u>all</u> applicants) (Include <u>all</u> proposed initial directors if this information available)

Consultants(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for all consultants directly related to creation and/or anticipated implementation of the Service Plan and not previously listed

- Marketing Consultant
- Engineer
- Underwriter
- Bond Counsel
- Planner
- Etc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| I. | EXECUTIVE SUMMARY | | | | | | |
|------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| II. | DEFINITIONS | | | | | | |
| III. | INTRODUCTION | | | | | | |
| | А. | | | | | | |
| | B. | Need for the District | | | | | |
| | C. | County Objectives in Forming the District | | | | | |
| | D. | cific Purposes - Facilities and Services | | | | | |
| | | 1. Water | | | | | |
| | | 2. Sanitation | | | | | |
| | | 3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection | | | | | |
| | | 4. Drainage | | | | | |
| | | 5. Parks and Recreation | | | | | |
| | | 6. Mosquito Control | | | | | |
| | | 7. Fire Protection | | | | | |
| | | 8. Television Relay and Translation | | | | | |
| | | 9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review | | | | | |
| | | 10. Security Services | | | | | |
| | E. | Other Powers | | | | | |
| | | 1. Amendments- <u>Material Modification</u> | | | | | |
| | | 2 Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan and Public Infrastructure | | | | | |
| | F. | Other Statutory Powers | | | | | |
| | G. | Eminent Domain | | | | | |
| | H. | Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs) | | | | | |
| | I. | Description of Proposed Boundaries and Service Area | | | | | |
| | | 1. Initial District Boundaries | | | | | |
| | | 2. Additional Inclusion Areas | | | | | |
| | | 3. Extraterritorial Service Areas | | | | | |
| | | 4. Analysis of Alternatives | | | | | |
| | | 5. Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment | | | | | |
| IV. | DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS | | | | | | |
| | А. | Existing Developed Conditions | | | | | |
| | B. | Total Development at Project Buildout | | | | | |
| | C. | velopment Phasing and Absorption | | | | | |
| | D. | Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals | | | | | |
| V. | INFR | FRASTRUCTURE SUMMARY | | | | | |
| VI. | FINA | NCIAL PLAN SUMMARY | | | | | |
| | А. | | | | | | |
| | B. | Maximum Authorized Debt | | | | | |

| C. | . Maximum Mill Levies | | | | | |
|---|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| | 1. Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy | | | | | |
| | 2. Maximum Operational Mill Levy | | | | | |
| | 3. Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy Cap | | | | | |
| | 4. Maximum Combined Mill Levy | | | | | |
| D. | Maximum Maturity Period for Debt | | | | | |
| E. | • | | | | | |
| F. | Privately Placed Debt Limitation | | | | | |
| G. | Revenue Obligations | | | | | |
| I. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS | | | | | | |
| A. | Overlapping Taxing Entities | | | | | |
| B. | Neighboring Jurisdictions | | | | | |
| DISSC | DISSOLUTION | | | | | |
| A. | Dissolution | | | | | |
| B. | Administrative Dissolution | | | | | |
| COM | PLIANCE | | | | | |
| COM | | | | | | |
| MISCELLANEOUS | | | | | | |
| A. | Special District Act | | | | | |
| B. | Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers | | | | | |
| C. | Local Improvements | | | | | |
| D. | Service Plan Not a Contract | | | | | |
| E. | Land Use and Development Approvals | | | | | |
| CONC | LUSION | | | | | |
| | E. F. G. OVER A. B. DISSC A. B. COMI MISC A. B. C. D. E. | | | | | |

EXHIBITS (refer to instructions)

| A. | Maps a | nd Legal | Descriptions | |
|----|------------------------------|---------------------------------|---|--|
| | | 1. | Vicinity Map | |
| | | 2. | Initially Included Property Map | |
| | | 3. Propo | osed Infrastructure Maps | |
| | | | Detention, water and wastewater infrastructure, roadways, parks and open space, | |
| | | <u>34</u> . | Additional Included Property Map (if applicable) | |
| | | 4 <u>5</u> . 5. 6 | Extraterritorial Service Area Map Legal Description(s) of Initially Included Property/Properties | |
| B. | Development Summary | | | |
| C. | Infrastructure Capital Costs | | | |
| D. | Financial Plan Summary | | | |
| E. | Annual | Report a | and Disclosure Form | |

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The following is a summary of general information regarding the proposed District provided for the convenience of the reviewers of this Service Plan. Please note that the following information is subject in all respects to the more complete descriptions contained elsewhere in this Service Plan.

| Metropolitan District (the "District"). |
|---|
| (name only) |
| (name only) |
| (Brief synopsisDescription of the location, acreage, land uses, and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial square footage of the project). |
| (Summarize the types and extent of improvements proposed to be to be financed) |
| (Summarize the actual services proposed to be provided by the District) |
| |
| Approximately \$ |
| \$ |
| Mills |
| Mills |
| |
| |

Proposed Maximum Mill Levies: (Include debt service, operational, special and combined as applicable)

Proposed Fees:

(Summarize major proposed fees such as facility fees, tap fees, service fees etc.)

II. **DEFINITIONS**

The following terms are specifically defined for use in this Service Plan, For specific definitions of terms not listed below please also refer to the El Paso County Special District Policies, the El Paso County Land Development Code and Colorado Revised Statutes, as may be applicable.

<u>Additional Inclusion Areas</u>: means the property described in Section 3 and depicted on the map found at Exhibit A.3 that is anticipated for future inclusion into the boundaries of the District.

<u>Annual Report and Disclosure Statement</u>: means the statement of the same name required to be filed annually with the Board of County Commissioners pursuant to Resolution 06-472 as may be amended.

Assessment Rate Adjustment: means, if after approval of this Service Plan, the laws of the State change with respect to the assessment of property for taxation purposes, the method of calculating assessed valuation or any other similar changes occur, an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy to be determined by the Board in good faith so that to the extent possible, the actual tax revenues generated by the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy or Maximum Operational Mill Levy operationa

Board: means the board of directors of the District.

Board of County Commissioners: means the Board of County Commissioners of El Paso County.

<u>Conventional Representative District:</u> means a Title 32 special district, which is structured to allow all residents and property owners to participate in elections for the Board of Directors, as otherwise allowed by Statute.

County: means El Paso County, Colorado

<u>Debt:</u> means bonds or other obligations for the payment of which the District has promised to impose an *ad valorem* property tax mill levy without such promise being subject to annual appropriation.

<u>Developer Funding Agreement:</u> means an agreement of any kind executed between a special district and a Developer as this term is specifically defined below, including but not limited to advance funding agreements, reimbursement agreements or loans to the special district from a Developer, where such an agreement creates an obligation of any kind which may require the special district to re-pay the Developer. The term "Developer" means any person or entity (including but not limited to corporations, venture partners, proprietorships, estates and trusts) that owns or has a contract to

purchase undeveloped taxable real property greater than or equal to ten percent (10%) of all real property located within the boundaries of the special district. The term "Developer Funding Agreement" shall not extend to any such obligation listed above if such obligation has been converted to Debt issued by the special district to evidence the obligation to repay such Developer Funding Agreement, including the purchase of such Debt by a Developer.

<u>Development Services Department</u>: means the department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

District: means the () Metropolitan District as described in this Service Plan.

District No. __(repeat for total number of Districts proposed & state purpose of each district): means the (______) Metropolitan District No. (____).

External Financial Advisor: means a consultant that: (i) advises Colorado governmental entities on matters relating to the issuance of securities by Colorado governmental entities, including matters such as the pricing, sales and marketing of such securities and the procuring of bond ratings, credit enhancement and insurance in respect of such securities; (ii) shall be an underwriter, investment banker, or individual listed as a public finance advisor in the Bond Buyer's Municipal Market Place; and (iii) is not an officer or employee of the District and has not been otherwise engaged to provide services in connection with the transaction related to the applicable Debt.

<u>Gallagher Adjustment</u>: means an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy intended to offset the effect of adjustments to the ratio between market value and assessed value of taxable property within the District that would cause a reduction in the revenue otherwise produced from such Maximums based on the ratio between market value and assessed value as of January 1 in the year in which the District's organizational election is held.

Local Public Improvements: means facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, but which do not qualify under the definition of Regional Public Improvements. Examples would include local streets and appurtenant facilities, water and sewer lines which serve individual properties and drainage facilities that do not qualify as reimbursable under adopted drainage basin planning studies.

Material Modification: has the meaning described in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., as it may be amended from time to time.

Maximum Combined Mill Levy: means the maximum combined ad valorem mill levy the

District may certify against any property within the District for any purposes.

<u>Maximum Debt Authorization</u>: means the maximum principal amount of Debt that the District may have outstanding at any time, which under this Service Plan is \$

<u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy</u>: means the maximum ad valorem mill levy the District may certify against any property within the District for the purpose of servicing any Debt incurred by or on behalf of the District.

<u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>: means the maximum ad valorem mill levy the District may certify against any property within the District for the purposes providing revenues for ongoing operation, maintenance, administration or any other allowable services and activities other than the servicing of Debt. This Maximum Operational Mill Levy is exclusive of any Maximum Special Mill Levy which might be separately authorized.

<u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy</u>: means the maximum ad valorem mill levy which is allowed in addition to the allowable Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy and the Maximum Operational Mill Levy (*E.g. a special earmarked levy for fire protection or covenant enforcement etc. – identify use within definition*)

Planning and Community Development Department The department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

<u>Public Improvements</u>: means those improvements constituting Regional Public Improvements and Local Public Improvements collectively.

<u>Regional Public Improvements:</u> means facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, and which serve the needs of the region.

<u>Revenue Obligations</u>: means bonds or other obligations not subject to annual appropriation that are payable from a pledge of revenues other than *ad valorem* property taxes.

Service Plan: means this Service Plan for the District.

Special District Act: means Section 32-1-101, et seq., of the Colorado Revised Statutes, as amended from time to time.

State: means the State of Colorado.

<u>Underlying Land Use Approvals</u>: means Board of County Commissioners approval of the applicable land use plans that form the basis for the need for the District and its proposed financing plan and/or services. Such approvals may be in the form of one or a combination of Sketch Plans, <u>Generalized Planned Unit Development (PUD)</u>

Development Plans, site-specific Planned Unit Development (PUD) plans, or subdivision plans.

III. INTRODUCTION

A. <u>Overall Purpose and Intent</u>.

The District will be created pursuant to the Special District <u>Aet, andAct and</u> is being organized as a Conventional Representative District under El Paso County policies. The District is an independent unit of local government, separate and distinct from the County, and, except as may otherwise be provided for by State or local law or this Service Plan, its activities are subject to review by the County only insofar as they may deviate in a material matter from the requirements of the Service Plan. It is intended that the District, in its discretion, will provide a part or all of various Public Improvements necessary and appropriate for the development of a project within the unincorporated County to be known as "_____" (the "Project"). The Public Improvements will be constructed for the use and benefit of all anticipated inhabitants, property owners and taxpayers of the District. The primary purpose of the District will be to finance the construction of these Public Improvements. Additional major purposes will include *(add additional ongoing service and maintenance purposes if applicable)*.

(Provide any other key summary information as applicable)

B. Need For The District.

The overall need for creation of this District is _____. (Summarize overall need for the District. Explain why adjacent districts cannot provide services, provide supporting evidence.)

C. County Objectives In Forming The District.

The County recognizes this District as an independent quasi-municipal entity which is duly authorized for the purposes and functions identified in the Service Plan. Future County involvement in the affairs of the District will generally be limited to functions as required by the Colorado Revised Statutes, reporting and disclosure functions, determinations as to compliance with the limits as set forth in this Service Plan or any conditions attached to its approval, as well as additional activities or relationships as may be stipulated in any intergovernmental agreements which may be entered in to between the District and the County in the future.

In approving this Service Plan the objectives of the County include an intent to allow the applicant(s) reasonable access to public tax-exempt financing for reasonable costs associated with the generally identified Public Improvements and to allow the applicant(s) the ability to prudently obligate future property owners for a reasonable share of the repayment costs of the Public Improvements which will benefit the properties within this District.

It is the additional objective of the County to allow for this District to provide for the identified ongoing services which either cannot or will not be provided by the County and/ or other

districts. (Delete if not appropriate- or modify as appropriate)

(Insert language concerning other major objectives e.g. regional cost sharing, if appropriate)

In approving this District as a Conventional Representative District, it is also an objective of the County to maximize opportunities for full representative participation on the part of future eligible electors. However, because many of the critical financing decisions will be made prior to the existence of resident electors, it is the further intent of the County to accommodate and allow for reasonable and constructive ongoing notice to future property owners of the probable financial impacts associated with owning property within the District.

D. Specific Purposes -Facilities and Services.

The District is authorized to provide the following facilities and services, both within and without the boundaries of the District as may be necessary:

(Note: deletion of a category indicates the proposed district will not be authorized to provide that particular facility or service. For most Service Plans it is preferred that all purpose headings be listed along with text indicating the general extent to which the district is expected to be engaged in the particular purpose. For all listed services/purposes, please specify whether it is anticipated that the facility or service is actively expected to be financed or provided with the initial formation of the district or whether the purpose is being reserved for potential future use.)

1. Water. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the district, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the District, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

(For those districts that are authorized to directly provide water services, please provide the following language:)

The District (does/ does not) intend to join the <u>El Paso CountyPikes Peak</u> Water Authority following formation.

2. Sanitation. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection. ((Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

4. Drainage. ((Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

5. Parks and Recreation. (.)) Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

Sanitation. (Same as above)

3. <u>Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection</u>. (Same as above)

4. <u>Drainage</u>. (Same as above)

5. Parks and Recreation. (Same as above)

The District shall not have the authority to apply for or utilize any Conservation Trust ("Lottery") funds without the express prior consent of the Board of County Commissioners and the _______. (Include other pre-existing district authorized to provide park and recreation services, if applicable). The District shall have the authority to apply for and receive any other grant funds, including, but not limited to, Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO) discretionary grants. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a major modification which would require the need to revise this Service Plan.

(Include the above statement if applicable and appropriate)

6. <u>Mosquito Control</u>. Provide for the eradication and control of mosquitoes, including but not limited to elimination or treatment of breeding grounds and purchase, lease, contracting or other use of equipment or supplies for mosquito control. *include this language for all districts unless there is a specific reason and justification not to*)

7. Fire Protection. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases)

8. Television Relay and Translation. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another

entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

(Address representation issues in connection with Control District structure)

<u>10.</u> Security Services. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

<u>11.</u> Solid Waste Disposal. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

Fire Protection. (same as above, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases)

 8.
 TELEVISION RELAY AND TRANSLATION. (SAME AS ABOVE).

 9.
 Covenant Enforcement and Design Review. (Same as above).

 10.
 Security Services. (Same as above).

 11.
 Solid Waste Disposal. (Same as above).

E. <u>Other Powers.</u>

1. <u>Amendments</u>. The District shall have the power to amend this Service Plan as needed, subject to appropriate statutory procedures as set forth in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S.;

2. <u>Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan and Public Infrastructure</u>. Without amending this Service Plan, the District may defer, forego, reschedule or restructure the financing and construction of certain improvements and facilities, to better accommodate the pace of growth, resources availability, and potential inclusions of property within the District.

F. Other Statutory Powers.

The District may exercise such powers as are expressly or impliedly granted by Colorado law, if not otherwise limited by the Service Plan or its conditions of approval.

The District shall not adopt or enact an ordinance, resolution, rule or other regulation that prohibits or restricts an authorized permittee from carrying a concealed handgun in a building or specific area under the direct control or management of the District as provided in C.R.S. § 18-12-214.

G. Eminent Domain.

The District may exercise the power of eminent domain or dominant eminent domain only as necessary to further the clear public purposes of the District.

The power of eminent domain and/or dominant eminent domain shall be limited to the acquisition of property that the District intends to own, control or maintain by the District or other governmental entity and is for the material use or benefit of the general public. The term "material use or benefit for the general public" shall not include the acquisition of property for the furtherance of an economic development plan, nor shall it include as a purpose an intent to convey such property or to make such property available to a private entity for economic development purposes. The phrase "furtherance of an economic development plan" does not include condemnation of property to facilitate public infrastructure that is necessary for the development of the Project.

(Delete the prior paragraphs, and replace with a pre-emption of eminent domain powers in the event the Service Plan does not authorize the use of eminent domain)

H. Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs).

The District is authorized to enter into IGAs to the extent permissible by law. As of the date of approval of this Service Plan, the following IGAs are anticipated *(complete as appropriate or delete if none presently planned).*

I. Description Of Proposed Boundaries And Service Area.

1. <u>Initial District Boundaries</u>. A vicinity map showing the general location of the District is included as Exhibit A.1. A map of the initially included properties is included at Exhibit A.2, with a legal description of its boundaries are found at Exhibit A.5.

2. <u>Additional Inclusion Areas</u>. <u>Additional inclusion areas (are/are not) anticipated in</u> addition to the initially included properties. These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (describe any anticipated future inclusions, and delete this sentence if not *applicable).* The District shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act. Further, in order to accommodate the needs of Project phasing and other contingencies, the boundaries of the District may be adjusted via the inclusion or exclusion within the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the Additional Inclusion Areas in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the District is prohibited from including additional property within the District's boundaries if the property is within the corporate limits of the City of Colorado Springs without express prior consent of the City of Colorado Springs City Council.

NOTWITHSTANDING THE FOREGOING, THE DISTRICT IS PROHIBITED FROM INCLUDING ADDITIONAL PROPERTY WITHIN THE DISTRICTS' BOUNDARIES IF THE PROPERTY IS WITHIN THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE TOWN OF MONUMENT WITHOUT EXPRESS PRIOR CONSENT OF THE TOWN OF MONUMENT BOARD OF TRUSTEES.

additional inclusion areas (are/are not) anticipated in addition to the initially included properties. These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (describe any anticipated future inclusions, and delete this sentence if not applicable). The District shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

3. <u>Extraterritorial Service Areas</u>. The District (does/does not) anticipate providing services to areas outside of the Initial District Boundaries and Additional Inclusion Areas. These areas are depicted at Exhibit A.4. (Describe any potential service areas as applicable; delete the prior sentence if there is no intent to provide extraterritorial service) (In the event the option of providing external services is an undetermined potential, reserve that option here)

4. <u>Analysis Of Alternatives</u>. (Provide justification for creating a new metropolitan district which specifically includes consideration of any practical alternatives for inclusion in one or more existing districts and/or reliance on private financing and/or other reasonable alternatives as may be available).

5. <u>Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment</u>. Material modifications of this Service Plan shall, at a minimum, trigger the need for prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners at an advertised public hearing and may require a need for a complete re-submittal of an amended Service Plan along with a hearing before the County's <u>Pplanning Ceommission</u>. For the purpose of this Service Plan the following changes shall be considered material modifications:

a. Any change in the basic services provided by the District, including the addition of any types of services not authorized by this Service Plan.

b. Any other matter which is now, or may in the future, be described as a material modification by the Special District Act.

c. Imposition of a mill levy in excess of any of the Maximum Mill

Levies as authorized in this approved Service Plan.

d. Issuance of Debt in excess of the Maximum Debt Authorization authorized

e. Issuance of any Debt with a maturity period of greater than thirty (30) years, from the date of issuance of such Debt.

f. Creation of any sub-districts as contemplated in the Special District Act. (*Remove if separate discussion of planned sub-districts is included in Service Plan*)

g. Inclusion into the District of any property over five (5) miles from the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the property described in Exhibit A.3 unless explicitly contemplated in this Service Plan.

h. (Other limits as may be stipulated to by the applicant and/or required by the Board of County Commissioners).

IV. <u>DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS</u>

A. Existing Developed Conditions.

(Briefly describe<u>Describe</u> the existing developed conditions within the proposed Initial District Boundary, Additional Inclusion Area and proposed additional service area as applicable)

B. Total Development At Project Buildout.

At complete Project build-out, development within the District is planned to consist of ______ (describe in terms of total number of dwelling units, by type if applicable and include projected square footage of non- residential development) the prices of homes in the project are expected to average between \$_____ and \$____ in year 20___ dollars. The total estimated population of the District upon completion of development is ______.

C. <u>Development Phasing And Absorption.</u>

Absorption of the project is projected to take ____ years, beginning in ___ (year) and ending in ____ (year) and is further described in the Development Summary Table found at Exhibit B.

 property tax collections should increase by \$

D. Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals.

(Summarize the status of underlying land use approvals; e.g. Sketch Plan and/or zoning and/or subdivision approvals and relationship of current or anticipated approvals to this Service Plan)

(Provide unique justification for creation of district in advance of underlying land use approvals, if applicable)

V. INFRASTRUCTURE SUMMARY

Attached as Exhibit C is summary of the estimated costs of Public Improvements which are anticipated to be required within this District. A general description of the categories of Public Improvements is included in Section III.D. of this Service Plan. The total costs of the Public Improvement is estimated to be approximately \$______, in year 20______ dollars. It is estimated that the District will finance approximately \$_______ (or ____%) of this estimated amount, but the amount ultimately financed by the District will be subject to the Maximum Authorized Debt limit.

All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations. All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable NPDES standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations.

VI. <u>FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY</u>.

A. Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model.

Attached at Exhibit D is_—a summary of development assumptions, projected assessed valuation, description of revenue sources (including applicable mill levies and fees) and expenses for both operations and debt service, and an overall debt capacity model associated with projected future development of the Project. The model demonstrates that the District is capable of providing sufficient and economic service within the Project, and that the District has or will have the financial ability to discharge the District's Debt on a reasonable basis. The financial model attached as Exhibit D is an example of the manner in which the District may finance the Public

Improvements. The specific structure for financing the Public Improvements shall be determined in the discretion of the Board of Directors of the District, subject to the limitations set forth in this Service Plan.

B. <u>Maximum Authorized Debt.</u>

The District is authorized to issue Debt up to \$_____ million in principal amount. (Briefly justify the stated debt limit amount).

C. <u>Maximum Mill Levies</u>.

1. <u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy shall be fifty (50) mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment. All Debt issued by the District must be issued in compliance with the requirements of Section 32-1-1101, C.R.S. and all other requirements of State law.

2. <u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Operational Mill Levy Cap shall be ten <u>fifteen (1015)</u> mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

3. <u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy Cap</u>. The Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy is _ (_) Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

<u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Combined Mill Levy is _____
 Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

Increases to or removal of any of the Maximum Mill Levies shall be subject to Board of County Commissioner approval without the need for a formal Service Plan Amendment (unless the Board otherwise requires).

D. <u>Maximum Maturity Period For Debt.</u>

The period of maturity for issuance of any Debt (but not including Developer Funding Agreements) shall be limited to no more than thirty (30) years without express, prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a Material Modification of the Service Plan which would trigger the need to amend said Service Plan. However, the District is specifically authorized to refund or restructure existing Debt so long as the period of maturity for the refunding or restructured Debt is no greater than 30 years from the date of the issuance thereof.

E. <u>Developer Funding Agreements</u>.

The Developer (does/does not) intend to enter into Developer Funding Agreements with the District in addition to recovery of the eligible costs associated with creation of this District. It is anticipated that in the formative years the District will have shortfalls in funding its capital costs and monthly operations and maintenance expenses. The Developer may fund these obligations for the District to promote the Project's development subject to the **Commented [KP1]:** Conflicts with Material Modification so delete

Developer being repaid from future District revenues.

(Describe any intended agreements including reimbursement agreements; include the following language if applicable)

Developer Funding Agreements may allow for the earning of simple interest thereon, but under no circumstances shall any such agreement permit the compounding of interest. The Developer Funding Agreements may permit an interest rate that does not exceed the prime interest rate plus two points thereon.

The maximum term for repayment of a Developer Funding Agreement shall be twenty (20) years from the date the District becomes obligated to repay the Developer Funding Agreement under the associated contractual obligation. For the purpose of this provision, Developer Funding Agreements are considered repaid once the obligations are fully paid in cash or when converted to bonded indebtedness of the District (including privately placed bonds). Any extension of such term is considered a Material material Modification modification and must be approved by the Board of County Commissioners.

Required disclosure notices shall clearly identify the potential for the District to enter into obligations associated with Developer Funding Agreements.

F. <u>Privately Placed Debt Limitation</u>.

Prior to the issuance of any privately placed Debt, the District shall obtain the certification of an External Financial Advisor substantially as follows: We are [I am] an External Financial Advisor within the meaning of the District's Service Plan.

We [I] certify that (1) the net effective interest rate (calculated as defined in Section 32-1-103(12), C.R.S.) to be borne by [insert the designation of the Debt] does not exceed a reasonable current [tax-exempt] [taxable] interest rate, using criteria deemed appropriate by us [me] and based upon our [my] analysis of comparable high yield securities; and (2) the structure of [insert designation of the Debt], including maturities and early redemption provisions, is reasonable considering the financial circumstances of the District.

G. <u>Revenue Obligations</u>. The District shall also be permitted to issue Revenue Obligations in such amount as the District may determine. Amounts issued as Revenue Obligations are not subject to the Maximum Debt Authorization.

VII. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS

A. <u>Overlapping Taxing Entities</u>.

The directly overlapping taxing entities and their respective year _____ mill levies are

as follows:

El Paso County El Paso County Road and Bridge School District ___ Pikes Peak Library District (if applicable) _____ Fire Protection District (Others, as applicable)

Total Existing Mill Levy:

The total mill levy including the initially proposed District mill levy is _____ mills.

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships).

B. <u>Neighboring Jurisdictions</u>.

The following additional taxing and or service providing entities include territory within three (s3) miles of the Initial District Boundaries. (Add list)

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships).

VIII. DISSOLUTION

A. <u>Dissolution</u>. Upon an independent determination of the Board of County Commissioners that the purposes for which the District was created have been accomplished, the District agrees to file a petition in the appropriate District Court for dissolution, pursuant to the applicable State statutes. In no event shall dissolution occur until the District has provided for the payment or discharge of all of its outstanding indebtedness and other financial obligations as required pursuant to State statutes.

B. <u>Administrative Dissolution</u>. The District shall be subject to administrative dissolution by the Division of Local Government as set forth in Section 32-1-710, C.R.S.

IX. <u>COMPLIANCE</u>

A. <u>An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as described in</u> C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners Resolution No. <u>Resolution 06-472</u>, as may be amended.

An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as described in C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners Resolution No. 07-273. B. Material <u>mModifications</u> of this Service Plan shall be subject to the provisions contained in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., relating to approvals and notices thereof.

X. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>.

The following is additional information to further explain the functions of the District:

A. Special District Act.

The contemplated municipal services are under the jurisdiction of the Special District Act and not the Public Utilities Commission.

B. <u>Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers</u>.

After formation of the District, and in conjunction with final platting of any properties within the proposed District, the applicable Board of Directors of the District shall prepare a notice acceptable to the <u>Planning and Community Development Development Services</u>. Department Staff informing all purchasers of property within the District of the District's existence, purpose and debt, taxing, and other revenue-raising powers and limitations. Such notice obligation shall be deemed satisfied by recording the notice with this Service Plan and each final plat associated with the Project, or by such other means as the <u>Planning and Community DevelopmentDevelopment Services</u> Department approves. Such notice shall be modified to address the potential for future Debt issuance which may be required to meet the obligations associated with loans incurred by the District. In conjunction with subsequent plat recordings, <u>Planning and Community Development Development Services</u>. Department staff is authorized to administratively approve updates of the disclosure form to reflect current information.

C. Local Improvements.

Prior to the financing of Local Public Improvements, and if required by County policy uniformly applied, agreements shall be in place to prevent a loss of sales tax revenue from sales of construction materials which would otherwise accrue to the County.

D. <u>Service Plan not a Contract</u>.

The grant of authority contained in this Service Plan does not constitute the agreement or binding commitment of the District enforceable by third parties to undertake the activities described, or to undertake such activities exactly as described.

E. Land Use and Development Approvals.

Approval of this Service Plan does not imply approval of the development of a

specific area within the Project, nor does it imply approval of the number of residential units or the total site/floor area of commercial or industrial buildings identified in this Service Plan or any of the exhibits attached thereto. All such land use and development approvals shall be processed and obtained in accordance with applicable El Paso County rules, regulations and policies.

XI. CONCLUSION

It is submitted that this Service Plan for the District establishes that:

A. There is sufficient existing and projected need for organized service in the area to be serviced by the proposed District²/₂.

B. The existing service in the area to be served by the proposed District is inadequate for present and projected needs;

C. The proposed District is capable of providing economical and sufficient service to the Project $\frac{1}{2}$

D. The area to be included in the proposed District does have, and will have, the financial ability to discharge the proposed indebtedness on a reasonable $basis_{\hat{r}_{2}}$

E. Adequate service is not, and will not be, available to the area through the County or other existing municipal or quasi-municipal corporations, including existing special districts, within a reasonable time and on a comparable basis;

F. The facility and service standards of the proposed District are compatible with the facility and service standards of the County₅.

G. The proposal is in substantial compliance with the <u>with applicable elements of the El Paso County</u> Master Plan, including but not limited to Your El Paso Master Plan (2021), the El Paso County Water Master Plan (2018), the El Paso County Parks Master Plan (2013), the El Paso County Major Transportation Corridors Plan, and with these Special District Policies. County master plan.

H. The creation of the proposed District is in the best interests of the area proposed to be served.

EXHIBIT A

MAPS AND LEGAL DESCRIPTIONS

EXHIBIT B

DEVELOPMENT SUMMARY

Include applicable narrative or tabular summary of projected development by type, including number of units of residential, commercial/retail square footage and expected absorption. Descriptive synopsis of the location, land uses, acreage and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial

| Descriptive synop | is of the location, lan | iu uses, acreage and ioiar pi | loposed dwennig | units and/or commercial |
|-------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------|-------------------------|
| square | footage | of | the | project). |

EXHIBIT C

ESTIMATED INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL COSTS

Include tabular summary of estimated infrastructure costs by category (e.g., streets, water, sewer, park/open space/landscaping, etc.)

Include, as applicable, estimated costs of acquiring land, engineering services, and other related costs (per Special District Act).

EXHIBIT D

FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY

Financial Plan Summary must contain:

Statement of Assumptions Contained in Plan

Assessed Value Projections

Revenue Projections by type of revenue (e.g. Debt Service Mill Levy, Operations Mill Levy, Special Purpose Mill Levy, Non Tax Revenue (e.g. fees and charges), and developer advances

Proposed operating revenue in first budget year, and other major expenses relating to the organization and initial operations of the District (e.g., legal, administrative, etc.) (per Special District Act)

Schedule of proposed debt issuance (both general obligation and revenue based), including interest rates and discounts (per Special District Act)

EXHIBIT E

ANNUAL REPORT AND DISCLOSURE FORM (Sample attached)

EL PASO COUNTY SPECIAL DISTRICTS ANNUAL REPORT and DISCLOSURE FORM

| 1. | Name of District(s): | |
|-------|--|---|
| 2. | Report for Calendar Year: | |
| 3. | Contact Information | |
| 4. | Meeting Information | |
| 5. | Type of District(s)/ Unique Representational | |
| | Issues (if any) | |
| 6. | Authorized Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 7. | Active Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 8. Cu | rrent Certified Mill Levies | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 9. | Sample Calculation of Current Mill Levy for a | |
| | Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| 1.0 | applicable). | |
| 10. | Maximum Authorized Mill Levy Caps | |
| | (Note: these are maximum allowable mill levies | |
| | which could be certified in the future unless there | |
| | was a change in state statutes or Board of County | |
| | Commissioners approvals) | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 11. | Sample Calculation of Mill Levy Cap for a | |
| | Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| | applicable). | |
| | | |
| 12. | Current Outstanding Debt of the Districts (as | |
| | of the end of year of this report) | |
| 13. | Total voter-authorized debt of the Districts | |
| | (including current debt) | |
| 14 | Dakt monored to be issued missioned an | |
| 14. | Debt proposed to be issued, reissued or otherwise obligated in the coming war | |
| | otherwise obligated in the coming year. | |
| 15. | Major facilities/ infrastructure improvements | |
| 1.5. | initiated or completed in the prior year | |
| | initiated of completed in the prior year | 4 |

| 16. | Summary of major property exclusion or inclusion activities in the past year. | |
|-----|--|--|
| | | |

Reminder:

- A. As per Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32-1-306, the special district shall maintain a current, accurate map of its boundaries and shall provide for such map to be on file with the County Assessor.
- B. Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32-1-823(1), states a certificate of election results shall be filed with the County Clerk and Recorder.

Name and Title of Respondent

Signature of Respondent

Date

RETURN COMPLETED FORM TO: El Paso County Board of County Commissioners Attention: Clerk to the Board 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2201, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

**NOTE: As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

County Assessor - 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2300, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

County Treasurer - 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2100, Colorado Springs, CO 80907 200 South Cascade Avenue Colorado Springs, Colorado - 80903

****NOTE:** As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

County Assessor - 27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

County Treasurer - 27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

RESOLUTION NO. EXHIBIT A

(SINGLE DISTRICT MODEL SERVICE PLAN)

(Note: Parenthetical language is included for explanatory purposes and should be either deleted from the draft plan or replaced with the applicable specific language for the actual Service Plan)

(Insert Name of District) METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

EL PASO COUNTY, COLORADO

DRAFT (Insert date)

SERVICE PLAN

FOR

(Insert Name)

METROPOLITAN DISTRICT

Prepared by:

(Insert Name) (Insert Address) (Insert Phone and e-mail)

DRAFT (Insert Date)

Applicant(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for <u>all</u> applicants) (Include <u>all</u> proposed initial directors if this information available)

Consultants(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for all consultants directly related to creation and/or anticipated implementation of the Service Plan and not previously listed

- Marketing Consultant
- Engineer
- Underwriter
- Bond Counsel
- Planner
- Etc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| I. | EXE | CUTIVE SUMMARY | | | |
|------|----------------------|--|--|--|--|
| II. | DEFI | DEFINITIONS | | | |
| III. | INTF | INTRODUCTION | | | |
| | А. | A. Overall Purpose and Intent | | | |
| | B. | Need for the District | | | |
| | C. | County Objectives in Forming the District | | | |
| | D. | Specific Purposes - Facilities and Services | | | |
| | | 1. Water | | | |
| | | 2. Sanitation | | | |
| | | 3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection | | | |
| | | 4. Drainage | | | |
| | | 5. Parks and Recreation | | | |
| | | 6. Mosquito Control | | | |
| | | 7. Fire Protection | | | |
| | | 8. Television Relay and Translation | | | |
| | | 9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review | | | |
| | | 10. Security Services | | | |
| | E. | Other Powers | | | |
| | | 1. Amendments- <u>Material Modification</u> | | | |
| | | 2 Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan and Public Infrastructure | | | |
| | F. | Other Statutory Powers | | | |
| | G. | Eminent Domain | | | |
| | H. | Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs) | | | |
| | I. | Description of Proposed Boundaries and Service Area | | | |
| | | 1. Initial District Boundaries | | | |
| | | 2. Additional Inclusion Areas | | | |
| | | 3. Extraterritorial Service Areas | | | |
| | | 4. Analysis of Alternatives | | | |
| | | 5. Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment | | | |
| IV. | DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS | | | | |
| | А. | Existing Developed Conditions | | | |
| | B. | Total Development at Project Buildout | | | |
| | C. | Development Phasing and Absorption | | | |
| | D. | Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals | | | |
| V. | INFR | ASTRUCTURE SUMMARY | | | |
| VI. | FINA | NCIAL PLAN SUMMARY | | | |
| | А. | Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model | | | |
| | B. | Maximum Authorized Debt | | | |

| C. | | | |
|---|---|--|--|
| | 1. Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy | | |
| | 2. Maximum Operational Mill Levy | | |
| | 3. Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy Cap | | |
| | 4. Maximum Combined Mill Levy | | |
| D. Maximum Maturity Period for Debt | | | |
| E. Developer Funding Agreements | | | |
| F. | Privately Placed Debt Limitation | | |
| G. | Revenue Obligations | | |
| I. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS | | | |
| A. | Overlapping Taxing Entities | | |
| B. | Neighboring Jurisdictions | | |
| DISSC | DLUTION | | |
| A. | Dissolution | | |
| B. | Administrative Dissolution | | |
| COM | PLIANCE | | |
| COM | | | |
| MISC | ELLANEOUS | | |
| A. | Special District Act | | |
| B. | Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers | | |
| C. | Local Improvements | | |
| D. | Service Plan Not a Contract | | |
| E. | Land Use and Development Approvals | | |
| CONC | LUSION | | |
| | E. F. G. OVER A. B. DISSC A. B. COMI MISC A. B. C. D. E. | | |

EXHIBITS (refer to instructions)

| A. | Maps a | nd Legal | Descriptions |
|----|------------------------------|---------------------------------|---|
| | | 1. | Vicinity Map |
| | | 2. | Initially Included Property Map |
| | | 3. Propo | osed Infrastructure Maps |
| | | | Detention, water and wastewater infrastructure, roadways, parks and open space, |
| | | <u>34</u> . | Additional Included Property Map (if applicable) |
| | | 4 <u>5</u> . 5. 6 | Extraterritorial Service Area Map Legal Description(s) of Initially Included Property/Properties |
| B. | Development Summary | | |
| C. | Infrastructure Capital Costs | | |
| D. | Financial Plan Summary | | |
| E. | Annual | Report a | and Disclosure Form |

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The following is a summary of general information regarding the proposed District provided for the convenience of the reviewers of this Service Plan. Please note that the following information is subject in all respects to the more complete descriptions contained elsewhere in this Service Plan.

| Metropolitan District (the "District"). |
|---|
| (name only) |
| (name only) |
| (Brief synopsisDescription of the location, acreage, land uses, and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial square footage of the project). |
| (Summarize the types and extent of improvements proposed to be to be financed) |
| (Summarize the actual services proposed to be provided by the District) |
| |
| Approximately \$ |
| \$ |
| Mills |
| Mills |
| |
| |

Proposed Maximum Mill Levies: (Include debt service, operational, special and combined as applicable)

Proposed Fees:

(Summarize major proposed fees such as facility fees, tap fees, service fees etc.)

II. **DEFINITIONS**

The following terms are specifically defined for use in this Service Plan, For specific definitions of terms not listed below please also refer to the El Paso County Special District Policies, the El Paso County Land Development Code and Colorado Revised Statutes, as may be applicable.

<u>Additional Inclusion Areas</u>: means the property described in Section 3 and depicted on the map found at Exhibit A.3 that is anticipated for future inclusion into the boundaries of the District.

<u>Annual Report and Disclosure Statement</u>: means the statement of the same name required to be filed annually with the Board of County Commissioners pursuant to Resolution 06-472 as may be amended.

Assessment Rate Adjustment: means, if after approval of this Service Plan, the laws of the State change with respect to the assessment of property for taxation purposes, the method of calculating assessed valuation or any other similar changes occur, an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy to be determined by the Board in good faith so that to the extent possible, the actual tax revenues generated by the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy or Maximum Operational Mill Levy operationa

Board: means the board of directors of the District.

Board of County Commissioners: means the Board of County Commissioners of El Paso County.

<u>Conventional Representative District:</u> means a Title 32 special district, which is structured to allow all residents and property owners to participate in elections for the Board of Directors, as otherwise allowed by Statute.

County: means El Paso County, Colorado

<u>Debt:</u> means bonds or other obligations for the payment of which the District has promised to impose an *ad valorem* property tax mill levy without such promise being subject to annual appropriation.

<u>Developer Funding Agreement:</u> means an agreement of any kind executed between a special district and a Developer as this term is specifically defined below, including but not limited to advance funding agreements, reimbursement agreements or loans to the special district from a Developer, where such an agreement creates an obligation of any kind which may require the special district to re-pay the Developer. The term "Developer" means any person or entity (including but not limited to corporations, venture partners, proprietorships, estates and trusts) that owns or has a contract to

purchase undeveloped taxable real property greater than or equal to ten percent (10%) of all real property located within the boundaries of the special district. The term "Developer Funding Agreement" shall not extend to any such obligation listed above if such obligation has been converted to Debt issued by the special district to evidence the obligation to repay such Developer Funding Agreement, including the purchase of such Debt by a Developer.

<u>Development Services Department</u>: means the department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

District: means the () Metropolitan District as described in this Service Plan.

District No. __(repeat for total number of Districts proposed & state purpose of each district): means the (______) Metropolitan District No. (____).

External Financial Advisor: means a consultant that: (i) advises Colorado governmental entities on matters relating to the issuance of securities by Colorado governmental entities, including matters such as the pricing, sales and marketing of such securities and the procuring of bond ratings, credit enhancement and insurance in respect of such securities; (ii) shall be an underwriter, investment banker, or individual listed as a public finance advisor in the Bond Buyer's Municipal Market Place; and (iii) is not an officer or employee of the District and has not been otherwise engaged to provide services in connection with the transaction related to the applicable Debt.

<u>Gallagher Adjustment</u>: means an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy intended to offset the effect of adjustments to the ratio between market value and assessed value of taxable property within the District that would cause a reduction in the revenue otherwise produced from such Maximums based on the ratio between market value and assessed value as of January 1 in the year in which the District's organizational election is held.

Local Public Improvements: means facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, but which do not qualify under the definition of Regional Public Improvements. Examples would include local streets and appurtenant facilities, water and sewer lines which serve individual properties and drainage facilities that do not qualify as reimbursable under adopted drainage basin planning studies.

Material Modification: has the meaning described in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., as it may be amended from time to time.

Maximum Combined Mill Levy: means the maximum combined ad valorem mill levy the

District may certify against any property within the District for any purposes.

<u>Maximum Debt Authorization</u>: means the maximum principal amount of Debt that the District may have outstanding at any time, which under this Service Plan is \$

<u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy</u>: means the maximum ad valorem mill levy the District may certify against any property within the District for the purpose of servicing any Debt incurred by or on behalf of the District.

<u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>: means the maximum ad valorem mill levy the District may certify against any property within the District for the purposes providing revenues for ongoing operation, maintenance, administration or any other allowable services and activities other than the servicing of Debt. This Maximum Operational Mill Levy is exclusive of any Maximum Special Mill Levy which might be separately authorized.

<u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy</u>: means the maximum ad valorem mill levy which is allowed in addition to the allowable Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy and the Maximum Operational Mill Levy (*E.g. a special earmarked levy for fire protection or covenant enforcement etc. – identify use within definition*)

Planning and Community Development Department The department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

<u>Public Improvements</u>: means those improvements constituting Regional Public Improvements and Local Public Improvements collectively.

<u>Regional Public Improvements:</u> means facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, and which serve the needs of the region.

<u>Revenue Obligations</u>: means bonds or other obligations not subject to annual appropriation that are payable from a pledge of revenues other than *ad valorem* property taxes.

Service Plan: means this Service Plan for the District.

Special District Act: means Section 32-1-101, et seq., of the Colorado Revised Statutes, as amended from time to time.

State: means the State of Colorado.

<u>Underlying Land Use Approvals</u>: means Board of County Commissioners approval of the applicable land use plans that form the basis for the need for the District and its proposed financing plan and/or services. Such approvals may be in the form of one or a combination of Sketch Plans, <u>Generalized Planned Unit Development (PUD)</u>

Development Plans, site-specific Planned Unit Development (PUD) plans, or subdivision plans.

III. INTRODUCTION

A. <u>Overall Purpose and Intent</u>.

The District will be created pursuant to the Special District <u>Aet, andAct and</u> is being organized as a Conventional Representative District under El Paso County policies. The District is an independent unit of local government, separate and distinct from the County, and, except as may otherwise be provided for by State or local law or this Service Plan, its activities are subject to review by the County only insofar as they may deviate in a material matter from the requirements of the Service Plan. It is intended that the District, in its discretion, will provide a part or all of various Public Improvements necessary and appropriate for the development of a project within the unincorporated County to be known as "_____" (the "Project"). The Public Improvements will be constructed for the use and benefit of all anticipated inhabitants, property owners and taxpayers of the District. The primary purpose of the District will be to finance the construction of these Public Improvements. Additional major purposes will include *(add additional ongoing service and maintenance purposes if applicable)*.

(Provide any other key summary information as applicable)

B. Need For The District.

The overall need for creation of this District is _____. (Summarize overall need for the District. Explain why adjacent districts cannot provide services, provide supporting evidence.)

C. County Objectives In Forming The District.

The County recognizes this District as an independent quasi-municipal entity which is duly authorized for the purposes and functions identified in the Service Plan. Future County involvement in the affairs of the District will generally be limited to functions as required by the Colorado Revised Statutes, reporting and disclosure functions, determinations as to compliance with the limits as set forth in this Service Plan or any conditions attached to its approval, as well as additional activities or relationships as may be stipulated in any intergovernmental agreements which may be entered in to between the District and the County in the future.

In approving this Service Plan the objectives of the County include an intent to allow the applicant(s) reasonable access to public tax-exempt financing for reasonable costs associated with the generally identified Public Improvements and to allow the applicant(s) the ability to prudently obligate future property owners for a reasonable share of the repayment costs of the Public Improvements which will benefit the properties within this District.

It is the additional objective of the County to allow for this District to provide for the identified ongoing services which either cannot or will not be provided by the County and/ or other

districts. (Delete if not appropriate- or modify as appropriate)

(Insert language concerning other major objectives e.g. regional cost sharing, if appropriate)

In approving this District as a Conventional Representative District, it is also an objective of the County to maximize opportunities for full representative participation on the part of future eligible electors. However, because many of the critical financing decisions will be made prior to the existence of resident electors, it is the further intent of the County to accommodate and allow for reasonable and constructive ongoing notice to future property owners of the probable financial impacts associated with owning property within the District.

D. Specific Purposes -Facilities and Services.

The District is authorized to provide the following facilities and services, both within and without the boundaries of the District as may be necessary:

(Note: deletion of a category indicates the proposed district will not be authorized to provide that particular facility or service. For most Service Plans it is preferred that all purpose headings be listed along with text indicating the general extent to which the district is expected to be engaged in the particular purpose. For all listed services/purposes, please specify whether it is anticipated that the facility or service is actively expected to be financed or provided with the initial formation of the district or whether the purpose is being reserved for potential future use.)

1. Water. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the district, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the District, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

(For those districts that are authorized to directly provide water services, please provide the following language:)

The District (does/ does not) intend to join the <u>El Paso CountyPikes Peak</u> Water Authority following formation.

2. Sanitation. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection. ((Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

4. Drainage. ((Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

5. Parks and Recreation. (.)) Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

Sanitation. (Same as above)

3. <u>Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection</u>. (Same as above)

4. <u>Drainage</u>. (Same as above)

5. Parks and Recreation. (Same as above)

The District shall not have the authority to apply for or utilize any Conservation Trust ("Lottery") funds without the express prior consent of the Board of County Commissioners and the _______. (Include other pre-existing district authorized to provide park and recreation services, if applicable). The District shall have the authority to apply for and receive any other grant funds, including, but not limited to, Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO) discretionary grants. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a major modification which would require the need to revise this Service Plan.

(Include the above statement if applicable and appropriate)

6. <u>Mosquito Control</u>. Provide for the eradication and control of mosquitoes, including but not limited to elimination or treatment of breeding grounds and purchase, lease, contracting or other use of equipment or supplies for mosquito control. *include this language for all districts unless there is a specific reason and justification not to*)

7. Fire Protection. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases)

8. Television Relay and Translation. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another

entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

(Address representation issues in connection with Control District structure)

<u>10.</u> Security Services. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

<u>11.</u> Solid Waste Disposal. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

Fire Protection. (same as above, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases)

 8.
 TELEVISION RELAY AND TRANSLATION. (SAME AS ABOVE).

 9.
 Covenant Enforcement and Design Review. (Same as above).

 10.
 Security Services. (Same as above).

 11.
 Solid Waste Disposal. (Same as above).

E. <u>Other Powers.</u>

1. <u>Amendments</u>. The District shall have the power to amend this Service Plan as needed, subject to appropriate statutory procedures as set forth in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S.;

2. <u>Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan and Public Infrastructure</u>. Without amending this Service Plan, the District may defer, forego, reschedule or restructure the financing and construction of certain improvements and facilities, to better accommodate the pace of growth, resources availability, and potential inclusions of property within the District.

F. Other Statutory Powers.

The District may exercise such powers as are expressly or impliedly granted by Colorado law, if not otherwise limited by the Service Plan or its conditions of approval.

The District shall not adopt or enact an ordinance, resolution, rule or other regulation that prohibits or restricts an authorized permittee from carrying a concealed handgun in a building or specific area under the direct control or management of the District as provided in C.R.S. § 18-12-214.

G. Eminent Domain.

The District may exercise the power of eminent domain or dominant eminent domain only as necessary to further the clear public purposes of the District.

The power of eminent domain and/or dominant eminent domain shall be limited to the acquisition of property that the District intends to own, control or maintain by the District or other governmental entity and is for the material use or benefit of the general public. The term "material use or benefit for the general public" shall not include the acquisition of property for the furtherance of an economic development plan, nor shall it include as a purpose an intent to convey such property or to make such property available to a private entity for economic development purposes. The phrase "furtherance of an economic development plan" does not include condemnation of property to facilitate public infrastructure that is necessary for the development of the Project.

(Delete the prior paragraphs, and replace with a pre-emption of eminent domain powers in the event the Service Plan does not authorize the use of eminent domain)

H. Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs).

The District is authorized to enter into IGAs to the extent permissible by law. As of the date of approval of this Service Plan, the following IGAs are anticipated *(complete as appropriate or delete if none presently planned).*

I. Description Of Proposed Boundaries And Service Area.

1. <u>Initial District Boundaries</u>. A vicinity map showing the general location of the District is included as Exhibit A.1. A map of the initially included properties is included at Exhibit A.2, with a legal description of its boundaries are found at Exhibit A.5.

2. <u>Additional Inclusion Areas</u>. <u>Additional inclusion areas (are/are not) anticipated in</u> addition to the initially included properties. These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (describe any anticipated future inclusions, and delete this sentence if not *applicable).* The District shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act. Further, in order to accommodate the needs of Project phasing and other contingencies, the boundaries of the District may be adjusted via the inclusion or exclusion within the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the Additional Inclusion Areas in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the District is prohibited from including additional property within the District's boundaries if the property is within the corporate limits of the City of Colorado Springs without express prior consent of the City of Colorado Springs City Council.

NOTWITHSTANDING THE FOREGOING, THE DISTRICT IS PROHIBITED FROM INCLUDING ADDITIONAL PROPERTY WITHIN THE DISTRICTS' BOUNDARIES IF THE PROPERTY IS WITHIN THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE TOWN OF MONUMENT WITHOUT EXPRESS PRIOR CONSENT OF THE TOWN OF MONUMENT BOARD OF TRUSTEES.

additional inclusion areas (are/are not) anticipated in addition to the initially included properties. These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (describe any anticipated future inclusions, and delete this sentence if not applicable). The District shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

3. <u>Extraterritorial Service Areas</u>. The District (does/does not) anticipate providing services to areas outside of the Initial District Boundaries and Additional Inclusion Areas. These areas are depicted at Exhibit A.4. (Describe any potential service areas as applicable; delete the prior sentence if there is no intent to provide extraterritorial service) (In the event the option of providing external services is an undetermined potential, reserve that option here)

4. <u>Analysis Of Alternatives</u>. (Provide justification for creating a new metropolitan district which specifically includes consideration of any practical alternatives for inclusion in one or more existing districts and/or reliance on private financing and/or other reasonable alternatives as may be available).

5. <u>Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment</u>. Material modifications of this Service Plan shall, at a minimum, trigger the need for prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners at an advertised public hearing and may require a need for a complete re-submittal of an amended Service Plan along with a hearing before the County's <u>Pplanning Ceommission</u>. For the purpose of this Service Plan the following changes shall be considered material modifications:

a. Any change in the basic services provided by the District, including the addition of any types of services not authorized by this Service Plan.

b. Any other matter which is now, or may in the future, be described as a material modification by the Special District Act.

c. Imposition of a mill levy in excess of any of the Maximum Mill

Levies as authorized in this approved Service Plan.

d. Issuance of Debt in excess of the Maximum Debt Authorization authorized

e. Issuance of any Debt with a maturity period of greater than thirty (30) years, from the date of issuance of such Debt.

f. Creation of any sub-districts as contemplated in the Special District Act. (*Remove if separate discussion of planned sub-districts is included in Service Plan*)

g. Inclusion into the District of any property over five (5) miles from the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the property described in Exhibit A.3 unless explicitly contemplated in this Service Plan.

h. (Other limits as may be stipulated to by the applicant and/or required by the Board of County Commissioners).

IV. <u>DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS</u>

A. Existing Developed Conditions.

(Briefly describe<u>Describe</u> the existing developed conditions within the proposed Initial District Boundary, Additional Inclusion Area and proposed additional service area as applicable)

B. Total Development At Project Buildout.

At complete Project build-out, development within the District is planned to consist of ______ (describe in terms of total number of dwelling units, by type if applicable and include projected square footage of non- residential development) the prices of homes in the project are expected to average between \$_____ and \$____ in year 20___ dollars. The total estimated population of the District upon completion of development is ______.

C. <u>Development Phasing And Absorption.</u>

Absorption of the project is projected to take ____ years, beginning in ___ (year) and ending in ____ (year) and is further described in the Development Summary Table found at Exhibit B.

 property tax collections should increase by \$

D. Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals.

(Summarize the status of underlying land use approvals; e.g. Sketch Plan and/or zoning and/or subdivision approvals and relationship of current or anticipated approvals to this Service Plan)

(Provide unique justification for creation of district in advance of underlying land use approvals, if applicable)

V. INFRASTRUCTURE SUMMARY

Attached as Exhibit C is summary of the estimated costs of Public Improvements which are anticipated to be required within this District. A general description of the categories of Public Improvements is included in Section III.D. of this Service Plan. The total costs of the Public Improvement is estimated to be approximately \$______, in year 20______ dollars. It is estimated that the District will finance approximately \$_______ (or ____%) of this estimated amount, but the amount ultimately financed by the District will be subject to the Maximum Authorized Debt limit.

All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations. All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable NPDES standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations.

VI. <u>FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY</u>.

A. Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model.

Attached at Exhibit D is_—a summary of development assumptions, projected assessed valuation, description of revenue sources (including applicable mill levies and fees) and expenses for both operations and debt service, and an overall debt capacity model associated with projected future development of the Project. The model demonstrates that the District is capable of providing sufficient and economic service within the Project, and that the District has or will have the financial ability to discharge the District's Debt on a reasonable basis. The financial model attached as Exhibit D is an example of the manner in which the District may finance the Public

Improvements. The specific structure for financing the Public Improvements shall be determined in the discretion of the Board of Directors of the District, subject to the limitations set forth in this Service Plan.

B. <u>Maximum Authorized Debt.</u>

The District is authorized to issue Debt up to \$_____ million in principal amount. (Briefly justify the stated debt limit amount).

C. <u>Maximum Mill Levies</u>.

1. <u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy shall be fifty (50) mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment. All Debt issued by the District must be issued in compliance with the requirements of Section 32-1-1101, C.R.S. and all other requirements of State law.

2. <u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Operational Mill Levy Cap shall be ten <u>fifteen (1015)</u> mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

3. <u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy Cap</u>. The Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy is _ (_) Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

<u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Combined Mill Levy is _____
 Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

Increases to or removal of any of the Maximum Mill Levies shall be subject to Board of County Commissioner approval without the need for a formal Service Plan Amendment (unless the Board otherwise requires).

D. <u>Maximum Maturity Period For Debt.</u>

The period of maturity for issuance of any Debt (but not including Developer Funding Agreements) shall be limited to no more than thirty (30) years without express, prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a Material Modification of the Service Plan which would trigger the need to amend said Service Plan. However, the District is specifically authorized to refund or restructure existing Debt so long as the period of maturity for the refunding or restructured Debt is no greater than 30 years from the date of the issuance thereof.

E. <u>Developer Funding Agreements</u>.

The Developer (does/does not) intend to enter into Developer Funding Agreements with the District in addition to recovery of the eligible costs associated with creation of this District. It is anticipated that in the formative years the District will have shortfalls in funding its capital costs and monthly operations and maintenance expenses. The Developer may fund these obligations for the District to promote the Project's development subject to the **Commented [KP1]:** Conflicts with Material Modification so delete

Developer being repaid from future District revenues.

(Describe any intended agreements including reimbursement agreements; include the following language if applicable)

Developer Funding Agreements may allow for the earning of simple interest thereon, but under no circumstances shall any such agreement permit the compounding of interest. The Developer Funding Agreements may permit an interest rate that does not exceed the prime interest rate plus two points thereon.

The maximum term for repayment of a Developer Funding Agreement shall be twenty (20) years from the date the District becomes obligated to repay the Developer Funding Agreement under the associated contractual obligation. For the purpose of this provision, Developer Funding Agreements are considered repaid once the obligations are fully paid in cash or when converted to bonded indebtedness of the District (including privately placed bonds). Any extension of such term is considered a Material material Modification modification and must be approved by the Board of County Commissioners.

Required disclosure notices shall clearly identify the potential for the District to enter into obligations associated with Developer Funding Agreements.

F. <u>Privately Placed Debt Limitation</u>.

Prior to the issuance of any privately placed Debt, the District shall obtain the certification of an External Financial Advisor substantially as follows: We are [I am] an External Financial Advisor within the meaning of the District's Service Plan.

We [I] certify that (1) the net effective interest rate (calculated as defined in Section 32-1-103(12), C.R.S.) to be borne by [insert the designation of the Debt] does not exceed a reasonable current [tax-exempt] [taxable] interest rate, using criteria deemed appropriate by us [me] and based upon our [my] analysis of comparable high yield securities; and (2) the structure of [insert designation of the Debt], including maturities and early redemption provisions, is reasonable considering the financial circumstances of the District.

G. <u>Revenue Obligations</u>. The District shall also be permitted to issue Revenue Obligations in such amount as the District may determine. Amounts issued as Revenue Obligations are not subject to the Maximum Debt Authorization.

VII. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS

A. <u>Overlapping Taxing Entities</u>.

The directly overlapping taxing entities and their respective year _____ mill levies are

as follows:

El Paso County El Paso County Road and Bridge School District ___ Pikes Peak Library District (if applicable) _____ Fire Protection District (Others, as applicable)

Total Existing Mill Levy:

The total mill levy including the initially proposed District mill levy is _____ mills.

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships).

B. <u>Neighboring Jurisdictions</u>.

The following additional taxing and or service providing entities include territory within three (s3) miles of the Initial District Boundaries. (Add list)

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships).

VIII. DISSOLUTION

A. <u>Dissolution</u>. Upon an independent determination of the Board of County Commissioners that the purposes for which the District was created have been accomplished, the District agrees to file a petition in the appropriate District Court for dissolution, pursuant to the applicable State statutes. In no event shall dissolution occur until the District has provided for the payment or discharge of all of its outstanding indebtedness and other financial obligations as required pursuant to State statutes.

B. <u>Administrative Dissolution</u>. The District shall be subject to administrative dissolution by the Division of Local Government as set forth in Section 32-1-710, C.R.S.

IX. <u>COMPLIANCE</u>

A. <u>An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as described in</u> C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners Resolution No. <u>Resolution 06-472</u>, as may be amended.

An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as described in C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners Resolution No. 07-273. B. Material <u>mModifications</u> of this Service Plan shall be subject to the provisions contained in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., relating to approvals and notices thereof.

X. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>.

The following is additional information to further explain the functions of the District:

A. Special District Act.

The contemplated municipal services are under the jurisdiction of the Special District Act and not the Public Utilities Commission.

B. <u>Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers</u>.

After formation of the District, and in conjunction with final platting of any properties within the proposed District, the applicable Board of Directors of the District shall prepare a notice acceptable to the <u>Planning and Community Development Development Services</u>. Department Staff informing all purchasers of property within the District of the District's existence, purpose and debt, taxing, and other revenue-raising powers and limitations. Such notice obligation shall be deemed satisfied by recording the notice with this Service Plan and each final plat associated with the Project, or by such other means as the <u>Planning and Community DevelopmentDevelopment Services</u> Department approves. Such notice shall be modified to address the potential for future Debt issuance which may be required to meet the obligations associated with loans incurred by the District. In conjunction with subsequent plat recordings, <u>Planning and Community Development Development Services</u>. Department staff is authorized to administratively approve updates of the disclosure form to reflect current information.

C. Local Improvements.

Prior to the financing of Local Public Improvements, and if required by County policy uniformly applied, agreements shall be in place to prevent a loss of sales tax revenue from sales of construction materials which would otherwise accrue to the County.

D. <u>Service Plan not a Contract</u>.

The grant of authority contained in this Service Plan does not constitute the agreement or binding commitment of the District enforceable by third parties to undertake the activities described, or to undertake such activities exactly as described.

E. Land Use and Development Approvals.

Approval of this Service Plan does not imply approval of the development of a

specific area within the Project, nor does it imply approval of the number of residential units or the total site/floor area of commercial or industrial buildings identified in this Service Plan or any of the exhibits attached thereto. All such land use and development approvals shall be processed and obtained in accordance with applicable El Paso County rules, regulations and policies.

XI. CONCLUSION

It is submitted that this Service Plan for the District establishes that:

A. There is sufficient existing and projected need for organized service in the area to be serviced by the proposed District²/₂.

B. The existing service in the area to be served by the proposed District is inadequate for present and projected needs;

C. The proposed District is capable of providing economical and sufficient service to the Project $\frac{1}{2}$

D. The area to be included in the proposed District does have, and will have, the financial ability to discharge the proposed indebtedness on a reasonable $basis_{\hat{r}_{2}}$

E. Adequate service is not, and will not be, available to the area through the County or other existing municipal or quasi-municipal corporations, including existing special districts, within a reasonable time and on a comparable basis;

F. The facility and service standards of the proposed District are compatible with the facility and service standards of the County₅.

G. The proposal is in substantial compliance with the <u>with applicable elements of the El Paso County</u> Master Plan, including but not limited to Your El Paso Master Plan (2021), the El Paso County Water Master Plan (2018), the El Paso County Parks Master Plan (2013), the El Paso County Major Transportation Corridors Plan, and with these Special District Policies. County master plan.

H. The creation of the proposed District is in the best interests of the area proposed to be served.

EXHIBIT A

MAPS AND LEGAL DESCRIPTIONS

EXHIBIT B

DEVELOPMENT SUMMARY

Include applicable narrative or tabular summary of projected development by type, including number of units of residential, commercial/retail square footage and expected absorption. Descriptive synopsis of the location, land uses, acreage and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial

| Descriptive synop | is of the location, lan | iu uses, acreage and ioiar pi | loposed dwennig | units and/or commercial |
|-------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------|-------------------------|
| square | footage | of | the | project). |

EXHIBIT C

ESTIMATED INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL COSTS

Include tabular summary of estimated infrastructure costs by category (e.g., streets, water, sewer, park/open space/landscaping, etc.)

Include, as applicable, estimated costs of acquiring land, engineering services, and other related costs (per Special District Act).

EXHIBIT D

FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY

Financial Plan Summary must contain:

Statement of Assumptions Contained in Plan

Assessed Value Projections

Revenue Projections by type of revenue (e.g. Debt Service Mill Levy, Operations Mill Levy, Special Purpose Mill Levy, Non Tax Revenue (e.g. fees and charges), and developer advances

Proposed operating revenue in first budget year, and other major expenses relating to the organization and initial operations of the District (e.g., legal, administrative, etc.) (per Special District Act)

Schedule of proposed debt issuance (both general obligation and revenue based), including interest rates and discounts (per Special District Act)

EXHIBIT E

ANNUAL REPORT AND DISCLOSURE FORM (Sample attached)

EL PASO COUNTY SPECIAL DISTRICTS ANNUAL REPORT and DISCLOSURE FORM

| 1. | Name of District(s): | |
|-------|--|---|
| 2. | Report for Calendar Year: | |
| 3. | Contact Information | |
| 4. | Meeting Information | |
| 5. | Type of District(s)/ Unique Representational | |
| | Issues (if any) | |
| 6. | Authorized Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 7. | Active Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 8. Cu | rrent Certified Mill Levies | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 9. | Sample Calculation of Current Mill Levy for a | |
| | Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| 1.0 | applicable). | |
| 10. | Maximum Authorized Mill Levy Caps | |
| | (Note: these are maximum allowable mill levies | |
| | which could be certified in the future unless there | |
| | was a change in state statutes or Board of County | |
| | Commissioners approvals) | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 11. | Sample Calculation of Mill Levy Cap for a | |
| | Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| | applicable). | |
| | | |
| 12. | Current Outstanding Debt of the Districts (as | |
| | of the end of year of this report) | |
| 13. | Total voter-authorized debt of the Districts | |
| | (including current debt) | |
| 14 | Dakt monored to be issued missioned an | |
| 14. | Debt proposed to be issued, reissued or otherwise obligated in the coming war | |
| | otherwise obligated in the coming year. | |
| 15. | Major facilities/ infrastructure improvements | |
| 15. | initiated or completed in the prior year | |
| | initiated of completed in the prior year | 4 |

| 16. | Summary of major property exclusion or inclusion activities in the past year. | |
|-----|--|--|
| | | |

Reminder:

- A. As per Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32-1-306, the special district shall maintain a current, accurate map of its boundaries and shall provide for such map to be on file with the County Assessor.
- B. Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32-1-823(1), states a certificate of election results shall be filed with the County Clerk and Recorder.

Name and Title of Respondent

Signature of Respondent

Date

RETURN COMPLETED FORM TO: El Paso County Board of County Commissioners Attention: Clerk to the Board 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2201, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

**NOTE: As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

County Assessor - 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2300, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

County Treasurer - 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2100, Colorado Springs, CO 80907 200 South Cascade Avenue Colorado Springs, Colorado - 80903

****NOTE:** As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

County Assessor - 27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

County Treasurer - 27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

RESOLUTION NO. 07-273 EXHIBIT B

(MULTIPLE DISTRICT WITHOUT CONTROL DISTRICT MODEL SERVICE PLAN)

(Note: Parenthetical language is included for explanatory purposes and should be either deleted from the draft plan or replaced with the applicable specific language for the actual Service Plan)

(Insert Name of District) METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOS.

EL PASO COUNTY, COLORADO

DRAFT (Insert date)

SERVICE PLAN

FOR

(Insert Name)

METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOS.

Prepared by:

(Insert Name) (Insert Address) (Insert Phone and e-mail)

DRAFT (Insert Date)

Applicant(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for <u>all</u> applicants) (Include <u>all</u> proposed initial directors if this information available)

Consultants(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for all consultants directly related to creation and/or anticipated implementation of the Service Plan and not previously listed

- Marketing Consultant
- Engineer
- Underwriter
- Bond Counsel
- Planner
- Etc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| I. | EXECUTIVE SUMMARY | | | |
|------|--|--|--|--|
| II. | DEFI | NITIONS | | |
| III. | INTRODUCTION | | | |
| | A. | Overall Purpose and Intent | | |
| | B. | Need for the Districts | | |
| | C. | County Objectives in Forming The Districts | | |
| | D. | Specific Purposes - Facilities and Services | | |
| | | 1. Water | | |
| | | 2. Sanitation | | |
| | | 3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection | | |
| | | 4. Drainage | | |
| | | 5. Parks and Recreation | | |
| | | 6. Mosquito Control | | |
| | | 7. Fire Protection | | |
| | | 8. Television Relay and Translation | | |
| | | 9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review | | |
| | | 10. Security Services | | |
| | E. | Other Powers | | |
| | | 1. AmendmentsMaterial Modification | | |
| | | 2 Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan | | |
| | | and Public Infrastructure | | |
| | F. | Other Statutory Powers | | |
| | G. | Eminent Domain | | |
| | H. | Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs) | | |
| | I. Description of Proposed Boundaries and Service Area | | | |
| | | 1. Initial District Boundaries | | |
| | | 2. Additional Inclusion Areas | | |
| | | 3. Extraterritorial Service Areas | | |
| | | 4. Analysis of Alternatives | | |
| | | 5. Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment | | |
| IV. | DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS | | | |
| | А. | Existing Developed Conditions | | |
| | В. | Total Development at Project Buildout | | |
| | C. | Development Phasing and Absorption | | |
| | D. | Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals | | |
| v. | INFR | ASTRUCTURE SUMMARY | | |
| VI. | FINA | NCIAL PLAN SUMMARY | | |
| | A. | Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model | | |
| | B. | Maximum Authorized Debt | | |

1

| | C. | Maximum Mill Levies | | |
|-------|---|--|--|--|
| | | 1. Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy | | |
| | | 2. Maximum Operational Mill Levy | | |
| | | 3. Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy Cap | | |
| | | 4. Maximum Combined Mill Levy | | |
| | D. | Maximum Maturity Period For Debt | | |
| | E. | Developer Funding Agreements | | |
| | F. | Privately Placed Debt Limitation | | |
| | G. | Revenue Obligations | | |
| VII. | II. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTION | | | |
| V 11. | A. | Overlapping Taxing Entities | | |
| | В. | Neighboring Jurisdictions | | |
| | Б. | | | |
| VIII. | DISSO | DLUTION | | |
| | A. | Dissolution | | |
| | В. | Administrative Dissolution | | |
| IX. | COM | MPLIANCE | | |
| X. | MISCELLANEOUS | | | |
| | A. | Special District Act | | |
| | B. | Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers | | |
| | C. | Local Improvements | | |
| | D. | Service Plan Not a Contract | | |
| | E. | Land Use and Development Approvals | | |
| | | | | |
| XI. | CON | CLUSION | | |

EXHIBITS (refer to instructions)

| A. | Maps and Legal Descriptions |
|--------|--|
| | 1. Vicinity Map |
| | 2. Initially Included Property Map |
| | 3. Proposed Infrastructure and Amenities Maps |
| | Detention, water and wastewater infrastructure, roadways, parks and open |
| space, | |
| | <u>34</u> . Additional Included Property Map (if applicable) |
| | 4 <u>5</u> . Extraterritorial Service Area Map |
| | 56. Legal Description(s) of Initially Included Property/Properties |

- B. Development Summary
- C. Infrastructure Capital Costs
- D. Financial Plan Summary
- E. Annual Report and Disclosure Form

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The following is a summary of general information regarding the proposed Districts provided for the convenience of the reviewers of this Service Plan. Please note that the following information is subject in all respects to the more complete descriptions contained elsewhere in this Service Plan.

| Proposed Districts: | Metropolitan District Nos | | |
|--|--|--|--|
| Property Owner(s): | (name only) | | |
| Developer(s): | (name only) | | |
| Description of Development: | (Brief synopsis <u>Description</u> of the location, <u>land uses</u> , acreage and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial square footage of the project). | | |
| Proposed Improvements to be Financed: | <i>(Summarize the types and extent of improvements proposed to be financed)</i> | | |
| Proposed Ongoing Services: | (Summarize the actual services proposed to be provided by the Districts) | | |
| Infrastructure Capital Costs: | Approximately \$ | | |
| Maximum Debt Authorization: | <pre>\$ (combined for all Districts)</pre> | | |
| Proposed Debt Mill Levy: | Mills | | |
| Proposed O & M Mill Levy: | Mills | | |
| Proposed Special Purpose Mill Levy; | | | |
| Proposed Maximum Mill Levies: | (Include debt service, operational, special and combined as applicable) | | |
| Proposed Fees: | (Summarize major proposed fees such as facility fees, tap fees, service fees etc.) | | |

II. **DEFINITIONS**

The following terms are specifically defined for use in this Service Plan. For specific definitions of terms not listed below please also refer to the El Paso County Special District Policies, the El Paso County Land Development Code and Colorado Revised Statutes, as may be applicable.

<u>Additional Inclusion Areas</u>: means the property described in Section 3 and depicted on the map found at Exhibit A.3 that is anticipated for future inclusion into the boundaries of the Districts, together with other real property located within a 5-mile radius of the combined area described in Exhibit A.3 and A.5 that may be included upon petition of the property owners thereof.

<u>Annual Report and Disclosure Statement</u>: means the statement of the same name required to be filed annually with the Board of County Commissioners pursuant to Resolution 06-472 as may be amended.

Assessment Rate Adjustment: means, if after approval of this Service Plan, the laws of the State change with respect to the assessment of property for taxation purposes, the method of calculating assessed valuation or any other similar changes occur, an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy to be determined by the Board in good faith so that to the extent possible, the actual tax revenues generated by the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, are neither diminished nor enhanced as a result of such changes.

<u>Board(s)</u>: means the board of directors of any District, or in the plural, the boards of directors of all the Districts.

<u>Board of County Commissioners</u>: means the Board of County Commissioners of El Paso County.

<u>Conventional Representative District:</u> means a Title 32 special district, which is structured to allow all residents and property owners to participate in elections for the Board of Directors, as otherwise allowed by Statute.

County: means El Paso County, Colorado

<u>Debt:</u> means bonds or other obligations for the payment of which the Districts have promised to impose an *ad valorem* property tax mill levy without such promise being subject to annual appropriation.

<u>Developer Funding Agreement:</u> An agreement of any kind executed between a special district and a Developer as this term is specifically defined below, including but not limited to advance funding agreements, reimbursement agreements or loans to the special district from a Developer, where such an agreement creates an obligation of any kind

which may require the special district to re-pay the Developer. The term "Developer" means any person or entity (including but not limited to corporations, venture partners, proprietorships, estates and trusts) that owns or has a contract to purchase undeveloped taxable real property greater than or equal to ten percent (10%) of all real property located within the boundaries of the special district. The term "Developer Funding Agreement" shall not extend to any such obligation listed above if such obligation has been converted to Debt issued by the special district to evidence the obligation to repay such Developer Funding Agreement, including the purchase of such Debt by a Developer.

<u>Development Services Department</u> The department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

<u>District No.</u> (repeat for total number of each Districts proposed <u>& stated purposes of</u> each district): means the (______) Metropolitan District No. (___).

<u>External Financial Advisor</u>: means a consultant that: (i) advises Colorado governmental entities on matters relating to the issuance of securities by Colorado governmental entities, including matters such as the pricing, sales and marketing of such securities and the procuring of bond ratings, credit enhancement and insurance in respect of such securities; (ii) shall be an underwriter, investment banker, or individual listed as a public finance advisor in the Bond Buyer's Municipal Market Place; and (iii) is not an officer or employee of the Districts for which External Advisor Services are being rendered, and (iv) has not been otherwise engaged to provide services in connection with the transaction related to the applicable Debt.

<u>Gallagher Adjustment</u>: means an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy intended to offset the effect of adjustments to the ratio between market value and assessed value of taxable property within the applicable District that would cause a reduction in the revenue otherwise produced from such Maximums based on the ratio between market value and assessed value as of January 1 in the year in which the applicable District's organizational election is held.

<u>Initial District Boundaries</u>: means the initial boundaries of the Districts as described in Section _____ depicted on the map in Exhibit A.2 and as legally described in the legal description found at Exhibit A.5.

<u>Local Public Improvements</u>: means facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, but which- do not qualify under the definition of Regional Public Improvements. Examples would include local streets and appurtenant facilities, water and sewer lines which serve individual properties and drainage facilities that do not qualify as reimbursable under adopted drainage basin planning studies.

<u>Material Modification</u>: has the meaning described in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., as it may be amended from time to time.

<u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy:</u> The maximum combined ad valorem mill levy the applicable District may certify against any property within said District for any purposes.

<u>Maximum Debt Authorization</u>: means the maximum principal amount of Debt that the Districts combined may have outstanding at any time, which under this Service Plan is \$______.

<u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy:</u> The maximum ad valorem mill levy the applicable District may certify against any property within said District for the purpose of servicing any Debt incurred by or on behalf of said District.

<u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>: The maximum ad valorem mill levy the applicable District may certify against any property within said District for the purposes providing revenues for ongoing operation, maintenance, administration or any other allowable services and activities other than the servicing of Debt. This Maximum Operational Mill Levy is exclusive of any Maximum Special Mill Levy which might be separately authorized.

<u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy</u>: means maximum ad valorem mill levy which is allowed in addition to the allowable Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy and the Maximum Operational Mill Levy (*E.g. a special earmarked levy for fire protection or covenant enforcement etc. – identify use within definition*)

<u>Planning and Community Development Department: The department of the County</u> <u>formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.</u>

<u>Public Improvements</u>: Those improvements constituting Regional Public Improvements and Local Public Improvements collectively.

<u>Regional Public Improvements:</u> Facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, and which serve the needs of the region.

<u>Revenue Obligations</u>: means bonds or other obligations not subject to annual appropriation that are payable from a pledge of revenues other than *ad valorem* property taxes.

Service Plan: means this Service Plan for the Districts.

Special District Act: means Section 32-1-101, et seq., of the Colorado Revised Statutes, as amended from time to time.

State: means the State of Colorado.

Underlying Land Use Approvals: means Board of County Commissioners approval of the

applicable land use plans that form the basis for the need for the Districts and its proposed financing plan and/or services. Such approvals may be in the form of one or a combination of Sketch Plans, <u>Generalized Planned Unit Development (PUD)</u> <u>Development Plans</u>, site-specific <u>Planned Unit Development (PUD)</u> plans, or subdivision plans.

III. INTRODUCTION

A. <u>Overall Purpose and Intent</u>.

The Districts will be created pursuant to the Special District Act and are being created with a Conventional Representative District structure under El Paso County policies. The Districts are independent units of local government, separate and distinct from the County, and, except as may otherwise be provided for by State or local law or this Service Plan, their activities are subject to review by the County only insofar as they may deviate in a material matter from the requirements of the Service Plan. It is intended that the Districts, in their discretion, will provide a part or all of various Public Improvements necessary and appropriate for the development of a project within the unincorporated County to be known as "_____" (the "Project"). The Public Improvements will be constructed for the use and benefit of all anticipated inhabitants, property owners and taxpayers of the Districts. The primary purpose of the Districts will be to finance the construction of these Public Improvements. Additional major purposes will include ______ (add additional ongoing service and maintenance purposes if applicable).

(Provide any other key summary information as applicable)

B. <u>Need For The Districts</u>.

The overall need for creation of the Districts is _____. (Summarize overall need for the Districts. Explain why adjacent districts cannot provide services, provide supporting evidence).)

C. County Objectives In Forming The Districts.

The County recognizes the Districts as independent quasi-municipal entities which is duly authorized for the purposes and functions identified in the Service Plan. Future County involvement in the affairs of the Districts will generally be limited to functions as required by the Colorado Revised Statutes, reporting and disclosure functions, determinations as to compliance with the limits as set forth in this Service Plan or any conditions attached to its approval, as well as additional activities or relationships as may be stipulated in any intergovernmental agreements which may be entered in to between the Districts and the County in the future.

In approving this Service Plan the objectives of the County include an intent to allow the applicant(s) reasonable access to public tax-exempt financing for reasonable costs associated with the generally identified Public Improvements and to allow the applicant(s) the ability to prudently obligate future property owners for a reasonable share of the repayment costs of the Public Improvements which will benefit the properties within the Districts.

It is the additional objective of the County to allow for the Districts to provide for the identified ongoing services which either cannot or will not be provided by the County and/ or other districts. (*Delete if not appropriate- or modify as appropriate*)

(Insert language concerning other major objectives e.g. regional cost sharing, if appropriate)

In approving these Districts as a Conventional Representative Districts, it is also an objective of the County to maximize opportunities for full representative participation on the part of future eligible electors. However, because many of the critical financing decisions will be made prior to the existence of resident electors, it is the further intent of the County to accommodate and allow for reasonable and constructive ongoing notice to future property owners of the probable financial impacts associated with owning property within the Districts.

D. <u>Multiple District Structure</u>.

1. <u>Multiple District Structure</u>. Multiple Districts are being proposed for the Project in order to permit the provision of the Public Improvements according to the phasing and pace of development, as well as to promote equitable allocation of costs among properties within the Project.

Each District will be authorized to provide improvements and services, including but not limited to acquisition of completed improvements, to the property within and without their respective legal boundaries, as they may be amended from time to time. Debt may be issued by the Districts as appropriate to deliver the improvements and services to the property within the Project.

Due to the relationship between the Districts and the Project as a whole, various agreements are expected to be executed by one or more of the Districts clarifying the respective responsibilities and the nature of the functions and services to be provided by each District. The agreements will be designed to help assure the orderly development of essential services and facilities resulting in a community that is aesthetic and an economic asset to the County.

2. <u>Benefits of Multiple District Structure</u>. The use of a multiple district structure as described in this Service Plan serves the best interests of the County, the applicant(s) and the future taxpayers within the Districts. The benefits of using the multiple district structure include:- (a) coordinated administration of construction and operation of public improvements and delivery of- those improvements in a timely manner; and (b) assurance that improvements required by the County are financed and constructed in a timely and cost_effective manner.

a. <u>Coordinated Services</u>. As presently planned, development of the Project will proceed in phases, which will require the extension of public services and facilities. The multiple district structure will assure that the construction and operation of each phase of Public Improvements will be administered consistent with a long-term construction and operations program.

b. <u>Debt Allocation</u>. Allocation of the responsibility for paying debt for capital improvements will be managed through development of a unified financing plan for these improvements and through development of an integrated operating plan for long-term operations and maintenance for those improvements that are not dedicated to and accepted by the County; but retained by the Districts as appropriate. Intergovernmental agreements will help assure that no area within the Project becomes obligated for more than its share of the costs of capital improvements and operations. Neither high nor low-density areas will bear a disproportionate burden of debt and operating costs. Additionally, equity is also promoted due to the fact that there must be a rational relationship between the land that is subject to a district's mill levy and the improvements or services being funded.

E. Specific Purposes - Facilities and Services.

The Districts are authorized to provide the following facilities and services, both within and without the boundaries of the Districts as may be necessary:

(Note: deletion of a category indicates the proposed district will not be authorized to provide that particular facility or service. For most Service Plans it is preferred that all purpose headings be listed along with text indicating the general extent to which the district is expected to be engaged in the particular purpose. For all listed services/purposes, please specify whether it is anticipated that the facility or service is actively expected to be financed or provided with the initial formation of the district or whether the purpose is being reserved for potential future use.)

1. Water. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, or by another provider via Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA), and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

(For those districts that are authorized to directly provide water services, please provide the following language:)

The Districts (do/ do not) intend to join the <u>El Paso CountyPikes Peak</u> <u>Regional</u> Water Authority following formation.

2. <u>Sanitation</u>. (Same as above(Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts or by another provider via Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA), and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

3. <u>Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection</u>. <u>(Describe the</u> general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be

Formatted: Font: Italic
Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0.5"

Formatted: Font: Italic

7

| <u>dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements</u> <u>anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an</u> <u>ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.</u> <u>as above</u>) | |
|---|---|
| 4. <u>Drainage</u> . <u>(Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed</u> , whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)Same as above) | Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0.5" |
| 5. <u>Parks and Recreation</u> . ()Same as above)_(Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether improvements or land are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.) | Formatted: Indent: Left: 0", First line: 0.5" |
| The Districts shall not have the authority to apply for or utilize any Conservation Trust ("Lottery") funds without the express prior consent of the Board of County Commissioners and the (<i>Include other pre-existing district authorized to provide park and recreation services, if applicable</i>). The Districts shall have the authority to apply for and receive any other grant funds, including, but not limited to, Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO) discretionary grants. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a material modification which would require the need to revise this Service Plan. | |
| (Include the above statement if applicable and appropriate) 6. <u>Mosquito Control</u>. Provide for the eradication and control of mosquitoes, including but not limited to elimination or treatment of breeding grounds and purchase, lease, contracting or other use of equipment or supplies for mosquito control. (Include this language for all districts unless there is a specific reason and justification not to). | |
| 7. Fire Protection. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicablesame as above, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases). | Formatted: Font: Italic |
| 8. <u>Television Relay and Translation</u> . (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable Same as above). | Formatted: Font: Italic |
| 9. <u>Covenant Enforcement and Design Review</u> . <u>(Describe the general extent of</u> | Formatted: Font: Italic |

improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable Same as above).

(Address representation issues in connection with Control District structure)

10. <u>Security Services.</u> (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicableSame as above).

11. Solid Waste Disposal. [Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicableSame as above).

EF. Other Powers.

1. <u>Amendments</u>. The Districts shall have the power to amend this Service Plan as needed, subject to appropriate statutory procedures as set forth in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S. (See material modification).;

2. <u>Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan and Public</u> <u>Infrastructure</u>. Without amending this Service Plan, the Districts may defer, forego, reschedule or restructure the financing and construction of certain improvements and facilities, to better accommodate the pace of growth, resources availability, and potential inclusions of property within the Districts.

FG. Other Statutory Powers.

I

The Districts may exercise such powers as are expressly or impliedly granted by Colorado law, if not otherwise limited by the Service Plan or its conditions of approval.

<u>-The Districts shall not adopt or enact an ordinance, resolution, rule or other</u> regulation that prohibits or restricts an authorized permittee from carrying a concealed handgun in a building or specific area under the direct control or management of the District as provided in C.R.S. § 18-12-214.

<u>H</u>G. <u>Eminent Domain</u>.

The Districts may exercise the power of eminent domain or dominant eminent domain only as necessary to further the clear -public purposes of the Districts.

The power of eminent domain and/or dominant eminent domain shall be limited to

Formatted: Font: Italic

Formatted: Font: Italic

Formatted: Indent: First line: 1", Line spacing: single

the acquisition of property that the applicable Districts intends to own, control or maintain by the applicable or other governmental entity and is for the material use or benefit of the general public. The term "material use or benefit for the general public" shall not include the acquisition of property for the furtherance of an economic development plan, nor shall it include as a purpose an intent to convey such property or to make such property available to a private entity for economic development purposes. The phrase "furtherance of an economic development plan" does not include condemnation of property to facilitate public infrastructure that is necessary for the development of the Project.

(Delete the prior paragraphs, and replace with a pre-emption of eminent domain powers in the event the Service Plan does not authorize the use of eminent domain)

IH. Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs).

The Districts are authorized to enter into IGAs to the extent permissible by law. As of the date of approval of this Service Plan, the following IGAs are anticipated (*complete as appropriate or delete if none presently planned*).

U. Description Of Proposed Boundaries And Service Area.

1. <u>Initial District Boundaries</u>. A vicinity map showing the general location of the area that may be served by the Districts is included as Exhibit A.1. A map of the initially included properties is included at Exhibit A.2, with a legal description of boundaries found at Exhibit A.5.

<u>2.</u> Additional Inclusion Areas/Boundary Adjustments. Additional inclusion areas (are/are not) anticipated in addition to the initially included properties. These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (*describe any anticipated future inclusion and delete this sentence if not applicable*). The Districts shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act. Further, in order to accommodate the needs of Project phasing and other contingencies, the boundaries of the Districts may be adjusted via the inclusion or exclusion within the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the Additional Inclusion Areas in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Districts are prohibited from including additional property within the District's boundaries if the property is within the corporate limits of the City of Colorado Springs without express prior consent of the City of Colorado Springs City Council.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Districts are prohibited from including additional property within the Districts' boundaries if the property is within the corporate limits of the Town of Monument without express prior consent of the Town of Monument Board of Trustees.

3. <u>Extraterritorial Service Areas</u>. The Districts (do/do not) anticipate providing services to areas outside of the Initial District Boundaries and Additional Inclusion Areas. These

Formatted: Indent: First line: 0"

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

areas are depicted at Exhibit A.4. (Describe any potential service areas as applicable; delete the prior sentence if there is no intent to provide extraterritorial service) (In the event the option of providing external services is an undetermined potential, reserve that option here)

4. <u>Analysis Of Alternatives</u>. (Provide justification for creating this number of new metropolitan districts which specifically includes consideration of any practical alternatives for inclusion in one or more existing districts and/or reliance on private financing and/or other reasonable alternatives as may be available).

5. <u>Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment</u>. Material modifications of this Service Plan shall, at a minimum, trigger the need for prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners at an advertised public hearing and may require a need for a complete re-submittal of an amended Service Plan along with a hearing before the County's Pplanning Ceommission. For the purpose of this Service Plan the following changes shall be considered material modifications:

a. Any change in the basic services provided by the Districts, including the addition of any types of services not authorized by this Service Plan.

b. Any other matter which is now, or may in the future, be described as a material modification by the Special District Act.

c. Imposition of a mill levy in excess of any of the Maximum Mill Levies as authorized in this approved Service Plan.

d. Issuance of Debt in excess of the Maximum Debt Authorization authorized in this Service Plan

e. Issuance of any Debt with a maturity period of greater than thirty (30) years, from the date of issuance of such Debt.

f. Creation of any sub-districts as contemplated in the Special District Act. (*Remove if separate discussion of planned sub-districts is included in Service Plan*)

g. Inclusion into any District of any property over five (5) miles from the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the property described in Exhibit A.3 unless explicitly contemplated in this Service Plan.

h. (Other limits as may be stipulated to by the applicant and/or required by the Board of County Commissioners).

IV. DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS

A. Existing Developed Conditions.

(Briefly <u>A description of describe</u> the existing developed conditions within the

proposed Initial District Boundaries, Additional Inclusion Areas and proposed additional service area as applicable).

B. Total Development At Project Buildout.

At complete Project build-out, development within the Districts is planned to consist of ______ (describe in terms of total number of dwelling units, by type if applicable and include projected square footage of non- residential development) -the prices of homes in the project are expected to average between \$____ and \$____ in year 20_____dollars. The total estimated population of the Districts upon completion of development is ______.

C. <u>Development Phasing And Absorption.</u>

Absorption of the project is projected to take ____ years, beginning in ____ (year) and ending in ____ (year) and is further described in the Development Summary Table found at Exhibit B.

<u>"The proposed special district would assess a ______mill levy on assessed properties in the district from 20 -20 . Over the ______(*life of the mill levy*) years, the effect of collecting property taxes for the district will decrease El Paso County's Specific Ownership Taxes (SOT) by an average of \$______a year. In year 1 (_____), EPC collections will be reduced by approximately \$______and growing to \$______at completion of the project in _______at (year ______at). During the same time period, El Paso County's property taxes are expected to grow approximately \$______at 0 ver the ______year course of the project, we estimate total SOT collections will be reduced by \$______while property tax collections should increase by \$______.</u>

D. <u>Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals.</u>

(Summarize the status of underlying land use $approvals_{x^{+}}$ e.g. Sketch Plan and/or zoning and/or subdivision approvals and relationship of current or anticipated approvals to this Service Plan)

(Provide unique justification for creation of the districts -in advance of underlying land use approvals, if applicable)

V. INFRASTRUCTURE SUMMARY

Attached as Exhibit C is summary of the estimated costs of Public Improvements which are anticipated to be required within the Districts. A general description of the categories of Public Improvements is included in Section III.D. of this Service Plan. The total costs of the Public Improvement are estimated to be approximately \$______, in year 20____ dollars. It is estimated that the Districts will finance approximately \$_______ (or ____%) of this estimated amount, but the amount ultimately financed by the Districts will be subject to the Maximum Authorized Debt limit.

All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards

Formatted: Font: Italic

Formatted: Indent: First line: 0"

of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable <u>National Pollutant Discharge</u> <u>Elimination System</u> <u>NPDES</u> standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations.

VI. FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY.

A. <u>Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model</u>.

Attached at Exhibit D is_—a summary of development assumptions, projected assessed valuation, description of revenue sources (including applicable mill levies and fees) and expenses for both operations and debt service, and an overall debt capacity model associated with projected future development of the Project. The model demonstrates that the Districts are capable of providing sufficient and economic service within the Project, and that the Districts have or will have the financial ability to discharge the Districts' Debt on a reasonable basis. The financial model attached as Exhibit D is an example of the manner in which the Districts may finance the Public Improvements. The specific structure for financing the Public Improvements shall be determined in the discretion of the Boards of Directors of the Districts, subject to the limitations set forth in this Service Plan.

B. <u>Maximum Authorized Debt</u>.

The Districts are authorized to issue Debt up to \$_____ million in principal amount (total combined for all Districts). (*Briefly justify the stated debt limit amount*).

C. <u>Maximum Mill Levies</u>.

1. Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy. The Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy shall be fifty (50) mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment. All Debt issued by the Districts must be issued in compliance with the requirements of Section 32-1-1101, C.R.S. and all other requirements of State law.

2. <u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Operational Mill Levy Cap for each District shall be <u>fifteenten_(1015)</u> mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

3. <u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy for each District is __(_) Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

4. <u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Combined Mill Levy for each District is ____ Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

Increases to or removal of any of the Maximum Mill Levies shall be subject to Board of County Commissioner approval without the need for a formal Service Plan Amendment (unless the Board otherwise requires).

Commented [KP1]: Conflicts with Material Modification so delete

D. Maximum Maturity Period For Debt.

The period of maturity for issuance of any Debt (but not including Developer Funding Agreements) shall be limited to no more than thirty (30) years without express, prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a Material Modification of the Service Plan which would trigger the need to amend said Service Plan. However, the Districts are specifically authorized to refund or restructure existing Debt so long as the period of maturity for the refunding or restructured Debt is no greater than 30 years from the date of the issuance thereof.

E. <u>Developer Funding Agreements</u>.

The Developer (does/does not) intend to enter into Developer Funding Agreements with the Districts in addition to recovery of the eligible costs associated with creation of the Districts. It is anticipated that in the formative years the Districts will have shortfalls in funding its capital costs and monthly operations and maintenance expenses. The Developer may fund these obligations for the Districts to promote the Project's development subject to the Developer being repaid from future District revenues.

(Describe any intended agreements including reimbursement agreements; include the following language if applicable)

Developer Funding Agreements may allow for the earning of simple interest thereon, but under no circumstances shall any such agreement permit the compounding of interest. The Developer Funding Agreements may permit an interest rate that does not exceed the prime interest rate plus two points thereon.

The maximum term for repayment of a Developer Funding Agreement shall be twenty (20) years from the date the District entering into such agreement becomes obligated to repay the Developer Funding Agreement under the associated contractual obligation. For the purpose of this provision, Developer Funding Agreements are considered repaid once the obligations are fully paid in cash or when converted to bonded indebtedness of the applicable District (including privately placed bonds). Any extension of such term is considered a <u>Material</u> <u>material Modification modification</u> and must be approved by the Board of County Commissioners.

Required disclosure notices shall clearly identify the potential for the Districts to enter into obligations associated with Developer Funding Agreements.

F. <u>Privately Placed Debt Limitation</u>.

Prior to the issuance of any privately placed Debt, the District proposing such issuance shall obtain the certification of an External Financial Advisor substantially as follows: We are [I am] an External Financial Advisor within the meaning of this Service Plan.

We [I] certify that (1) the net effective interest rate (calculated as defined in Section 32-1-103(12), C.R.S.) to be borne by [insert the designation of the Debt] does not exceed a reasonable current [tax-exempt] [taxable] interest rate, using criteria deemed appropriate by us [me] and based upon our [my] analysis of comparable high yield securities; and (2) the structure of [insert designation of the Debt], including maturities and early redemption provisions, is reasonable considering the financial circumstances of the District.

G. <u>Revenue Obligations</u>. The Districts shall also be permitted to issue Revenue Obligations in such amount as the Districts may determine. Amounts issued as Revenue Obligations are not subject to the Maximum Debt Authorization.

VII. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS

A. <u>Overlapping Taxing Entities</u>.

The directly overlapping taxing entities and their respective year _____ mill levies are

as follows:

El Paso County El Paso County Road and Bridge School. District __ Pikes Peak Library District (if applicable) _____ Fire Protection District (*Others, as applicable*)

Total Existing Mill Levy:

The total mill levy including the initially proposed District's mill levy is _____ mills.

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships).

B. <u>Neighboring Jurisdictions</u>.

The following additional taxing and or service providing entities include territory within three $(\underline{s3})$ miles of the Initial District Boundaries. (*Add list*)

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (discuss any applicable

impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships).

VIII. DISSOLUTION

A. <u>Dissolution</u>. Upon an independent determination of the Board of County Commissioners that the purposes for which a particular District was created have been accomplished, such District agrees to file a petition in the appropriate District Court for dissolution, pursuant to the applicable State statutes. In no event shall dissolution occur until the District has provided for the payment or discharge of all of its outstanding indebtedness and other financial obligations as required pursuant to State statutes.

B. <u>Administrative Dissolution</u>. The Districts shall be subject to administrative dissolution by the Division of Local Government as set forth in Section 32-1-710, C.R.S.

IX. COMPLIANCE

A. An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as described in C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners Resolution No. <u>06-472</u>, as may be amended <u>07-273</u> (a single report may be issued for all the Districts).

B. Material <u>ModificationModifications</u> of this Service Plan shall be subject to the provisions contained in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., relating to approvals and notices thereof.

X. <u>MISCELLANEOUS</u>.

The following is additional information to further explain the functions of the Districts:

A. Special District Act.

The contemplated municipal services are under the jurisdiction of the Special District Act and not the Public Utilities Commission.

B. <u>Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers</u>.

After formation of the Districts, and in conjunction with final platting of any properties within a particular District, the applicable Board of Directors of the District shall prepare a notice acceptable to the <u>Development ServicesPlanning and Community Development</u> Department Staff informing all purchasers of property within the District of the District's existence, purpose and debt, taxing, and other revenue-raising powers and limitations. Such notice obligation shall be deemed satisfied by recording the notice with this Service Plan and each final plat associated with the Project, or by such other means as the <u>Development ServicesPlanning and Community Development</u> Department approves. Such notice shall be modified to address the potential for future Debt issuance which may be required to meet the obligations associated with loans incurred by the District. In conjunction with subsequent plat

recordings, <u>Planning and Community Development Services</u> Department staff is authorized to administratively approve updates of the disclosure form to reflect current information.

C. Local Improvements.

Prior to the financing of Local Public Improvements, and if required by County policy uniformly applied, agreements shall be in place to prevent a loss of sales tax revenue from sales of construction materials that would otherwise accrue to the County.

D. <u>Service Plan not a Contract</u>.

The grant of authority contained in this Service Plan does not constitute the agreement or binding commitment of the Districts enforceable by third parties to undertake the activities described, or to undertake such activities exactly as described.

E. Land Use and Development Approvals.

Approval of this Service Plan does not imply approval of the development of a specific area within the Project, nor does it imply approval of the number of residential units or the total site/floor area of commercial or industrial buildings identified in this Service Plan or any of the exhibits attached thereto. All such land use and development approvals shall be processed and obtained in accordance with applicable El Paso County rules, regulations and policies.

XI. CONCLUSION

It is submitted that this Service Plan for the Districts establishes that:

A. There is sufficient existing and projected need for organized service in the area to be serviced by the proposed Districts.

B. The existing service in the area to be served by the proposed Districts is inadequate for present and projected needs: $\underline{\cdot}$

C. The proposed Districts are capable of providing economical and sufficient service to the Project.

D. The area to be included in the proposed Districts does have, and will have, the financial ability to discharge the proposed indebtedness on a reasonable $basis_{23}$

E. Adequate service is not, and will not be, available to the area through the County or other existing municipal or quasi-municipal corporations, including existing special districts, within a reasonable time and on a comparable basis \pm

F. The facility and service standards of the proposed Districts are compatible with the facility and service standards of the County.

G. The proposal is in substantial compliance with the <u>County for consistency with</u> applicable elements of the El Paso County Master Plan, including but not limited to Your El Paso Master Plan (2021), the El Paso County Water Master Plan (2018), the El Paso County Parks Master Plan (2013), the El Paso County Major Transportation Corridors Plan, and with these Special District Policies. County master plan.

H. The creation of the proposed Districts is in the best interests of the area proposed to be served.

Formatted: Line spacing: single, No bullets or numbering

EXHIBIT A

MAPS AND LEGAL DESCRIPTIONS

EXHIBIT B

DEVELOPMENT SUMMARY

Include applicable narrative or tabular summary of projected development by type, including number of units of residential, commercial/retail square footage and expected absorption. Include a descriptive synopsis of the location, land uses, acreage and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial square footage of the project.

EXHIBIT C

ESTIMATED INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL COSTS

Include tabular summary of estimated infrastructure costs by category (e.g., streets, water, sewer, park/open space/landscaping, etc.)

Include, as applicable, estimated costs of acquiring land, engineering services, and other related costs (per Special District Act).

EXHIBIT D

FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY

Financial Plan Summary must contain:

Statement of Assumptions Contained in Plan

Assessed Value Projections

Revenue Projections by type of revenue (e.g. Debt Service Mill Levy, Operations Mill Levy, Special Purpose Mill Levy, Non Tax Revenue (e.g. fees and charges), and developer advances

Proposed operating revenue in first budget year, and other major expenses relating to the organization and initial operations of the Districts (e.g., legal, administrative, etc.) (per Special District Act)

Schedule of proposed debt issuance (both general obligation and revenue based), including interest rates and discounts (per Special District Act)

EXHIBIT E

ANNUAL REPORT AND DISCLOSURE FORM (Sample attached)

EL PASO COUNTY SPECIAL DISTRICTS ANNUAL REPORT and DISCLOSURE FORM

| 1. | Name of District(s): | |
|-------|--|--|
| 2. | Report for Calendar Year: | |
| 3. | Contact Information | |
| 4. | Meeting Information | |
| 5. | Type of District(s)/ Unique Representational Issues (if any) | |
| 6. | Authorized Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 7. | Active Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 8. Cu | rrent Certified Mill Levies | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 9. | Sample Calculation of Current Mill Levy for | |
| | a Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| 10 | applicable). | |
| 10. | Maximum Authorized Mill Levy Caps (Note: these are maximum allowable mill | |
| | levies which could be certified in the future | |
| | unless there was a change in state statutes or | |
| | Board of County Commissioners approvals) | |
| | Board of County Commissioners approvals) | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 11. | Sample Calculation of Mill Levy Cap for a | |
| | Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| | applicable). | |
| 10 | | |
| 12. | Current Outstanding Debt of the Districts (as | |
| | of the end of year of this report) | |
| 13. | Total voter-authorized debt of the Districts | |
| | (including current debt) | |
| | | |
| 14. | Debt proposed to be issued, reissued or | |
| | otherwise obligated in the coming year. | |
| | | |
| 15. | Major facilities/ infrastructure improvements | |
| | | |

| | initiated or completed in the prior year | |
|-----|---|--|
| 16. | Summary of major property exclusion or inclusion activities in the past year. | |

Reminder:

- As per Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32-1-306, the special district shall maintain a current, Α. accurate map of its boundaries and shall provide for such map to be on file with the County Assessor.
- Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32 1 823(1), states a certificate of election results shall be B filed with the County Clerk and Recorder.

Commented [KP2]: Statute does not exist Commented [KP3R2]: Ask Russ Dystrka ; Dola

Name and Title of Respondent

Signature of Respondent

Date

RETURN COMPLETED FORM TO: El Paso County Board of County Commissioners Attention: Clerk to the Board 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2201, Colorado Springs, CO 80907200 South Cascado Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

****NOTE:** As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

County Assessor - 27 East Vermijo, 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2300, Colorado Springs, CO 80907Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

County Treasurer - 27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado 809031675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2100, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

RESOLUTION NO. ____ EXHIBIT C

(MULTIPLE DISTRICT WITH CONTROL DISTRICT MODEL SERVICE PLAN)

(Note: Parenthetical language is included for explanatory purposes and should be either deleted from the draft plan or replaced with the applicable specific language for the actual Service Plan)

(Insert Name of District) METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOS.

EL PASO COUNTY, COLORADO

DRAFT (Insert date)

SERVICE PLAN

FOR

(Insert Name)

METROPOLITAN DISTRICT NOS.

Prepared by:

(Insert Name) (Insert Address) (Insert Phone and e-mail)

DRAFT (Insert Date)

Applicant(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for <u>all</u> applicants) (Include <u>all</u> proposed initial directors if this information available)

Consultants(s)

(Insert full name and contact information for all consultants directly related to creation and/or anticipated implementation of the Service Plan and not previously listed

- Marketing Consultant
- Engineer
- Underwriter
- Bond Counsel
- Planner
- Etc.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| I. | EXE | CUTIVE SUMMARY |
|------|-----|--|
| II. | DEF | INITIONS |
| III. | INT | RODUCTION |
| | A. | Overall Purpose and Intent |
| | B. | Need for The District |
| | C. | County Objectives in Forming The District |
| | D. | Specific Purposes - Facilities and Services |
| | | 1. Water |
| | | 2. Sanitation |
| | | 3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection |
| | | 4. Drainage |
| | | 5. Parks and Recreation |
| | | 6. Mosquito Control |
| | | 7. Fire Protection |
| | | 8. Television Relay and Translation |
| | | 9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review |
| | | 10. Security Services |
| | E. | Other Powers |
| | | 1. Amendments-Material Modification |
| | | 2 Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan |
| | | and Public Infrastructure |
| | F. | Other Statutory Powers |
| | G. | Eminent Domain |
| | H. | Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs) |
| | I. | Description of Proposed Boundaries and Service Area |
| | | 1. Initial District Boundaries |
| | | 2. Additional Inclusion Areas |
| | | 3. Extraterritorial Service Areas |
| | | 4. Analysis of Alternatives |
| | | 5. Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment |
| IV. | DEV | ELOPMENT ANALYSIS |
| | A. | Existing Developed Conditions |
| | В. | Total Development at Project Buildout |
| | C. | Development Phasing and Absorption |
| | D. | Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals |
| v. | INF | ASTRUCTURE SUMMARY |
| VI. | FIN | NCIAL PLAN SUMMARY |
| | А. | Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model |
| | В. | Maximum Authorized Debt |

1

| | C. | . Maximum Mill Levies | |
|--------------------------------|-----|---|--|
| | | 1. Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy | |
| | | 2. Maximum Operational Mill Levy | |
| | | 3. Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy Cap | |
| | | 4. Maximum Combined Mill Levy | |
| | D. | Maximum Maturity Period For Debt | |
| | E. | Developer Funding Agreements | |
| | F. | Privately Placed Debt Limitation | |
| | G. | Revenue Obligations | |
| VII. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITI | | RLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS | |
| | A. | Overlapping Taxing Entities | |
| | В. | Neighboring Jurisdictions | |
| VIII. DISSOLUTION | | OLUTION | |
| | Α. | Dissolution | |
| | В. | Administrative Dissolution | |
| IX. | COM | COMPLIANCE | |
| X. MISCELLANEOUS | | ELLANEOUS | |
| | A. | Special District Act | |
| | B. | Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers | |
| | C. | Local Improvements | |
| | D. | Service Plan Not a Contract | |
| | E. | Land Use and Development Approvals | |
| | F. | Citizens Advisory Council | |
| XI. | CON | CLUSION | |

EXHIBITS (refer to instructions)

| A. | Maps and Legal Descriptions |
|----|-----------------------------|
| А. | Maps and Legal Descriptions |

- Vicinity Map 1.
- 2. Initially Included Property Map
- <u>3. Proposed Infrastructure Maps</u>
 - Detention, water and wastewater infrastructure, roadways, parks and open Formatted: Indent: First line: 1"

Formatted: Font color: Red

space,

- Additional Included Property Map (if applicable)
- <u>34</u>. 4<u>5</u>. 56</u>. Extraterritorial Service Area Map
- Legal Description(s) of Initially Included Property/Properties
- Β. Development Summary
- C. Infrastructure Capital Costs
- D. Financial Plan Summary
- E. Annual Report and Disclosure Form

I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

1

The following is a summary of general information regarding the proposed District provided for the convenience of the reviewers of this Service Plan. Please note that the following information is subject in all respects to the more complete descriptions contained elsewhere in this Service Plan.

| Proposed Districts: | Metropolitan District Nos |
|--|---|
| Property Owner(s): | (name only) |
| Developer(s): | (name only) |
| Description of Development: | (Brief DetailedsynopsisDescription of the location, acreage, land uses, and total proposed dwelling units and/or |
| Proposed Improvements to be Financed: (Summ | commercial square footage of the project). narize the types and extent of improvements proposed to be financed) |
| Proposed Ongoing Services: | (Summarize the actual services proposed to be provided by the Districts) |
| Infrastructure | , |
| Capital Costs: | Approximately \$ |
| Maximum Debt Authorization: | <pre>\$ (combined for all Districts)</pre> |
| Proposed Debt Mill Levy: | Mills |
| Proposed O & M Mill Levy: | Mills |
| Proposed Special Purpose Mill Levy; | |
| Proposed Maximum Mill Levies: | (Include debt service, operational, special and combined as applicable) |
| Proposed Fees: | (Summarize major proposed fees such as facility fees, tap fees, service fees etc.) |

II. **DEFINITIONS**

The following terms are specifically defined for use in this Service Plan. For specific definitions of terms not listed below please also refer to the El Paso County Special District Policies, the El Paso County Land Development Code and Colorado Revised Statutes, as may be applicable.

Additional Inclusion Areas: means the property described in Section 3 and depicted on the map found at Exhibit A.3 that is anticipated for future inclusion into the boundaries of

the Districts, together with other real property located within a 5 mile radius of the combined area described in Exhibit A.3 and A.5 that may be included upon petition of the property owners thereof.

<u>Annual Report and Disclosure Statement</u>: means the statement of the same name required to be filed annually with the Board of County Commissioners pursuant to Resolution 06-472 as may be amended.

Assessment Rate Adjustment: means, if after approval of this Service Plan, the laws of the State change with respect to the assessment of property for taxation purposes, the method of calculating assessed valuation or any other similar changes occur, an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy to be determined by the Board in good faith so that to the extent possible, the actual tax revenues generated by the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy or Maximum Special Mill Levy, are neither diminished nor enhanced as a result of such changes.

<u>Board(s)</u>: means the board of directors of any District, or in the plural, the boards of directors of all the Districts.

<u>Board of County Commissioners</u>: means the Board of County Commissioners of El Paso County.

<u>Control District</u>: means District No. 1, which is intended to include property owned by the organizers of the Districts, and whose Board of Directors is intended to be occupied by representatives of the organizers of the Districts, in order to direct the activities of the Districts to achieve an overall development plan for Public Improvements. References to "District No. 1" shall be deemed to refer to the Control District.

County: means El Paso County, Colorado

<u>Debt:</u> means bonds or other obligations for the payment of which the Districts have promised to impose an *ad valorem* property tax mill levy without such promise being subject to annual appropriation.

Developer Funding Agreement: An agreement of any kind executed between a special district and a Developer as this term is specifically defined below, including but not limited to advance funding agreements, reimbursement agreements or loans to the special district from a Developer, where such an agreement creates an obligation of any kind which may require the special district to re-pay the Developer. The term "Developer" means any person or entity (including but not limited to corporations, venture partners, proprietorships, estates and trusts) that owns or has a contract to purchase undeveloped taxable real property greater than or equal to ten percent (10%) of all real property located within the boundaries of the special district. The term "Developer Funding Agreement" shall not extend to any such obligation listed above if such obligation has been converted to Debt issued by the special district to evidence the obligation to repay

such Developer Funding Agreement, including the purchase of such Debt by a Developer.

<u>Development Services Department</u> The department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

<u>District No. 1</u>: means the (_____) Metropolitan District No. 1 (also known as the Control District) as described in this Service Plan.

<u>District No. (repeat for total number of Districts proposed & state purpose of each district):</u> means the (______) Metropolitan District No. (___).

<u>District No. (repeat for total number of Districts proposed): means the (______</u> <u>Metropolitan District No. (____).</u>

<u>External Financial Advisor</u>: means a consultant that: (i) advises Colorado governmental entities on matters relating to the issuance of securities by Colorado governmental entities, including matters such as the pricing, sales and marketing of such securities and the procuring of bond ratings, credit enhancement and insurance in respect of such securities; (ii) shall be an underwriter, investment banker, or individual listed as a public finance advisor in the Bond Buyer's Municipal Market Place; and (iii) is not an officer or employee of the District for which External Advisor Services are being rendered, and (iv) has not been otherwise engaged to provide services in connection with the transaction related to the applicable Debt.

<u>Financing Districts</u>: means District Nos. ____, which_are expected to include residential and/or commercial development that will produce the required revenue to fund the Public Improvements and any operations and maintenance costs.

<u>Gallagher Adjustment</u>: means an allowed adjustment to the Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy, Maximum Operational Mill Levy, or Maximum Special Mill Levy intended to offset the effect of adjustments to the ratio between market value and assessed value of taxable property within the applicable District that would cause a reduction in the revenue otherwise produced from such Maximums based on the ratio between market value and assessed value as of January 1 in the year in which the applicable District's organizational election is held.

<u>Initial District Boundaries</u>: means the initial boundaries of the Districts as described in Section _____ depicted on the map in Exhibit A.2 and as legally described in the legal description found at Exhibit A.5.

<u>Local Public Improvements</u>: means facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, but which do not qualify under the definition of Regional Public Improvements. Examples would include local streets and appurtenant facilities, water and sewer lines which serve individual properties and drainage facilities that do not qualify as reimbursable under adopted drainage basin planning studies. <u>Material Modification</u>: has the meaning described in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., as it may be amended from time to time.

<u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy:</u> The maximum combined ad valorem mill levy the applicable District may certify against any property within said District for any purposes.

<u>Maximum Debt Authorization</u>: means the maximum principal amount of Debt that the Districts combined may have outstanding at any time, which under this Service Plan is <u>______</u>.

<u>Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy:</u> The maximum ad valorem mill levy the applicable District may certify against any property within said District for the purpose of servicing any Debt incurred by or on behalf of said District.

<u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy:</u> The maximum ad valorem mill levy the applicable District may certify against any property within said District for the purposes providing revenues for ongoing operation, maintenance, administration or any other allowable services and activities other than the servicing of Debt. This Maximum Operational Mill Levy is exclusive of any Maximum Special Mill Levy which might be separately authorized.

<u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy</u>: means maximum ad valorem mill levy which is allowed in addition to the allowable Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy and the Maximum Operational Mill Levy (*E.g. a special earmarked levy for fire protection or covenant enforcement etc. – identify use within definition*)

<u>Planning and Community Development Department</u> The department of the County formally charged with administering the development regulations of the County.

<u>Public Improvements</u>: Those improvements constituting Regional Public Improvements and Local Public Improvements collectively.

<u>Regional Public Improvements:</u> Facilities and other improvements which are or will be dedicated to the County or another governmental or quasi-governmental entity for substantially public use, and which serve the needs of the region.

<u>Revenue Obligations</u>: means bonds or other obligations not subject to annual appropriation that are payable from a pledge of revenues other than *ad valorem* property taxes.

Service Plan: means this Service Plan for the Districts.

Special District Act: means Section 32-1-101, et seq., of the Colorado Revised Statutes, as amended from time to time.

State: means the State of Colorado.

<u>Underlying Land Use Approvals</u>: means Board of County Commissioners approval of the applicable land use plans that form the basis for the need for the Districts and its proposed financing plan and/or services. Such approvals may be in the form of one or a combination of Sketch Plans, <u>Generalized Planned Unit Development (PUD)</u> <u>Development Plans</u>, site-specific <u>Planned Unit Development (PUD)</u> plans, or subdivision plans.

III. INTRODUCTION

A. <u>Overall Purpose and Intent</u>.

The Districts will be created pursuant to the Special District <u>Act, and Act and</u> are being created with a Control District/Financing District structure under El Paso County policies. The Districts are independent units of local government, separate and distinct from the County, and, except as may otherwise be provided for by State or local law or this Service Plan, their activities are subject to review by the County only insofar as they may deviate in a material matter from the requirements of the Service Plan. It is intended that the Districts, in their discretion, will provide a part or all of various Public Improvements necessary and appropriate for the development of a project within the unincorporated County to be known as "_____" (the "Project"). The Public Improvements will be constructed for the use and benefit of all anticipated inhabitants, property owners and taxpayers of the Districts. The primary purpose of the Districts will be to finance the construction of these Public Improvements. Additional major purposes will include ______ (add additional ongoing service and maintenance purposes if applicable).

District No. 1 is proposed to be the Control District, and is expected to coordinate the financing and construction of all Public Improvements. District Nos. _____ are proposed to be the Financing Districts, and are expected to include residential and/or commercial development that (under the direction of District No. 1) will produce the required revenue to fund the Public Improvements and any operations and maintenance costs.

(Provide any other key summary information as applicable)

B. <u>Need For The District</u>.

The overall need for creation of the Districts is _____. (Summarize overall need for the Districts)(include justification for number of Financing Districts). <u>Explain why adjacent</u> districts cannot provide services, provide supporting evidence.

C. County Objectives In Forming The District.

The County recognizes the Districts as independent quasi-municipal entities which are duly authorized for the purposes and functions identified in the Service Plan. Future County involvement in the affairs of the Districts will generally be limited to functions as required by the Colorado Revised Statutes, reporting and disclosure functions, determinations as to compliance with the limits as set forth in this Service Plan or any conditions attached to its approval, as well as additional activities or relationships as may be stipulated in any intergovernmental agreements which may be entered in to between the Districts and the County in the future.

In approving this Service Plan the objectives of the County include an intent to allow the applicant(s) reasonable access to public tax-exempt financing for reasonable costs associated with the generally identified Public Improvements and to allow the applicant(s) the ability to prudently obligate future property owners for a reasonable share of the repayment costs of the Public Improvements which will benefit the properties within the Districts.

It is the additional objective of the County to allow for the Districts to provide for the identified ongoing services which either cannot or will not be provided by the County and/ or other districts. (*Delete if not appropriate- or modify as appropriate*)

(Insert language concerning other major objectives e.g. regional cost sharing, if appropriate)

D. Multiple District Structure.

1. <u>Multiple District Structure</u>. This Service Plan sets forth the general parameters for the working relationship between District No.1 (as the Control District) and the Financing Districts. This structure is intended to provide for the fair and equitable allocation of the costs of the Public Infrastructure and related services within the various development areas of the Project.

District No. 1 is expected to be responsible for managing the construction, acquisition, installation and operation of the Public Improvements. The Financing Districts are expected to be responsible for providing the funding and tax base needed to support the plan for financing the Public Improvements and for operation, maintenance and administrative costs. The allocation of responsibility for all such functions among the Districts may occur in any combination based upon the best interests of the property owners and residents within the Project.

Each District will be authorized to provide improvements and services, including but not limited to acquisition of completed improvements, to the property within and without their respective legal boundaries, as they may be amended from time to time. Debt may be issued by either District No. 1 and/or the Financing Districts as appropriate to deliver the improvements and services to the property within the Project.

Due to the interrelationship between the Districts, various agreements are expected to be executed by one or more of the Districts clarifying the respective responsibilities and the nature of the functions and services to be provided by each District. The agreements will be designed to help assure the orderly development of essential services and facilities resulting in a community that is aesthetic and an economic asset to the County.

2. <u>Benefits of Multiple District Structure</u>. The use of a multiple district structure as described in this Service Plan serves the best interests of the County, the applicant(s) and the future taxpayers within the Districts. The benefits of using the multiple district structure include: (a) coordinated administration of construction and operation of public improvements and delivery of those improvements in a timely manner; and (b) assurance that improvements required by the County are constructed in a timely and cost effective manner.

a. <u>Coordinated Services</u>. As presently planned, development of the Project will proceed in phases, which will require the extension of public services and facilities. The multiple district structure will assure that the construction and operation of each phase of Public Improvements will be administered consistent with a long-term construction and operations program. Use of District No. 1 to direct financing, construction, acquisition and installation of improvements and for management of operation and maintenance needs will facilitate a well planned financing effort through all phases of construction, which will assist in the coordinated extension of services.

b. <u>Debt Allocation</u>. Allocation of the responsibility for paying debt for capital improvements will be managed through development of a unified financing plan for these improvements and through development of an integrated operating plan for long-term operations and maintenance for those improvements that are not dedicated to and accepted by the County, but retained by the Districts as appropriate. Use of District No. 1 to manage these functions will help assure that no area within the Project becomes obligated for more than its share of the costs of capital improvements and operations. Neither high nor low-density areas will bear a disproportionate burden of debt and operating costs. Additionally, equity is also promoted due to the fact that there must be a rational relationship between the land that is subject to a district's mill levy and the improvements or services being funded.

E. <u>Specific Purposes - Facilities and Services</u>.

The Districts are authorized to provide the following facilities and services, both within and without the boundaries of the Districts as may be necessary:

(Note: deletion of a category indicates the proposed districts will not be authorized to provide that particular facility or service. For most Service Plans it is preferred that all purpose headings be listed along with text indicating the general extent to which the Districts are expected to be engaged in the particular purpose. For all listed services/purposes, please specify whether it is anticipated that the facility or service is actively expected to be financed or provided with the initial formation of the districts or whether the purpose is being reserved for potential future use.)

Water. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the district, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the District, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

(For those districts that are authorized to directly provide water services, please provide the following language:)

The District (does/ does not) intend to join the Pikes Peak Water Authority following formation.

2. Sanitation. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

3. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection. ((Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

4. Drainage. ((Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.))

5. Parks and Recreation. (.)) Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

The District shall not have the authority to apply for or utilize any Conservation Trust ("Lottery") funds without the express prior consent of the Board of County Commissioners and the . (Include other pre-existing district authorized to provide park and recreation services, if applicable). The District shall have the authority to apply for and receive any other grant funds, including, but not limited to, Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO) discretionary grants. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a major modification which would require the need to revise this Service Plan.

(Include the above statement if applicable and appropriate)

6. Mosquito Control. Provide for the eradication and control of mosquitoes, including but not limited to elimination or treatment of breeding grounds and purchase, lease, contracting or other use of equipment or supplies for mosquito control. *include this language for all*

districts unless there is a specific reason and justification not to)

7. Fire Protection. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases)

8. Television Relay and Translation. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

9. Covenant Enforcement and Design Review. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

(Address representation issues in connection with Control District structure)

10. Security Services. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

11. Solid Waste Disposal. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off-site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable).

 <u>Water</u>. (Describe the general extent of improvements to be financed, whether these improvements are intended to be dedicated to another entity or maintained by the districts, any major off site improvements anticipated to be financed, the extent to which this service will or will not be provided on an ongoing basis by the districts, and any unique clarifications as to purposes, all as applicable.)

(For those districts that are authorized to directly provide water services, please provide the following language:)

The Districts (do/ do not) intend to join the El Paso County Water Authority following formation.

2. <u>Sanitation</u>. (Same as above)

. Street Improvements, Transportation and Safety Protection. (Same as

above)

4. <u>Drainage</u>. (Same as above)

5. Parks and Recreation. (Same as above)

The Districts shall not have the authority to apply for or utilize any Conservation Trust ("Lottery") funds without the express prior consent of the Board of County Commissioners and the ______. (Include other pre existing districts authorized to provide park and recreation services, if applicable). The Districts shall have the authority to apply for and receive any other grant funds, including, but not limited to, Great Outdoors Colorado (GOCO) discretionary grants. Such approval, although required, is not considered to be a material modification which would require the need to revise this Service Plan.

(Include the above statement if applicable and appropriate)

6. <u>Mosquito Control</u>. Provide for the eradication and control of mosquitoes, including but not limited to elimination or treatment of breeding grounds and purchase, lease, contracting or other use of equipment or supplies for mosquito control. *Include this language for all districts unless there is a specific reason and justification not to*)

7. <u>Fire Protection</u>. (same as above, but noting direct provision of fire protection services will be precluded in most cases)

8. <u>Television Relay and Translation</u>. (Same as above).

9. <u>Covenant Enforcement and Design Review</u>. (Same as above). (Address representation issues in connection with Control District structure)

10. <u>Security Services.</u> (Same as above).

11. <u>Solid Waste Disposal. (Same as above).</u>

E. Other Powers.

1. <u>Amendments</u>. The Districts shall have the power to amend this Service Plan as needed, subject to appropriate statutory procedures as set forth in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S.;

2. <u>Authority to Modify Implementation of Financing Plan and Public</u> <u>Infrastructure</u>. Without amending this Service Plan, the Districts may defer, forego, reschedule or restructure the financing and construction of certain improvements and facilities, to better accommodate the pace of growth, resources availability, and potential inclusions of property within the Districts.

F. Other Statutory Powers.

The Districts may exercise such powers as are expressly or impliedly granted by Colorado law, if not otherwise limited by the Service Plan or its conditions of approval.

The District shall not adopt or enact an ordinance, resolution, rule or other regulation that prohibits or restricts an authorized permittee from carrying a concealed handgun in a building or specific area under the direct control or management of the District as provided in C.R.S. § 18-12-214. Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

G. <u>Eminent Domain</u>.

The Districts may exercise the power of eminent domain or dominant eminent domain only as necessary to further the clear public purposes of the Districts.

The power of eminent domain and/or dominant eminent domain shall be limited to the acquisition of property that the applicable District intends to own, control or maintain by the applicable District or other governmental entity and is for the material use or benefit of the general public. The term "material use or benefit for the general public" shall not include the acquisition of property for the furtherance of an economic development plan, nor shall it include as a purpose an intent to convey such property or to make such property available to a private entity for economic development purposes. The phrase "furtherance of an economic development plan" does not include condemnation of property to facilitate public infrastructure that is necessary for the development of the Project.

(Delete the prior paragraphs, and replace with a pre-emption of eminent domain powers in the event the Service Plan does not authorize the use of eminent domain)

H. Intergovernmental Agreements (IGAs).

The Districts are authorized to enter into IGAs to the extent permissible by law. As of the date of approval of this Service Plan, the following IGAs are anticipated (*complete as appropriate or delete if none presently planned*).

I. Description Of Proposed Boundaries And Service Area.

1. <u>Initial District Boundaries</u>. A vicinity map showing the general location of the area that may be served by the Districts is included as Exhibit A.1. A map of the initially included properties is included at Exhibit A.2, with a legal description of boundaries found at Exhibit A.5.

2. Additional Inclusion Areas/Boundary Adjustments. Additional inclusion areas

(are/are not) anticipated in addition to the initially included properties. Additional inclusion areas (are/are not) anticipated in addition to the initially included properties. These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (describe any anticipated future inclusions, and delete this sentence if not applicable). The District shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act. Further, in order to accommodate the needs of Project phasing and other contingencies, the boundaries of the District may be adjusted via the inclusion Areas in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Districts are prohibited from including additional propertywithin the District's boundaries if the property is within the corporate limits of the City of Colorado Springs without express prior consent of the City of Colorado Springs City Council.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Districts are prohibited from including additional propertywithin the Districts' boundaries if the property is within the corporate limits of the Town of Monument without express prior consent of the Town of Monument Board of Trustees.

These additional inclusion areas are found at Exhibit A.3 (*describe any anticipated future inclusions, and delete this sentence if not applicable*). The Districts shall be authorized to include territory within the Additional Inclusion Area in accordance with applicable provisions of the Special District Act. Further, in order to accommodate the needs of Project phasing and other contingencies, the boundaries of the Districts may be adjusted via the inclusion or exclusion within the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the Additional Inclusion Areas in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Special District Act.

3. <u>Extraterritorial Service Areas</u>. The Districts (do/do not) anticipate providing services to areas outside of the Initial District Boundaries and Additional Inclusion Areas. These areas are depicted at Exhibit A.4. (*Describe any potential service areas as applicable; delete the prior sentence if there is no intent to provide extraterritorial service) (In the event the option of providing external services is an undetermined potential, reserve that option here)*

4. <u>Analysis Of Alternatives</u>. (Provide justification for creating this number of new metropolitan districts which specifically includes consideration of any practical alternatives for inclusion in one or more existing districts and/or reliance on private financing and/or other reasonable alternatives as may be available. Also include a justification of the need for a control district arrangement).

5. <u>Material Modifications/Service Plan Amendment</u>. Material modifications of this Service Plan shall, at a minimum, trigger the need for prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners at an advertised public hearing and may require a need for a complete re-submittal of an amended Service Plan along with a hearing before the County's <u>planning_Planning</u> commission_Commission_ For the purpose of this Service Plan the following changes shall be considered material modifications:

a. Any change in the basic services provided by the Districts, including the addition of any types of services not authorized by this Service Plan.

Formatted: Indent: First line: 0"

Formatted: Indent: Left: 0"

b. Any other matter which is now, or may in the future, be described as a material modification by the Special District Act.

c. Imposition of a mill levy in excess of any of the Maximum Mill Levies as authorized in this approved Service Plan.

d. Issuance of Debt in excess of the Maximum Debt Authorization authorized in this Service Plan

e. Issuance of any Debt with a maturity period of greater than thirty (30) years, from the date of issuance of such Debt.

f. Creation of any sub-districts as contemplated in the Special District Act. (*Remove if separate discussion of planned sub-districts is included in Service Plan*)

g. Inclusion into any District of any property over five (5) miles from the combined area of the Initial District Boundaries and the property described in Exhibit A.3 unless explicitly contemplated in this Service Plan.

i. (Other limits as may be stipulated to by the applicant and/or required by the Board of County Commissioners).

IV. DEVELOPMENT ANALYSIS

A. Existing Developed Conditions.

(Briefly <u>Describe</u> the existing developed conditions within the proposed Initial District Boundary, Additional Inclusion Area and proposed additional service area as applicable)

B. Total Development At Project Buildout.

At complete Project build-out, development within the Districts is planned to consist of ______ (describe in terms of total number of dwelling units, by type if applicable and include projected square footage of non- residential development) the prices of homes in the project are expected to average between \$_____ and \$_____ in year 20____ dollars. The total estimated population of the Districts upon completion of development is ______.

C. Development Phasing And Absorption.

Absorption of the project is projected to take ____ years, beginning in ___ (year) and ending in ____ (year) and is further described in the Development Summary Table found at Exhibit B.

<u>"The proposed metro district would assess a mill levy on assessed properties in the district from 20_-20_.</u> Over the ______ (life of the mill levy) years, the effect of collecting property taxes for the district will decrease El Paso County's Specific Ownership Taxes (SOT) by an average of \$ a year. In year 1 (), EPC collections will be reduced by approximately \$ and growing to \$ at completion of the project in _______ (year 14). During the same time period, El Paso County's property taxes are expected to grow approximately \$ in 20 to \$ in year 14. Over the _______ year course of the project, we estimate total SOT collections will be reduced by \$ while property tax collections should increase by \$ ______.

D. <u>Status of Underlying Land Use Approvals.</u>

(Summarize the status of underlying land use approvals; e.g. Sketch Plan and/or zoning and/or subdivision approvals and relationship of current or anticipated approvals to this Service Plan)

(Provide unique justification for creation of district in advance of underlying land use approvals, if applicable)

V. INFRASTRUCTURE SUMMARY

Attached as Exhibit C is summary of the estimated costs of Public Improvements which are anticipated to be required within these Districts. A general description of the categories of Public Improvements is included in Section III.D. of this Service Plan. The total costs of the Public Improvement is estimated to be approximately \$______, in year 20____ dollars. It is estimated that the will finance approximately \$_______ (or ___%) of this estimated amount, but the amount ultimately financed by the Districts will be subject to the Maximum Authorized Debt limit.

All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations. All Public Improvements will be designed and constructed in accordance with the standards of the governmental entity to which such Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable NPDES standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be dedicated (including, with respect to storm sewer and drainage facilities, the applicable NPDES standards), and otherwise in accordance with applicable El Paso County standards. The composition of specific Public Improvements will be determined in connection with applicable future land use and development approvals required by El Paso County rules and regulations.

VI. FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY.

A. Financial Plan Assumptions and Debt Capacity Model.

Attached at Exhibit D is –a summary of development assumptions, projected assessed valuation, description of revenue sources (including applicable mill levies and fees) and expenses for both operations and debt service, and an overall debt capacity model associated with projected future development of the Project. The model demonstrates that the Districts are capable of providing sufficient and economic service within the Project, and that the Districts have or will have the financial ability to discharge the Districts' Debt on a reasonable basis. The financial model attached as Exhibit D is an example of the manner in which the Districts may finance the Public Improvements. The specific structure for financing the Public Improvements shall be determined in the discretion of the Boards of Directors of the Districts, subject to the limitations set forth in this Service Plan.

B. <u>Maximum Authorized Debt</u>.

The Districts are authorized to issue Debt up to \$_____ million in principal amount (total combined for all Districts). (*Briefly justify the stated debt limit amount*).

C. <u>Maximum Mill Levies</u>.

1. Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy. The Maximum Debt Service Mill Levy shall be fifty (50) mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment. All Debt issued by the Districts must be issued in compliance with the requirements of Section 32-1-1101, C.R.S. and all other requirements of State law.

2. <u>Maximum Operational Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Operational Mill Levy Cap for each District shall be <u>fifteenten (1510)</u> mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

3. <u>Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Special Purpose Mill Levy for each District is __ (__) Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

4. <u>Maximum Combined Mill Levy</u>. The Maximum Combined Mill Levy for each District is ____ Mills, subject to Gallagher Adjustment.

Increases to or removal of any of the Maximum Mill Levies shall be subject to Board of County Commissioner approval without the need for a formal Service Plan Amendment (unless the Board otherwise requires).

D. <u>Maximum Maturity Period For Debt.</u>

The period of maturity for issuance of any Debt (but not including Developer Funding Agreements) shall be limited to no more than thirty (30) years without express, prior approval of the Board of County Commissioners. Such approval, although required, is not

considered to be a Material Modification of the Service Plan which would trigger the need to amend said Service Plan. However, the Districts are specifically authorized to refund or restructure existing Debt so long as the period of maturity for the refunding or restructured Debt is no greater than 30 years from the date of the issuance thereof.

E. Developer Funding Agreements.

The Developer (does/does not) intend to enter into Developer Funding Agreements with the Districts in addition to recovery of the eligible costs associated with creation of the Districts. It is anticipated that in the formative years the Districts will have shortfalls in funding its capital costs and monthly operations and maintenance expenses. The Developer may fund these obligations for the Districts to promote the Project's development subject to the Developer being repaid from future District revenues.

(Describe any intended agreements including reimbursement agreements; include the following language if applicable)

Developer Funding Agreements may allow for the earning of simple interest thereon, but under no circumstances shall any such agreement permit the compounding of interest. The Developer Funding Agreements may permit an interest rate that does not exceed the prime interest rate plus two points thereon.

The maximum term for repayment of a Developer Funding Agreement shall be twenty (20) years from the date the District entering into such agreement becomes obligated to repay the Developer Funding Agreement under the associated contractual obligation. For the purpose of this provision, Developer Funding Agreements are considered repaid once the obligations are fully paid in cash or when converted to bonded indebtedness of the applicable District (including privately placed bonds). Any extension of such term is considered a <u>Material Modification modification</u> and must be approved by the Board of County Commissioners.

Required disclosure notices shall clearly identify the potential for the Districts to enter into obligations associated with Developer Funding Agreements.

F. <u>Privately Placed Debt Limitation</u>.

Prior to the issuance of any privately placed Debt, the District proposing such issuance shall obtain the certification of an External Financial Advisor substantially as follows: We are [I am] an External Financial Advisor within the meaning of this Service Plan.

We [I] certify that (1) the net effective interest rate (calculated as defined in Section 32-1-103(12), C.R.S.) to be borne by [insert the designation of the Debt] does not exceed a reasonable current [tax-exempt] [taxable] interest rate, using criteria deemed appropriate by us [me] and based upon our [my] analysis of comparable high yield securities; and (2) the structure of [insert designation of the

Debt], including maturities and early redemption provisions, is reasonable considering the financial circumstances of the District.

G. <u>Revenue Obligations</u>. The Districts shall also be permitted to issue Revenue Obligations in such amount as the Districts may determine. Amounts issued as Revenue Obligations are not subject to the Maximum Debt Authorization.

VII. OVERLAPPING TAXING ENTITIES, NEIGHBORING JURISDICTIONS

A. <u>Overlapping Taxing Entities</u>.

The directly overlapping taxing entities and their respective year _____ mill levies are

as follows:

El Paso County El Paso County Road and Bridge School. District __ Pikes Peak Library District (if applicable) _____ Fire Protection District (*Others, as applicable*)

Total Existing Mill Levy:

The total mill levy including the initially proposed District's mill levy is _____ mills.

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (*discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships*).

B. <u>Neighboring Jurisdictions</u>.

The following additional taxing and or service providing entities include territory within three (s) miles of the Initial District Boundaries. (*Add list*)

Anticipated relationships and impacts to these entities _____ (*discuss any applicable impacts, service overlaps or interrelationships*).

VIII. DISSOLUTION

A. <u>Dissolution</u>. Upon an independent determination of the Board of County Commissioners that the purposes for which a particular District was created have been accomplished, such District agrees to file a petition in the appropriate District Court for dissolution, pursuant to the applicable State statutes. In no event shall dissolution occur until the District has provided for the payment or discharge of all of its outstanding indebtedness and other financial obligations as required pursuant to State statutes.

B. <u>Administrative Dissolution</u>. The Districts shall be subject to administrative dissolution by the Division of Local Government as set forth in Section 32-1-710, C.R.S.

IX. COMPLIANCE

A. <u>An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as</u> <u>described in C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners</u> <u>Resolution No. Resolution 06-472, as may be amended.</u>

An Annual Report and Disclosure Form will be required and submitted as described in C.R.S. 32-1-207(3)(d) and as further articulated by Board of County Commissioners Resolution No. 07-273 (a single report may be issued for all the Districts).

B. Material <u>Modifications-modifications</u> of this Service Plan shall be subject to the provisions contained in Section 32-1-207, C.R.S., relating to approvals and notices thereof.

X. MISCELLANEOUS.

The following is additional information to further explain the functions of the Districts:

A. Special District Act.

The contemplated municipal services are under the jurisdiction of the Special District Act and not the Public Utilities Commission.

B. Disclosure to Prospective Purchasers.

After formation of the Districts, and in conjunction with final platting of any properties within a particular District, the applicable Board of Directors of the District shall prepare a notice acceptable to the <u>Development Services Planning and Community Development</u> Department Staff informing all purchasers of property within the District of the District's existence, purpose and debt, taxing, and other revenue-raising powers and limitations. Such notice obligation shall be deemed satisfied by recording the notice with this Service Plan and each final plat associated with the Project, or by such other means as <u>the Planning and Community Development he Development Services</u>-Department approves. Such notice shall be modified to address the potential for future Debt issuance which may be required to meet the obligations associated with loans incurred by the District. Additionally, the notice shall disclose the limited representation elements associated with the Control District/Financing District structure. In conjunction with subsequent plat recordings, the Planning and Community Development Services-Department staff is authorized to administratively approve updates of the disclosure form to reflect current information.

C. Local Improvements.

Prior to the financing of Local Public Improvements, and if required by County

policy uniformly applied, agreements shall be in place to prevent a loss of sales tax revenue from sales of construction materials that would otherwise accrue to the County.

D. <u>Service Plan not a Contract</u>.

The grant of authority contained in this Service Plan does not constitute the agreement or binding commitment of the Districts enforceable by third parties to undertake the activities described, or to undertake such activities exactly as described.

E. Land Use and Development Approvals.

Approval of this Service Plan does not imply approval of the development of a specific area within the Project, nor does it imply approval of the number of residential units or the total site/floor area of commercial or industrial buildings identified in this Service Plan or any of the exhibits attached thereto. All such land use and development approvals shall be processed and obtained in accordance with applicable El Paso County rules, regulations and policies.

F. Citizens Advisory Council. [Delete the following phrase in parenthesis if CAC is not required as part of initial Service Plan approval] (If required at a subsequent date by the Board of County Commissioners,) [T][t]he Districts shall cooperate with the County in the formation of a Citizens' Advisory Council appointed by the Board of County Commissioners consisting of five (5) property owners within the legal boundaries of the Financing Districts. Council membership shall be open to otherwise eligible electors of any of the Financing Districts. Meetings will be held at times and in locations convenient to the Council members, and such meetings and the Council's functions shall be supported by the Service Districts, subject to applicable law. If required by the Board of County Commissioners, the Chair of the Council will be appointed as a voting member of the Board of District No. 1. Formation of a Council shall not be authorized until there are at least one hundred (100) dwelling units constructed within the Financing Districts. Continuance of the Council shall be at the sole discretion of the Board of County Commissioners, and in the event of insufficient interest in CAC membership, appropriate justification presented by the Controlling District Board of Directors, or for any other reason, the Board of County Commissioners, at its sole discretion, shall have the right to eliminate a prior requirement for a CAC.

XI. <u>CONCLUSION</u>

It is submitted that this Service Plan for the Districts establishes that:

A. There is sufficient existing and projected need for organized service in the area to be serviced by the proposed Districts $\frac{1}{2}$

B. The existing service in the area to be served by the proposed Districts is

inadequate for present and projected needs.;

C. The proposed Districts are capable of providing economical and sufficient service to the $Project_{\frac{1}{2}}$

D. The area to be included in the proposed Districts does have, and will have, the financial ability to discharge the proposed indebtedness on a reasonable basis.

E. Adequate service is not, and will not be, available to the area through the County or other existing municipal or quasi-municipal corporations, including existing special districts, within a reasonable time and on a comparable basis $_{\pm}$

F. The facility and service standards of the proposed Districts are compatible with the facility and service standards of the County $_{\pm}$

G. The proposal is in substantial compliance with the with applicable elements of the El Paso County Master Plan, including but not limited to Your El Paso Master Plan (2021), the El Paso County Water Master Plan (2018), the El Paso County Parks Master Plan (2013), the El Paso County Major Transportation Corridors Plan, and with these Special District Policies. County master plan.

H. The creation of the proposed Districts is in the best interests of the area proposed to be served.

Formatted: Font: (Default) Times New Roman

EXHIBIT A

MAPS AND LEGAL DESCRIPTIONS

EXHIBIT B

DEVELOPMENT SUMMARY

Include applicable narrative or tabular summary of projected development by type, including number of units of residential, commercial/retail square footage and expected absorption. <u>A descriptive synopsis of the location, land uses, acreage and total proposed dwelling units and/or commercial square footage of the project).</u>

EXHIBIT C

ESTIMATED INFRASTRUCTURE CAPITAL COSTS

Include tabular summary of estimated infrastructure costs by category (e.g., streets, water, sewer, park/open space/landscaping, etc.)

Include, as applicable, estimated costs of acquiring land, engineering services, and other related costs (per Special District Act).

EXHIBIT D

FINANCIAL PLAN SUMMARY

Financial Plan Summary must contain:

Statement of Assumptions Contained in Plan

Assessed Value Projections

Revenue Projections by type of revenue (e.g. Debt Service Mill Levy, Operations Mill Levy, Special Purpose Mill Levy, Non Tax Revenue (e.g. fees and charges), and developer advances

Proposed operating revenue in first budget year, and other major expenses relating to the organization and initial operations of the Districts (e.g., legal, administrative, etc.) (per Special District Act)

Schedule of proposed debt issuance (both general obligation and revenue based), including interest rates and discounts (per Special District Act)

EXHIBIT E

ANNUAL REPORT AND DISCLOSURE FORM (Sample attached)

EL PASO COUNTY SPECIAL DISTRICTS ANNUAL REPORT and DISCLOSURE FORM

| 1. | Name of District(s): | |
|-------|--|--|
| | | |
| 2. | Report for Calendar Year: | |
| 3. | Contact Information | |
| 4. | Meeting Information | |
| 5. | Type of District(s)/ Unique Representational | |
| | Issues (if any) | |
| 6. | Authorized Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 7. | Active Purposes of the District(s) | |
| 8. Cu | 8. Current Certified Mill Levies | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 9. | Sample Calculation of Current Mill Levy for | |
| | a Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| | applicable). | |
| 10. | Maximum Authorized Mill Levy Caps | |
| | (Note: these are maximum allowable mill | |
| | levies which could be certified in the future | |
| | unless there was a change in state statutes or | |
| | Board of County Commissioners approvals) | |
| | a. Debt Service | |
| | b. Operational | |
| | c. Other | |
| | d. Total | |
| 11. | Sample Calculation of Mill Levy Cap for a | |
| | Residential and Commercial Property (as | |
| | applicable). | |
| 12. | Current Outstanding Debt of the Districts (as | |
| | of the end of year of this report) | |
| 13. | Total voter-authorized debt of the Districts | |
| 10. | (including current debt) | |
| 14. | Debt proposed to be issued, reissued or | |
| 1 | otherwise obligated in the coming year. | |
| | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | |
| 15. | Major facilities/ infrastructure improvements | |
| | | |

| | initiated or completed in the prior year | |
|-----|---|--|
| 16. | Summary of major property exclusion or inclusion activities in the past year. | |

Reminder:

- As per Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32-1-306, the special district shall maintain a current, Α. accurate map of its boundaries and shall provide for such map to be on file with the County Assessor.
- Colorado Revised Statutes, Section 32 1 823(1), states a certificate of election results shall be B filed with the County Clerk and Recorder.

Name and Title of Respondent

Signature of Respondent

Date

RETURN COMPLETED FORM TO: El Paso County Board of County Commissioners Attention: Clerk to the Board 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2201, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

****NOTE:** As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

County Assessor - 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2300, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

County Treasurer - 1675 W. Garden of the Gods Road, Suite 2100, Colorado Springs, CO 80907

200 South Cascade Avenue Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903

**NOTE: As per CRS Section 32-1-104(2), a copy of this report should also be submitted to:

27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado County Assessor 80003

County Treasurer 27 East Vermijo, Colorado Springs, Colorado 80903



Kevin Mastin, Interim Executive Director El Paso County Planning & Community Development O: 719-520-6300 KevinMastin@elpasoco.com 2880 International Circle, Suite 110 Colorado Springs, CO 80910 Board of County Commissioners Holly Williams, District 1 Carrie Geitner, District 2 Stan VanderWerf, District 3 Longinos Gonzalez, Jr., District 4 Cami Bremer, District 5

Planning Commission Meeting Thursday, October 20, 2022 El Paso County Planning and Community Development Department 2880 International Circle – Second Floor Hearing Room Colorado Springs, Colorado

REGULAR HEARING, 9:00 A.M.

PC MEMBERS PRESENT AND VOTING: BRIAN RISLEY, TOM BAILEY, JOAN LUCIA-TREESE, SARAH BRITTAIN JACK, JAY CARLSON, TIM TROWBRIDGE, BECKY FULLER, JOSHUA PATTERSON, BRYCE SCHUETTPELZ, BRANDY MERRIAM, AND CHRISTOPHER WHITNEY

PC MEMBERS PRESENT AND NOT VOTING: MERRIAM

PC MEMBERS ABSENT: ERIC MORAES - VIRTUAL AND VOTING

STAFF PRESENT: KEVIN MASTIN, JUSTIN KILGORE, KARI PARSONS, RYAN HOWSER, LUPE PACKMAN, EDWARD SCHOENHEIT, DANIEL TORRES, CARLOS HERNANDEZ, PETRA RANGEL, MARCELLA MAES, JOE LETKE, AND EL PASO COUNTY ATTORNEY LORI SEAGO

1. REPORT ITEMS

A. Planning and Community Development – Kevin Mastin or Justin Kilgore

Mr. Mastin Planning and Community Development has advertised the Executive Director position. We have received 46 applicants. It will be posted till October 30th, 2022. It will probably be the first of the year before the position will be filled. Matthew Fitzsimmons one of our Senior Planner's has accepted another position. PCD is in the process of hiring a new planner. Will work with HR to look at the correct number of applicants. We are trying to get two out of this next hiring cycle to bring it to a total of eight. I briefed the BoCC about the critical need for two (2) additional planners to bring the total to ten (10). Mr. Mastin thanked the Board members for their efficiency.



COLORADO SPRINGS, CO 80910-3127 FAX: (719) 520-6695 **Mr. Kilgore** Ms. Parsons will be taking over the presentation for 2D and 4D. Ms. Parsons has some staff report and resolution updates for the Board.

Ms. Parsons in your packets the resolutions are now attached to each item. Conditions of approval were specifically spelled out in those resolutions as well as the findings for each item. That is very consistent with the Board of County Commissioners and their process. To be consistent with the Board of County Commissioners and more transparent as the El Paso County strategic plan requires us to be. We have attached those resolutions so that the people who look at the staff report online, the people in the audience and the commissioners themselves can see those resolutions from the Planning Commission, rather than identifying a page in a book that the public has no access to. We don't have to vote on this it is just for clarification.

Mr. Trowbridge how do we reference that in a motion to approve?

Ms. Parsons just like the Board of County Commissioners reference the resolution, number of conditions, approval and a finding of sufficiency that is applicable.

Ms. Seago I would recommend that you use language similar too: I make a motion to approve item xyz in accordance with the resolution included in the packet.

Ms. Parsons handed resolutions to the chair so he can circle if approved or denied.

Mr. Risley asked if there were any questions for staff. Chair saw none. I don't see it on the agenda but customarily we allow a period for the members of the audience that would like to comment on items that are not on the agenda. Chair asked if there was anyone that would like to address the Board. Chair would like that put back on the agenda.

B. The next scheduled Planning Commission meeting is for Thursday, November 3, 2022, at 9:00 A.M.

2. CONSENT ITEMS

A. Approval of Minutes – September 15, 2022 – Board Approved 10/20/22

B. VR-22-004

HOWSER

VACATION AND REPLAT PAWNEE RANCHEROS FILING NO. 2A

A request by Mason, LLC for approval of a vacation and replat to replat one (1) residential lot as two (2) residential lots. The 5.37-acre property is zoned RR-2.5 (Residential Rural), and is located on the north side of Mustang Place, approximately one (1) mile northeast of the Woodmen Road and Marksheffel Road intersection and is within Section 4, Township 13 South, Range 65 West of the 6th P.M. (Parcel No. 53040-02-017) (Commissioner District No. 2)

Mr. Risley asked if anyone on the planning commission wanted this pulled a regular item. There was none. Asked if there were any members in the audience the wanted this pulled as a regular item. There were none. Asked if the commissioners had any questions for staff. There were none. There was no discussion and called a vote. Recommend unanimously for approval.

<u>PC ACTION</u>: BAILEY MOVED/BRITTAIN JACK SECONDED FOR APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEM NUMBER 2B, VR-22-004 FOR AN APPROVAL OF A VACATION AND REPLAT, UTILIZING ATTACHED RESOLUTION, WITH TEN (10) CONDITIONS AND ONE (1) NOTATION AND A FINDING OF WATER SUFFICIENCY OF QUALITY, QUANTITY, AND DEPENDABILITY, THAT THIS ITEM BE FORWARDED TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR CONSIDERATION. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED (9-0).

C. VR-22-005

HOWSER

VACATION AND REPLAT PEYTON RANCHES FILING NO. 1B

A request by Maddie Investments, LLC for approval of a vacation and replat to replat one (1) residential lot as three (3) residential lots. The 17.82-acre property is zoned RR-5 (Residential Rural), and is located on the east side of Chaparral Loop East, approximately one and onequarter of a mile east of Peyton Highway, and approximately two (2) miles north of Highway 24 and is within Section 33, Township 11 South, Range 63 West of the 6th P.M. (Parcel No. 31330-01-001) (Commissioner District No. 2)

Mr. Risley asked if anyone on the planning commission wanted this pulled a regular item. There was none. Asked if there were any members in the audience the wanted this pulled as a regular item. There were none. Asked if the commissioners had any questions for staff. There were none. There was no discussion and called a vote. Recommend unanimously for approval.

<u>PC ACTION</u>: CARLSON MOVED/TROWBRIDGE SECONDED FOR APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEM NUMBER 2C, VR-22-005 FOR AN APPROVAL OF A VACATION AND REPLAT, UTILIZING ATTACHED RESOLUTON, WITH NINE (9) CONDITIONS AND ONE (1) NOTATION AND A FINDING OF WATER SUFFICIENCY OF QUALITY, QUANTITY, AND DEPENDABILITY, THAT THIS ITEM BE FORWARDED TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR CONSIDERATION. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED (9-0).

D. CS-21-003

BAGLEY

MAP AMENDMENT (REZONE) CIRCLE K AT NEW MERIDIAN AND HIGHWAY 24 REZONING

A request by Circle K Stores Inc. for approval of a map amendment (rezoning) from C-2 (Commercial) and RR-5 (Residential Rural) to CS (Commercial Service). The 8.99 acre property is located northeast of the intersection of New Meridian and Highway 24 and southeast of the intersection of Old Meridian and Highway 24 and within Section 12, Township 13 South, and Range 65 West of the 6th P.M. (Parcel Nos.53124-02-015, 53124-02-016, 53124-03-003, 53124-03-004, 53124-04-003, 53124-05-003 and 53124-05-005) (Commissioner District No. 2)

Mr. Risley asked if anyone on the planning commission wanted this pulled a regular item. There were none. Asked if there were any members in the audience the wanted this pulled as a regular item. There were none. Asked if the commissioners had any questions for staff. **Mr. Trowbridge** asked for clarification of the Letter of Intent for zoning and residence on the lots. Also had a question about traffic. **Ms. Parsons** gave clarification of the zoning that was taken care of last night in passageway it was changed from CC to CS. Residential homes are participating in the rezone. Residences will be occupied. The contracts for those individuals have been uploaded into EDARP. **Ms. Parsons** also gave clarification about the traffic. **Mr. Risley** asked for a vote. Recommend unanimously for approval.

<u>PC ACTION</u>: TROWBRIDGE MOVED/BAILEY SECONDED FOR APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEM NUMBER 2D, CS-21-003 FOR AN APPROVAL OF A MAP AMENDMENT (REZONE), UTILIZING ATTACHED RESOLUTION, WITH TWO (2) CONDITIONS AND TWO (2) NOTATIONS AND THAT THIS ITEM BE FORWARDED TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR CONSIDERATION. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED (9-0).

E. VR-22-009

HOWSER

VACATION AND REPLAT THE GLEN AT WIDEFIELD FILING NO. 11A

A request by Glen Investment Group No. VIII, LLC for approval of a vacation and replat to replat a portion of public right-of-way as a tract for Penny Cress Drive as a tract and incorporate portions of the land from the right-of-way into two (2) lots. The 0.661-acre property is zoned RS-6000 (Residential Suburban), and is located within the Glen at Widefield Filing No.11A subdivision, which is located west of the intersection of South Marksheffel Road and Peaceful Valley Drive and are within Section 22, Township 15 South, Range 65 West of the 6th P.M. (Parcel No. 55220-00-010) (Commissioner District No. 2)

Mr. Risley asked if anyone on the planning commission wanted this heard as a regular item. There was none. Asked if there were any members in the audience the wanted this heard as a regular item. There were none. Asked if the commissioners had any questions for staff. There were none. **Mr. Risley** asked for a vote. Recommend unanimously for approval.

<u>PC ACTION</u>: PATTERSON MOVED/BRITTAIN JACK SECONDED FOR APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEM NUMBER 2E, VR-22-009 FOR AN APPROVAL OF A VACATION AND REPLAT, UTILIZING ATTACHED RESOLUTION, WITH SEVEN (7) CONDITIONS AND ONE (1) NOTATION AND THAT THIS ITEM BE FORWARDED TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR CONSIDERATION. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED (9-0).

- 3. Called Up Consent Items.
- 4. REGULAR ITEMS
 - A. AL-19-018

HOWSER

SPECIAL USE RAEL STORAGE RURAL HOME OCCUPATION

A request by Steve Rael for approval of a rural home occupation as a special use for an existing automobile and boat storage yard. The 40-acre property is zoned RR-5 (Residential Rural) and is located on the west side of Colorado Highway 83, approximately one-third of a mile south of Colorado Highway 105/Walker Road and is within Section 15, Township 11 South, Range 66 West of the 6th P.M. (Parcel No. 61000-00-489) (Commissioner District No. 1)

Mr. Howser presented Staff's presentation for the Special Use for rural home occupation request.

Ms. Seago summarized the criteria for approval.

Ryan Howser presented the background for the request in 2018, El Paso County code enforcement issued a notice of violation. In 2019, the applicant formally applied for the special

use to legalize the storage on the property. In early 2022, the applicate submitted the appropriate site plan to complete the application process.

Mr. Rael – Owner gave his presentation.

Mr. Howser presented arial view of the property with the trailers. It shows the intent of the 50-foot setback as opposed to the current location which is quite close to the property line.

Mr. Hernandez discussed the transportation and roadway fees. Roadway improvements are with CDOT.

Mr. Whitney had questions about CDOT.

Mr. Mastin confirmed that it is the applicant's responsibility, and it would not affect the ability to vote on this.

Ryan Howser presented the conditions and notations. This is a long running code enforcement violation. We have applied a 30-day time window for the applicant to receive the approval of the Commercial Site Development plan, also have applied 30-days to move the trailers and put up 100% Opaque fence screening. The Staff presentation was concluded.

Mr. Trowbridge, Mr. Carlson and Ryan Howser discussed the fencing. The fencing must surround the outside storage use, just around the trailers. If it goes higher than 7-feet, it would be considered a structure and would need a building permit.

Mr. Schuettpelz questioned the paving. Is it 25 or 42 spaces?

Mr. Howser our code requires paving for a parking area of more than 25 spaces. If the applicant does only 25, he does not have to pave. If he does more than 25 it is tripped in our parking standards of our code, it would have to be paved. If he would exceed the 25 spaces, he would have to come back for a revision of the Special Use. Today for the Special Use it is 25.

Mr. Risley has it been paved?

Mr. Rael I have acquired the asphalt but have not paved. It is on the westside of the property. It will be 25 spaces.

Mr. Trowbridge and Mr. Bailey the current letter of intent is only to pave 25. That is what is tide to any resolution that we decide for approval.

Mr. Risley questioned the grading of the property per the letter of intent.

Mr. Rael – you just grade the asphalt we will not disturb the land. It is just crushed asphalt.

Mr. Mastin- the crushed asphalt is something like millings that will be put down. No machinery.

Mr. Whitney just to make clear for the record it will be 25 spaces millings on the ground covering the spaces no paving.

Mr. Bailey further on to that the specific details of how the site development plan will follow this approval within 30 days. The 25 spaces in the letter of intent ties to our task today which is to look at the existing code what's allowed for a Special use how that gets implemented comes next. It probably won't come to this commission.

Mr. Mastin yes that is correct. If he goes over the 25 spaces, he will not be complying with what this board approves.

Mr. Risley are there any folks that would like to speak. There are only those that are opposed to the Special Use.

Jill Fowler I'm here to oppose. I am directly across from Mr. Rael. He has been in violation for the past 4 years. The RV's and Semi have been parked for 15 years. Jill Fowler presented pictures. I hired a certified appraiser. He is currently the president of the Colorado Association of Real Estate Appraisers. He did an analysis and submitted an impact statement that indicated that the RV storage has an estimated negative impact of 5.5% for my overall property. The Special use does not meet the criteria or the letter of intent.

DAVE ELLIS – Representative for the Canterbury Estates – Equestrian Community.

Mr. Rael's property is about 800 feet from our community. Dave showed a picture. Mr. Rael's property does not keep up to the character of the neighborhood. The picture shows a person riding a horse behind the trailers on Mr. Rael's property. It makes an iron curtain between our equestrian community and his. We are asking for a buffer of equivalent characters to the size of our properties. I looked at 7 storage properties. My spread sheet column 3 looks at the zoning and none of them are RR-5. Showed pictures of the storage lots with very high opaque fences. They have easy access from a paved road. The Rael Storage as proposed here is not in harmony with our neighborhood. Incompatible, safety concerns, flammable materials. Please protect the value of the present and future owners. If was up next to highway 83 our association has no problem with that.

Ivan Anthony my property is on the southeast corner. Mr. Rael said he emailed everybody I did not get an email. Rael Storage is for RV's and trailers not vehicles or boats as stated in the Staff Report. If approved, it will set a precedent to other landowners RR-5. I have lived here since 1991. I moved here for the rural feel. Mr. Rael has been in violations for at least 15 years. It was in 2019, that I was notified. Mr. Rael kept adding more and more RV's. You can see part of the trailers from my house. What is the purpose of zoning laws if we do not follow them.

Debra Duey I have lived in monument since 1969. I have known the Rael's for 40 years. The gentleman who spoke before me owns his own business on his property. The horse barn on the other side of Rael that is a business. I have looked personally at the changes of our views. That I have had to put up with because it is the law. Steve is doing the best he can. We all have the right to own a business within the law.

Mr. Risley we will close the public testimony of the hearing.

Mr. Rael closed his testimony. If you could give me till November, I will have the RV's moved.

Mr. Whitney asked to question David Ellis about the compatibility of Canterberry and Mr. Rael.

Mr. Carlson, **Mr. Bailey**, **Mr. Schuettpelz**, **Mr. Patterson** discussed the fencing issue, 50' foot set back. Our job is to apply the criteria that exits today.

Mr. Risley asked for a vote. 5-4 in opposition for disapproval. What would the recommendation be for the BoCC? It is a double negative.

Ms. Seago a motion to approve would be to capture the conditions and notations. If it passes that would be the recommendation to go forward.

<u>PC ACTION</u>: BAILEY MOVED/PATTERSON SECONDED FOR APPROVAL OF REGULAR ITEM NUMBER 4A, AL-19-018 FOR AN APPROVAL OF A SPECIAL USE, UTILIZING ATTACHED RESOLUTION, WITH THREE (3) CONDITIONS AND THREE (3) NOTATIONS AND THAT THIS ITEM BE FORWARDED TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR CONSIDERATION. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED (5-4).

C. MP-22-001

MEYER

EPC PARKS MASTER PLAN UPDATE 2022

El Paso County Community Services Department requests adoption of the <u>El Paso County</u> <u>Parks Master Plan</u>. This Master Plan repeals and/or replaces the existing El Paso County Parks Master Plan (2013). The Master Plan area includes all land within El Paso County located outside the incorporated municipalities and includes the accompanying maps, charts, and descriptive and explanatory matter. The Master Plan is an advisory document to guide park, trail, and open space development and preservation decisions.

Type of Hearing: Legislative

Ms. JACKSON – Presented the Presentation.

Mr. Carlson were the early evaluations processed by your own people for each asset? Evaluations were not on public use just on grading landscaping. Do consider volunteers.

Ms. Jackson in our firm we have an individual that is a past landscape architect and a GIS specialist who went in the field first. The second round we had a local landscape architect to ensure the grading was done correctly. It was all parks to see all the elements if they were in poor, fair or good condition.

Mr. Trowbridge looking at the cost of 14 million. How does that fit with historical spending by the county. It was over 8 million alone for Fox Run.

Mr. Marts – In previous years we have not. In future years the work that they have done will tie to the strategic plan. Not proposing funding 45% is third party funding. We have over twenty thousand hours of volunteer service that we do. We are not able to do what we do without volunteers.

Mr. Risley this is a regular hearing Is there anybody wanting to speak on this topic?

Scott Layman – I'm just a concerned citizen. One of the things you can use is a work release program to help with the parks. It would be a training exercise for the inmates. It would help with cost.

Ms. Seago Mr. Chair I neglected to provide any criteria at the beginning of the hearing. This is a legislative item. This is an item on which the Planning Commission's action is the final action, and it will be provided as an information item if approved to the BoCC. The BoCC will not vote on it because it is a legislative item. There is a lot of discretion in terms wither to approve or deny the item. If it has a rational connection to public purpose and does not violate the Constitution you are free to approve as you see fit.

Mr. Risley this is like the Water Master Plan and the County Master plan. Our job is to certify that the first eight statues that the parks division has followed the statuary requirements in terms of public input. Ms. Jackson walked us through that. We are certifying this if we choose to take that action.

Mr. Bailey – requirements for 2 hearings. No vote.

El Paso County Attorney - Lori Seago confirmed NO vote

DISCUSSION:

PC ACTION: NO VOTE

BAGLEY

D. AL-22-014

SPECIAL USE 17340 FAIRPLAY DRIVE MINOR KENNEL

A request by Mark and Anne Seglem for approval of a minor kennel as a special use for eight (8) personal dogs. The 1.06-acre property is zoned RS-20000 (Residential Suburban) and is located approximately west of West Higby Road and one-half of a mile northwest of the intersection of West Higby Road and Fairplay Drive and is within Section 24, Township 11 South, Range 67 West of the 6th P.M. (Parcel No. 71241-03-061) (Commissioner District No. 1)

Ms. Parsons – Presented Presentation. **Applicant is Virtual**

Mr. Risley is there anybody present that might be in the hallway? Nobody is present.

Ms. Seago read criteria for approval

Mr. Seglem – Presented Presentation.

Mr. Risley any questions for the applicant.

Ms. Parsons continued the presentation

Mr. Risley one of the emails about opposition spoke about a walking path adjacent to the property. Can you indicate where the open space is located?

Mr. Seglem – We were part of the WASC in which the county was very much in favor we worked with a developer. One hundred twenty-eight of us here in South Woodmoor purchased land from the original owners. We were permitted to purchase additional land approximately .468 acres which is about ½ of what you see. There is a walking trail behind the land. WASC donated land for the trails. We asked that they move the trails further from our home so it would not be a problem. WASC did not do that. We asked Woodman HOA to move the trail 10 to 20 feet further from the house.

Ms. Parsons continued the presentation.

Mr. Bailey is there a time limit on the approval of this special use? In general, once a special use is granted does this continue and the applicant can replace the dogs in the future.

Ms. Parsons I do not believe so we did not want to guess when the dogs would pass. that is correct unless there was a specific condition added that did not allow them to do that.

Mr. Carlson on the first condition would that include that they are not going to operate a kennel. Concerned another homeowner would want to have kennel

Ms. Seago yes you are correct they would not be able to run a kennel.

Mr. Trowbridge If you sold the property would the special use be void?

Ms. Seago the special use does run with the land.

Ms. Parsons anybody online? No

Mr. Risley - Does the applicant have anything further they would like to say?

Mr. Seglem I would also say that again within 5 years we will be below the 8 dogs. We would like our dogs to stay home.

Mr. Trowbridge can we put a 5 year limit? That would help reassure everybody.

Ms. Parsons can we put this just for the dogs that are there now. We do not want another code enforcement issue.

Mr. Trowbridge can we revisit in 5 years that is all I'm saying

Mr. Carlson in the presentation you stated you fit your dogs with anti-bark collars. Does that work.

Mr. Seglem it does work. In recent trip to the vet, it is a concern about zapping the dogs due to their age. We are doing everything we can. They bark only when someone is walking down the trails close to our fence. The homeowners' dogs are not on a leash, not in control and they run up to the fence.

Mr. Mastin are all the dogs chipped?

Mr. Seglem all the dogs are all registered with the county.

Mr. Mastin it would be a concern if there is a new dog was brought in.

Mr. Risley Commissioners have concerns if this runs with the land it would extend the problem we have now.

Ms. Seago It does not have to run with the land with the sale of property

Mr. Patterson sounds reasonable to me.

Mr. Bailey have a question about condition number two.

Ms. Parsons what the applicant has on the site plan is sufficient.

Mr. Carlson – Wouldn't it allow 8 dogs for ever more.

Mr. Trowbridge, Mr Carlson, Mr. Risley, Mr. Bailey have concerns about the 5 years.

Mr. Seglem We use a local vet which is easy to trace if we were trying to slip in a new dog.

Mr. Carlson, Mr. Risley, Mr. Trowbrige would it be easier to give him the extension for 5 years.

Ms. Parsons to be frank we would have staff time involved with processing a special use which requires an engineer, code enforcement, planning staff, planning commission, admin staff, BoCC, added expense to the applicant it would be about 25 hours. Staff is not concerned about the issue.

Ms. Seago – I would like to make some un-legal comments that you could take for how they are worth having done code enforcement in the past I ask that you consider some of the burden. Is it worth the county resources? The special use is consistent with the letter of intent. He has named all the eight dogs. I question is this good use of staff and county time. As you deliberate to consider what you are trying to achieve here, what impacts you are trying to mitigate and what is realistic based on future resources necessary to enforce whatever conditions you impose.

Ms. Brittian-Jack bottom line is they are making a request given us their intent in keeping their family together. Their pets are their family. I do not see nit picking is serving anybody. If we are going to put a condition it should end when they no longer own the property.

Mr. Trowbridge the expiration on the property is the way to go.

Mr. Risley called the vote.

DISCUSSION:

<u>PC ACTION</u>: TROWBRIDGE MOVED/ CARLSON SECONDED FOR APPROVAL OF REGULAR ITEM NUMBER 4D, AL-22-014 FOR AN APPROVAL OF A SPECIAL USE, UTILIZING ATTACHED RESOLUTION, WITH AN ADDITIONAL CONDITION WILL MAKE IT THREE (3) CONDITIONS AND THREE (3) NOTATIONS AND THAT THIS ITEM BE FORWARDED TO THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR THEIR CONSIDERATION. THE MOTION WAS APPROVED (8-0)

B. LDC-22-001

SPECIAL DISTRICT POLICIES AND MODEL SERVICE PLANS PROCEDURES AMENDMENT

A request by the El Paso County Planning and Community Development Department to amend the Special District Policies and Model Service Plans, as referred to in Chapter 9 of the <u>El Paso County Land</u> <u>Development Code</u> (2022). The proposed revisions, in their entirety, are on file with the El Paso County Planning and Community Development Department.

Type of Hearing: Legislative

Ms. Parsons – No vote – This is a courtesy to let you know what the proposed changes are because you do make recommendations for special districts. In an overall summary to tell you why we did this is that these policies were adopted in 2007 prior to the land development code prior to the adoption of the water master plan prior to the adoption of the El Paso County master plan there was language riddled throughout that reference the old small area plan and the old countywide policy plan which does not exist anymore. It had to be cleaned up so it met our current criteria's and plans. We are seeing a trend for special districts to build, design, construct the infrastructure. Keep that burden of ownership and maintenance on themselves. The operational costs for districts are being raised as more district's purpose unique developments that may have private roads. The county is not owning and maintaining them. It costs more money to operate those districts. Working with the industry we purposed a small increase to allow them to have an additional 5 mils yet over all of 65 mil cap is still recommended to be the maximum.

That is the bulk of improvements. The Gallagher adjustment was taken out of state statue as a reflection

We have stricken that language throughout the policy and model service plans as indicated in this proposal. This is the policy for the board to adopt

Mr. Trowebridge recommending addition of an overall of 5 mil 65 is still the upper limit you are proposing. not the 70.

Ms. Parsons – Yes it does state that in the report. Overall maximum is still 65.

Mr. Trowebridge has this been discussed with the BoCC. Are they aware this is coming?

Mr. Mastin yes, they are aware.

Mr. Risley are there any other comments? Just to be aware this was included as a regular item. We do have an information section only on the agenda was it an oversite

Ms. Parsons we have not taken policies to the Planning Commission. It was kind of a grey area. We do not take procedures to you we usually go direct to the BoCC. It was just to make you aware.

Mr. Risley we do not need to open to public testimony.

Mr. Bailey the grey area knowing we do not have to go through the process. Thank you for the courtesy Lets use the Non action item area moving forward.

Mr. Risley the master plan will be heard on November the 3rd which tells me we have a meeting that day.

Are there any other items?

Mr. Mastin Flying Horse North will have a lot of citizen input.

Ms. Brittian- Jack I have a 9:00 appointment, is it appropriate to come later?

Mr. Kilgore currently we have 5 items that day

Mr. Risley adjourned the meeting.

MEETING ADJOURNED at [time]. 12:24

Minutes Prepared By: __MM_